

SCUOLA DI DOTTORATO UNIVERSITÀ DEGLI STUDI DI MILANO-BICOCCA

SCHOOL OF MEDICINE AND SURGERY

PhD program in NEUROSCIENCE

Cycle: XXXIII

Curriculum in: EXPERIMENTAL NEUROSCIENCE

STUDY OF MOLECULAR MECHANISMS AND NEW STRATEGIES AGAINST A β CYTOTOXICITY AND NEUROINFLAMMATION IN EX VIVO CELLULAR MODELS FROM ALZHEIMER'S DISEASE PATIENTS

Surname: BAZZINI Name: CHIARA

Registration number: 796263

Tutor: PROF. CARLO FERRARESE

Supervisor: DR. CHIARA PAOLA ZOIA

Coordinator: PROF. ROSA MARIA MORESCO

ACADEMIC YEAR 2019/2020

Table of Contents

Chapter 1 - Alzheimer's Disease	1
1. Alzheimer's Disease	2
1.2 Pathological subtypes	2
1.3 Aetiopathogenesis The Amyloid Cascade Hypothesis	 4
Tau hyperphosphorylation	5
Cholinergic hypothesis	6
Other pathogenetic factors	7
1.4 Diagnosis	7
1.5 Pharmacological therapy	10
1.6 Non-Pharmacological Strategies	13
Lifestyle	13
Diet and natural compounds	
Chapter 2 - Intracellular signal transduction	15
2. Intracellular signaling pathways	16
2.1 MAPK - mitogen-activated protein kinases	16
• Extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1/2 - ERK ½	
c-Jun N-terminal Kinases - JNK (SAPK)	
• p-38 MAPK (SAPK)	
2.2 PI3K/AKT signaling pathway	19
• AKT	
2.3 cAMP response element binding protein - CREB	20
2.4 p70 S6 kinase	21
2.5 Autophagy	
Autophagy in Alzheimer's Disease	
Autophagy and Inflammasome interplay	
Chapter 3 - Neuroinflammation	26
3. Neuroinflammation	27
3.1 Microglia	
Microglia and Alzheimer's Disease	
3.2 TREM2	31
3.3 NLRP3 Inflammasomes	32
NLRP3 and Alzheimer's disease	33
Targeting NLRP3 inflammasomes	35
Chapter 4 - Aim	
4.1 Intracellular signal transduction and potential drug treatment against ß-amyloid	d cvtotoxicity .38
Aim of the study	

4.2 Investigation of the involvement of NLRP3 inflammasome activation on Ras/MAPK and		
PI3K/	AKT pathways and autophagy modulation	40
•	Aim of the study	
4.3 In	vestigation of NLRP3 inflammasome pathway activation in A eta -related pathology	42
Chapte	r 5 - Materials and Methods	
5.1 P	opulation study	44
•	Skin biopsy and primary cell culture	45
•	SH-SY5Y - Human neuroblastoma cells	45
•	Hop extract	46
•	A β_{1-42} oligomers preparation	
•	Viability assay	46
٠	Total- and hosphor-ELISA for ERK, AKT and p70S6K	46
5.2 P	opulation study and cellular models	47
٠	THP-1 human monocytes	47
•	Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) isolation	47
•	Cell cultures	48
•	Proteins extraction	
•	Western Blot	
•	Real-time PCR	
•	Statistical analysis	
5.3 Pa	atients recruiting	50
•	Blood sample collection and processing	
•	Monocytes-derived microglial cells (MDMIs) differentiation	
•	Cellular models and tests experiments	51
•	Western Plet	52 בס
•	Western Blot	
•		
•	Bro inflammatory cytoking rologo	
•	AB phagocytosis and degradation	
•	Statistical analysis	
Cleante		
Chapte	r o - Kesults	
6.1 In	tracellular signal transduction and potential drug treatment against β -amyloid cytotox	icity .56
•	Modulation of stress-activated protein kinase (SAPK) in AD and HC fibroblasts	
•	Modulation of Ras-ERK and PI3K/AKI-mTOR signaling pathways and disease severity	
•	Correlation between ERK1/2 signaling and APP metabolism	
•	Potential role of natural extracts against Ap cytotoxicity	60
6.2 In	nvestigation of the involvement of NLRP3 inflammasome activation on Ras/MAPK and	
PI3K/	AKI pathways and autophagy modulation	
•	D4T modulation of NLRP3, β -arrestin-1 and EAAT1 mRNA expression	
•	D4T modulation of Ras/MAPK and GSK3B/PI3K signaling pathways	
•	D4T impacts on autophagy signaling pathway	68 70
•	D4T effects on MEK and AKT downstream pathways	/0 כד
•		
6.3 In	ivestigation of NLRP3 inflammasome pathway activation in A eta -related pathology	73
•	Inflammasome activation and phagocytosis tests in THP-1 cells	73
•	Monocytes-derived microglial cells express typical surface and intracellular myeloid markers	75
•	Analysis of the NLRP3 inflammasome pathway activation in MDMIs	
•	Ap Phagocytosis and degradation in MDMIs from AD patients	80
Chapte	r 7 - Discussion	82

7.1 Main study	83
7.2 Intracellular signal transduction and potential protective role of Hop extract against A β cytotoxicity	83
7.3 Involvement of NLRP3 inflammasome activation on Ras/MAPK and PI3K/AKT pathways and autophagy modulation	87
7.4 Investigation of NLRP3 inflammasome pathway activation in A eta -related pathology	91
Chapter 8 - Conclusions	. 95
Chapter 9 - Bibliography	100

Abstract

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is a major public health concern and has been identified as a priority for research in Life Science. The two core pathological hallmarks of AD are extracellular amyloid plaques and intracellular neurofibrillary tangles which underlie microglial and neuronal damage, neuroinflammation and cognitive impairment.

Soluble oligomers are the most toxic species of β -amyloid (A β) and interact with several protein kinases such as Ras/MAPK and PI3K/AKT pathways, which regulate many cellular processes and cognitive functions. These pathways mediate A β toxicity, regulating some molecular mechanisms involved in neuronal degeneration such as cytoskeletal impairment, glutamate excitotoxicity and neuroinflammation. In the last years much attention has been focused on the potential role of natural compounds as neuroprotective agents. Hop (Humulus Lupulus) contains flavonoids, aromatic molecules which have antioxidant, anti-inflammatory and anti-atherogenic properties. In fact, hop extract has anti-aggregating effects on A β , and it seems to prevent its production in cultured cells. A β induces also the activation of the pattern recognition receptor Nod-like receptor protein 3 (NLRP3) inflammasome complex in microglia and the consequent release of proinflammatory cytokines, playing a pivotal role in AD-associated neuroinflammation. NLRP3 activation results in the release of inflammatory mediators, including ASC protein complexes (ASC specks), IL-1 β and IL-18, that facilitate A β deposition and neuroinflammation in a self-feeding pathogenic loop. Since specific therapeutical strategies are still lacking, the dampening of the inflammasome assembly and activation could be a new strategy for AD.

The overall focus of this study is to investigate molecular mechanisms involved in neurodegenerative diseases and in neuroinflammation, using peripheral ex vivo cellular models from AD, to check new potential therapeutical targets.

In order to characterize the complex interactions among Aβ, MAPK and AKT signaling, we used fibroblasts from sporadic AD patients with different disease severity. To evaluate any molecular mechanisms that could prevent or modulate Aβ-induced toxicity, the potential cytoprotective effects of Hop extract and related intracellular signaling were also investigated. Fibroblasts provide a useful cellular model for studying AD, since they could be differentiated into patient-specific neural cell lines, using iPSC technologies.

Moreover, particular interest was given to NLRP3-inflammasome activation pathway. We investigated the involvement of NLRP3 inflammasome activation on intracellular pathways and their downstream targets, using a combination of in vitro studies and patient-derived samples. In particular, we used macrophagederived THP-1 human monocytes and peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC)-derived monocytes from healthy control (HC) subjects and AD patients, to analyse phagocytosis, autophagy and apoptosis modulation and the effects of the nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor Stavudine (D4T), that reduces NLRP3 inflammasome activation blocking the purinergic receptor P2X7R. Furthermore, we analyzed the NLRP3 inflammasome pathway and the role of the selective NLRP3 inhibitor CRID3, to compare the effects of inflammasome inhibition through two different mechanisms. At this purpose, HC and AD-derived monocytes were differentiated into microglia-like cells (MDMIs) and characterized for myeloid surface and intracellular proteins expression. Key microglia functions such as inflammatory cytokines release, Aβ phagocytosis and degradation were evaluated upon exposure to NLRP3 inflammasome activators with or without CRID3.

MDMIs reflected many features of microglia and, as fibroblasts-derived iPSCs, they are attractive cellular models helpful to understand AD pathogenesis, identify therapeutic targets and allow large-scale drug screening of the novel therapeutic candidates.

Chapter 1

Alzheimer's Disease

1. Alzheimer's Disease

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is the most common form of dementia in the elderly accounting for 50–60% of all cases¹ with a prevalence of 5% after 65 years of age, increasing to about 30% in people aged 85 years or older ². AD is a progressive brain disorder affecting regions of the brain that control memory and cognitive functions, gradually destroying a person's memory and ability to learn, to reason, to communicate, and to carry out daily activities ³. The classic clinical features of AD are an amnesic type of memory impairment, deterioration of language and visuospatial deficits ⁴. It is often accompanied by personality changes and behavioral disturbances ⁵. Many molecular lesions have been detected in AD, but the main hallmark is an accumulation of misfolded proteins in the aging brain results in oxidative and inflammatory damage, which in turn leads to energy failure and synaptic dysfunction ⁶. AD brains show two characteristic lesions: extracellular deposits of β -amyloid (A β) peptides, called neuritic or senile plaques, and intracellular neurofibrillary tangles (NFTs) of hyperphosporylated tau protein ⁷. The downstream consequences of these pathological processes include neurodegeneration with synaptic and neuronal loss leading to macroscopic atrophy ⁸. This loss is spread in neocortex, in the hippocampus and in the entorhinal cortex including, the cholinergic nucleus of Meynert ⁹.

Despite A β and tau accumulation being always present in the brain of AD patients, they are not considered absolute markers for the pathology. However, there are many additional cellular pathways, processes, and molecules involved in AD pathogenesis that play important roles in the disease ¹⁰. Since AD progression tends to be slow and gradually worsens over several years, clinical assessment and cognitive testing, remains critical for the diagnosis ¹¹.

1.2 Pathological subtypes

Two different pathological subtypes of AD based on the age of onset have been identified: early-onset AD (EOAD) and late-onset AD (LOAD). Familial or early onset dementia accounts for approximately 1% to 6% of all cases, includes patients with onset at 40-50 years of age ^{12,13} and it is associated to autosomal dominant missense mutations in different genes ^{14,15}. The sporadic or LOAD form, include the 95% of all AD cases with an age at onset later than 65 years and develops as a result of multiple factors, such as environment and genetic predisposition ¹⁶.

Early-onset dementia

Missense mutations that are causative of EOAD have been identified in three genes that are essential for the generation of A β peptides: the APP gene, located on chromosome 21 and two homologous genes, located on chromosome 14 and 1 respectively, that encode the catalytic subunit of γ -secretase, presenilin-

1 (PSEN1) and presenilin-2 (PSEN2) 17,18 . Most of the mutations, affect the biophysical properties of the A β peptide and they consistently increase the toxic amyloid potential of the protein, thereby leading an impairment in the amyloidogenic pathway and increasing the tendency of A β to oligomerize 19 .

• Late-onset Alzheimer's disease (LOAD)

The etiology of LOAD is complex, probably involving several disease susceptibility and modifying genes, together with environmental factors ²⁰. The ApoE gene located on chromosome 19q13 has been identified as a strong LOAD risk factor. This gene encode for apolipoprotein E (ApoE), a 299-amino-acids-long glycoprotein normally produced by astrocytes and microglia but that could also be expressed by neurons, following stress or cellular damage ²¹. ApoE is a component of lipoprotein particles and it is associated with cholesterol, triglycerides and phospholipids. Three variants of ApoE (ApoEɛ2, ApoEɛ3 and ApoEɛ4), have been found to modify the risk of LOAD ²¹. These variants confer conformational differences, which influence the shape of ApoE protein and participate in the risk of developing AD ²². ApoE ɛ4 is most highly associated with AD for individuals with a family history of dementia, and this association is highest for homozygous individuals ²³. ApoE ɛ4 is associated to decreased A β clearance and increased amyloid fibril formation ²⁴. Moreover, the ApoE4 fragments accumulate in neurofibrillary tangles and amyloid plaques, disrupt cytoskeletal structure, and impair mitochondrial function ²⁵.

Large-scale genome-wide association studies (GWASs) have identified single-nucleotide polymorphisms in multiple genes which are associated with AD: ABCA7, B1N1, TREM2, CD33, CLU, CRI, EPHA1, MS4A, PICALM and MEF2C genes. The proteins coded by the candidate genes participate in a variety of cellular processes such as oxidative balance, protein metabolism, cholesterol metabolism and synaptic function ^{26,27}. Recently, microglia associated genes, including TREM2, TYROBP and CR1, have been identified as risk factors for developing AD ²⁸. In particular, the new risk variant in Triggering receptor expressed on myeloid cells 2 (TREM2) R62H ²⁸ R47H and H157Y, were significantly associated with AD risk and provide evidence that the microglia mediated innate immune response and alteration of TREM2 signaling pathways, contribute directly to AD development ²⁹.

Beyond genetics, the major risk factor for LOAD is age, with a sharp increase in incidence after 60 years ³⁰. However, LOAD has also strong environmental and metabolic components that could facilitate its onset. The main metabolic and nongenetic risk factors include hypercholesterolemia obesity, hypertension, type 2 diabetes mellitus ³¹ and hyperhomocysteinemia ³².

There is a link between obesity and AD which alters brain homeostasis causing inflammation and oxidative stress ³³. Obese individuals have high circulating levels of lipids and glucose and chronic inflammation, which increase $A\beta$ aggregation ³⁴.

Diabetes has been linked to an increased risk of AD ³⁵. Several mechanisms for this association are suggested, including insulin resistance and insulin deficiency, impaired insulin receptors, toxicity of hyperglycemia, adverse effects due to advanced glycation end products, cerebrovascular damage, and inflammation ³⁶. Lastly, hyperhomocysteinemia and hypertension seem to be predisposing factors to AD pathology, which has been linked to dysfunction in the blood-brain barrier (BBB), brain atrophy as well as NFTs formation ^{37,38}.

1.3 Aetiopathogenesis

AD etiopathogenesis is not yet completely understood, the responsible event triggering the neurodegenerative process is still unknown. In order to explain its pathogenesis, several and different hypotheses have been formulated. The phenomena most studied to clarify the pathogenetic mechanisms are: A β peptide, Tau protein hyperphosphorylation, oxidative stress, and neuroinflammation ⁶.

• The Amyloid Cascade Hypothesis

This hypothesis proposes that progressive cerebral accumulation of A β initiates a complex multicellular cascade that includes microgliosis, neuritis dystrophy, neuronal dysfunction and loss ⁷.

The accumulation of A β peptides originates from a series of anomalies in both the productive and secretive pathway of amyloid precursor protein (APP)³⁹. In the brain, the main form of APP is a 695 amino acid type I membrane protein that, in physiological conditions, undergoes a non-amyloidogenic processing by α -secretases⁴⁰ such as ADAM 9, ADAM10 and ADAM17⁴¹, and by γ -secretase⁴⁰. The γ -secretase complex consists of four essential subunits: presenilin-1 (PSEN-1) or presenilin-2 (PSEN-2), nicastrin, anterior pharynx defective 1 (APH-1), and presenilin enhancer 2 (PEN- 2)⁴². The first cleavage results in the secretion of the large and soluble extracellular domain of APP (sAPP α)⁴¹ which has been shown to be neuroprotective, and in a C83 C-terminal fragment⁴³. Then, it is cleaved by the enzyme γ -secretase, which generates two non-toxic fragments: p3-peptide and a small APP intracellular domain (AICD) portion⁴⁴.

However, APP may undergo a second amyloidogenic processing. A β production starts with the cleavage of APP by the β -secretase BACE1 (β -site APP-cleaving enzyme 1), which cut the APP generating a soluble APP β peptide (sAPP β) and a membrane-bound carboxyl terminal fragment (CTF), C99⁴⁵. Subsequently, C99 is cleaved by γ -secretase to generate AICD and β -amyloid ⁴⁶. The γ -secretase processing is not precise,

and lead to the liberation of different A β peptides; while the majority end at amino acid 40 (A β_{40}), a small proportion end at amino acid 42 (A β_{42})⁴⁷.

Although, both these two peptides are the main components of the senile plaques in the parenchyma of patients brain, $A\beta_{42}$ is more prone to aggregate but also far more neurotoxic than $A\beta_{40}$ ⁴⁸. In AD, $A\beta_{42}$ monomers aggregate into progressively larger polymers, known as oligomers which represent the most toxic species of $A\beta$ ⁴⁹.

Soluble oligomers interfere with normal synaptic functions and contribute to the early memory loss and cognitive decline ⁵⁰. It is known that oligomers trigger mitochondrial dysfunctions and oxidative stress ⁵¹, inflammation ⁵², impaired cholinergic transmission ⁵³, disruption of synaptic plasticity, increased plasma membranes permeability and alteration of excitatory-inhibitory balance⁵⁴, that lead to NMDA receptor overstimulation and excitotoxicity ⁵⁵. Moreover, they can lead to hydroxyl radicals generation that cause lipid peroxidation, impairing of ATPases and glucose transporters ⁵⁶ and calcium homeostasis deregulation ⁵⁷. However, these detrimental effects seem to be related to Aβ oligomers various sizes ⁵⁸ and their critical concentration ⁵⁹, which acts as a threshold to originate the downstream signaling, together with hippocampal atrophy and dementia ⁶⁰. Moreover, AD patients show an impairment and a decreasing of Aβ clearance, which is one of the main causes of the accumulation of the peptide ⁶¹. The proposed mechanism assumes that cerebral AB concentrations increase because of ageing and due a reduced expression of lipoprotein receptor-related protein-1 (LRP-1)⁶², that results in decreased Aβ degradation ⁶³. Enhancing LRP-1 expression and functions in neurons and astrocytes could be an effective strategy to counteract amyloid deposition ⁶⁴. Nevertheless, the aggregation of this peptide is not the only pathogenic trigger, the inefficient removal of AB peptides can generate toxic species that contribute to AD progression.

• Tau hyperphosphorylation

The second pathological hallmark of AD is characterized by the presence neurofibrillary tangles caused by hyperphosphorylation and aggregation of tau protein. Tau is a neuronal microtubule-associated protein, which is normally present in neuronal axons and it is responsible for stabilization of neuronal microtubules, neurite outgrowth and transport of vesicles, organelles, and protein complexes ^{65,66}. Six tau isoforms are expressed in the adult human brain, generated by the alternative mRNA splicing of microtubule-associated protein tau (MAPT) gene ⁶⁷. Isoforms can also be categorized depending on whether they contain three or four C-terminal repeat domains, 3R or 4R, respectively. In the healthy brain, these isoforms are found in equal amounts ⁶⁸. Alterations in the 4R:3R tau isoform ratio, often caused by mutations in the MAPT gene, trigger pathological tau aggregation and NFT formation ⁶⁹. As a result of

dysfunctional phosphorylation process, tau is abnormally hyperphosphorylated in AD brains. Hyperphosphorylated tau is unable to interact with microtubules, which disrupts axonal transport ⁷⁰ and can drive the misplacement of tau into postsynaptic spines, resulting in synaptic dysfunction and neurodegeneration ⁷¹.

As has been observed for A β , tau deposition correlates with disease progression ⁷² and recruits soluble monomeric species to the already formed NFTs. Tau aggregates can be secreted from neurons and aggregation can be transmitted from neuron to neuron ⁷³.

Some evidences suggest that tau oligomerization is not only a consequence of A β pathology, but also a critical mediator of the toxic effects ⁷⁴. However, there is a link between A β toxicity and tau pathology, but the underlying mechanisms have not been elucidated yet ⁷⁵.

Some studies suggested that tau might mediate A β toxicity ^{68,75,76}. As has been shown, the reduction in tau levels can alleviate memory loss and prevents behavioral deficit in the AD mouse model ⁷⁷. Recent studies showed that tau deficiency, attenuate A β toxicity and protect neurons from A β -induced cell death indicating that tau is a mediator of A β toxicity ⁷⁸.

• Cholinergic hypothesis

The cholinergic hypothesis focuses the attention on the role of acetylcholine in the onset of the disease. Essentially, it states that the reduction of acetylcholine (ACh) in presynaptic cholinergic terminals of the hippocampus and the neocortex regions, caused by loss of cholinergic function in the basal forebrain nuclei, influences all aspects of cognition and behavior and contributes significantly to the cognitive decline associated with aging and AD ^{79,80}.

Deficits in the cholinergic transmission are associated to impaired choline uptake and acetylcholine release, alteration of nicotinic and muscarinic receptors expression ^{81,82} and these deficits are linked to the down-regulation of specific enzymes such as acetyltransferase and acetylcholinesterase, which contribute to the cognitive impairment onset ⁸³.

Cholinergic abnormalities might affect the glutamatergic system, which is also impaired in AD. Excessive activation of NMDA receptor due to $A\beta$ is implicated in the degenerative process of cholinergic neurons ⁸⁴. In light of the interplay between the glutamatergic and cholinergic pathways, the development of pharmacological strategies targeting both the cholinergic and the glutamatergic system, has been examined in several preclinical studies ^{85,86}.

6

Other pathogenetic factors

AD is a complex and multifactorial disease. Beyond deposition of amyloid plaques, tau hyperphosphorylation and cholinergic dysfunction, some other processes that could be causative factors have been proposed. One of those is oxidative stress, which is involved in several neurodegenerative disorders ^{87,88}. Oxidative stress occurs early in AD, significantly before the development of the pathology hallmarks and one of the causes seems to be the deposition of A β insoluble forms ⁸⁹. Oxidative damage implies the development of reactive oxygen species (ROS), which can modify and disrupt the structure of proteins, lead to lipids peroxidation and alter nucleic acids, increasing apoptosis ^{90,91}. Moreover, oxidative stress affects neuronal mitochondria, disrupting their functions and leading cells to death ⁹².

Oxidative stress can be also due to the glutamatergic system impairment. Glutamate is the major excitatory neurotransmitter in the central nervous system and is involved in synaptic transmission, neuronal growth and differentiation and also, in learning and memory ⁹³.

Aβ accumulation resulting in disruption of glutamatergic synaptic transmission, altering AMPA and NMDA receptors ⁹⁴. Moreover, neurodegeneration in AD is associated both with aberrant glutamate transporter expression and activity (EAAT1 and EAAT2) and with the reduction in glutamine synthesis ⁹⁵. Alterations in glutamate transport can lead to an increase of extraneuronal glutamate, resulting in stimulation of NMDA receptors and excitotoxicity processes due to abnormal Ca²⁺ release, which is associated with loss of dendritic spines and neuronal degeneration ^{84,96}.

Beyond these cellular mechanisms, another important trigger of the disease is neuroinflammation, that impairs function connectivity leading to cognitive decline and it strongly depends on activated microglia ⁹⁷⁹⁸. Hence, AD is a complex and multifactorial disease that is not attributable to a single specific trigger factor. Therefore, to unravel this intricate scenario is mandatory, in order to develop effective therapies to stop or reverse AD progression.

1.4 Diagnosis

The definitive diagnosis of AD is possible post-mortem only, after a histopathological examination of its main pathological hallmarks with a brain biopsy ⁹⁹. Currently, the most widely used diagnostic criteria are the Diagnostic and Statistics Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-V) criteria for the differential diagnosis of dementia, together with specific guidelines established by the National Institute of Neurological and Communicative Disorders and Stroke and the Alzheimer's Disease and Related Disorders Association (NINCDS-ARDRA) ¹⁰⁰. These criteria allow to designate the clinical diagnosis of AD only when patients display significant functional disability and a strong cognitive impairment, which interfere with normal and daily activities, and behavioral disturbances not due to other neuropsychiatric conditions ¹⁰¹. The pathology displays different degrees of severity, identified as a preclinical phase, an amnestic Mild

Cognitive Impairment (aMCI) stage and, AD dementia ¹⁰². The preclinical stage starts early in the lifetime of an individual and is totally asymptomatic at the beginning. Slowly, cognitive decline starts to interfere with everyday activities, compromising functional autonomy until the end of the preclinical stage, when the impairment can be observed ^{103,104}. The Mild cognitive impairment (MCI), is defined by performance that is lower than normal on objective neuropsychological cognition tests, although the subject still maintains daily functions and activities ¹⁰⁴. MCI can be categorized into "amnestic" MCI, characterized by reduced memory performance and "non amnestic" MCI, in which there are reduced other cognitive performances. However, MCI does not always convert to dementia and a patient's cognitive status may revert to healthy condition ^{105,106}.

Useful for AD diagnosis, is the evaluation of anamnesis for cognitive decline and impairment in daily activities, examination of medical history, laboratory testing, and brain imaging ¹⁰⁷. Several screening tools are available for detecting dementia such as Montreal Cognitive Assessment (MoCA) ¹⁰⁸, Alzheimer's Disease Assessment Scale, Cognitive subscale (ADAS-Cog), Disability Assessment of Dementia (DAD) and Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) ^{109–111}. This one, is the most widely used tool to assess cognitive function, which is reported as an MMSE total score, which correlates with disease progression ¹¹². It consists of 16 items with a score ranging from 30 points for healthy individuals, to 0 points for severe cognitive impairment. So, according to the obtained score, it is possible to identify mild (MMSE score 21–26); moderate (MMSE score 15-20), moderately severe and severe dementia (MMSE score <15) to cover the full spectrum of AD severity ^{113,114}.

Imaging and biomarkers

However, these standards are not solid enough to formulate a diagnosis of probable AD and often requires additional tools, such as evaluation of cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) biomarkers and neuroimaging techniques, which include magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and Positron Emission Tomography (PET) ^{101,115}. MRI provides high-resolution cerebral pictures, allowing the characterization of regional brain abnormalities in anatomical and functional connectivity networks. AD patients show atrophy of the medium temporal lobe, ventricular enlargement and lower total brain volume ^{116,117}. While, PET allows the in vivo visualization of changes in brain metabolism may precede structural brain alterations ¹⁰². Using 18-fluoro-deoxyglucose (18F-FDG) as a tracer, this technique can reveal the lower glucose consumption of AD brains, compared to healthy subjects ^{118,119}. FDG-PET also allows a differential diagnosis with other types of dementia, in particular frontotemporal dementia, due to the different localization of glucose uptake alterations ¹²⁰. Moreover, using Pittsburgh-Compound (PIB) as a marker, PET allows to visualize in vivo the brain areas where Aβ fibrillar accumulates. AD patients shown a higher tracer uptake than controls and the localization is comparable to the pattern of amyloid plaque deposition observed in post-mortem

examinations ^{121,122}. In addition, PET might be used to track tau protein and neurofibrillary tangles ¹²³. Even though they are useful, brain imaging techniques are very expensive and require skilled technicians, so these examinations are not the most suitable screening methods for large groups of patients. Hence, clinical examinations are often accompanied by biomarker analysis, which can be very helpful for early identification of the disease, given that the pathological process starts decades before the onset of dementia ^{101,124}

The core biomarkers that have been developed, reflect amyloid, neurofibrillary tangle pathology, and axonal degeneration ¹²⁵. AD biomarkers are divided into 3 binary classes and classified with A/T/N classification system, where "A" refers to the value of $A\beta_{42}$ levels, "T" refers to tau, and "N" to neurodegeneration or neuronal injury. Abnormal values in all 3 of these are strongly associated with worse cognitive symptoms ^{126,127}.

The assessment in CSF of A β_{1-42} levels, which reflects fibrillar amyloid, total tau (related to neuronal degeneration) and phosphorylated tau in position 181 (p-tau₁₈₁, which represent a marker of tangle pathology) levels are considered the best direct indicators of AD pathology available to date with an accuracy around 90% ^{125,128,129}. Compared to healthy controls, AD patients exhibit decreased A β_{1-42} levels, which is related to amyloid plaque load within the brain ^{130,131}, while p-tau₁₈₁ and t-tau are present in high levels, and it is related to neocortical neurofibrillary tangle pathology, as well as with the rate of hippocampal atrophy in the brain ^{129,132}. Moreover, high CSF t-tau has also been associated with fast progression from MCI to AD ¹³³. Furthermore, p-tau/A β_{1-42} and t-tau/A β_{1-42} ratios have been shown to be predictive of cognitive decline in MCI and mild demented subjects ^{134,135}.

During the last years, other CSF biomarkers have been searched in order to increase diagnostic accuracy. They are linked to AD pathogenetic processes, such as amyloid production and deposition, neurofibrillary tangles formation and neuronal degeneration. Noteworthy are BACE1 ¹³⁶, sAPP α ¹³⁷, A β 40 and other A β truncated forms¹³⁸, p-tau₂₃₁ ¹³⁹, F2-isoprostane which is related to neurons free radicals mediated injury ¹⁴⁰, microglia derived cytokines and chemokines and inflammatory markers ^{141,142}.

Recently, a soluble form of TREM2 (sTREM2) has been identified as a potential AD biomarker, since high levels of sTREM2 has been detected in the preclinical stages of AD and positively correlates with the amounts of total and phosphorylated tau in the CSF ^{143–145}. Nevertheless, further evidence is needed to support the role of sTREM2 as marker of neuroinflammatory response in AD.

In addition, despite the fact that these substances are easily measurable with commercially available kits, these techniques are subject to significant differences in the measurement of biomarkers in different research laboratories. Moreover, there is still a lack of approved standards for quantitative analysis of imaging tests for AD ^{115,125}. Even though these molecules are highly detectable in CSF, obtaining this biological fluid presents some drawbacks. In fact, the lumbar puncture for its collection is very invasive

and is not suitable for either initial diagnosis or follow-up checks. For this reason, several studies have focused on peripheral blood, which is inexpensive and easily accessible. Many studies have examined Aβ plasma levels as a biomarker for AD, obtaining conflicting results, may due to the fact that Aβ detected in plasma, is derived from peripheral tissues and does not reflect the turnover or metabolism of Aβ in the brain ^{129,146}. Recently, plasma neurofilament light chain (NFL) have been proposed as a blood-based biomarker for neurodegeneration in AD. Compared to healthy subjects, high NFL concentration in AD patients even in prodromal disease have been reported, and it correlates with the disease hallmarks ^{147,148}. However, increased NFL plasma levels are also found in several other neurodegenerative disorders, meaning that it lacks disease specificity for AD ¹⁴⁹. Future longitudinal studies are needed to validate whether NFL plasma levels may be represents useful tool for AD diagnosis.

1.5 Pharmacological therapy

Nowadays, the therapeutic approach is aimed at delaying the progression of the disease, improving cognitive function and reducing depressive symptoms and behavioral dysfunctions. Indeed, there are no definitive pharmacological treatments available to reverse or stop the progression of AD.

• Acetylcholinesterase inhibitors

First class of Food and Drugs Administration (FDA) approved drugs for AD treatment are acetylcholinesterase (AChEI) inhibitors, such as donepezil, rivastigmine and galantamine, which promote higher levels of ACh in the synaptic cleft by inhibiting its degrading enzyme acetylcholinesterase ⁸⁶. Tacrine had a short half-life and it is associated to hepatotoxicity, given that it is rarely used and no longer available in many countries ¹⁵⁰. AChEI exert their pharmacological action by restoring cholinergic transmission, which is impaired due to Aβ accumulation ¹⁵¹. These drugs partially ameliorate cognitive symptoms and enhance quality of life. Moreover, these compounds are well tolerated although they have dose-dependent side effects ¹⁵².

• Anticholinergic drugs

Although cholinesterase inhibitors are not effective in slowing AD progression, other drugs targeting the muscarinic and nicotinic receptors might still produce promising results. These drugs seem to ameliorate cognitive decline in prodromal AD subjects, even though they display several side effects ^{153,154}.

A chronic exposure to anticholinergic medications is not recommended, since they have been shown to increase AD risk and this outcome is more pronounced in older adults, due to decreased acetylcholine synthesis ^{154,155}.

10

• NMDA antagonist - Memantine

Memantine is a low to moderate affinity noncompetitive NMDA receptor antagonist, which was approved by FDA for the treatment of moderate-to-severe AD ¹⁵⁶. This drug can protect neurons from glutamatemediated toxicity due to A β by attenuating phosphorylation of tau through a decrease in glycogen synthase kinase-3beta (GSK-3 β) activity via the PI-3K/AKT kinase-dependent pathway ¹⁵⁷. The drug is well tolerated and there is a low incidence of side effects. Moreover, it can be administered alone or in combination with AChEI ¹⁵⁸.

• Serotonin receptors antagonists

Lastly, several serotonin receptor antagonists are in clinical development as adjunct therapy to AChEI ¹⁵⁹. Much attention has been focused on serotonin receptors 6 (5-HT 6), which are localized in brain regions associated with cognition and behavior and their inhibition, seem to improve cholinergic transmission ¹⁶⁰.

Aetiology-based strategies

Development of disease-modifying therapeutics is urgently needed for treating AD. Much attention has been focused on therapeutic strategies which aim to interfere with amyloid deposition, either influencing its formation ¹⁶¹. A number of small molecules were designed to modify the amyloidogenic pathway, inhibiting the enzyme β -secretase and γ -secretases, that are required for A β production ¹⁶², whereas other molecules were developed to induce the up-regulation of α -secretases like ADAM10 ¹⁶³.

Unfortunately, clinical trials with BACE1 inhibitors were unsuccessful because of their ineffectiveness in human trials or their non-specificity for receptors ¹⁶⁴. In addition, issues in drug delivery and toxicity have been occurred. Interfering with γ -secretase activity has shown severe side effects, such as alterations in axonal trafficking and signaling ^{165,166}. Conversely, the up-regulation of α -secretase action has been revealed potential neuroprotective, reducing formation of A β and increasing the assembly of α APPs ¹⁶⁷.

Furthermore, anti-aggregation pharmacological treatments have been developed, to avoid A β oligomerization stabilizing A β monomers. Unfortunately, these compounds failed in clinical trials, displaying low CNS bioavailability and important side effects ¹⁶⁸.

Other pharmacological strategies have targeted tau, trying to inhibit its hyper-phosphorylation and aggregation, without showing any clinical benefit ¹⁶¹. In recent years, different therapeutic strategies in anti-tau immunotherapy have been developed and have encouraged new clinical trials but, further studies are needed ¹⁶⁹. Lastly, statins appeared beneficial to dementia because of their role in reducing cholesterol, but they failed to prevent cognitive decline ^{170,171}.

Immunotherapy

In recent years, immunization strategies have been developed to remove monomeric and aggregated A β and to prevent generation of these aggregates. This anti-A β approach includes both active vaccines to stimulate the immune system to produce its own antibodies, and passive immunization through the administration of exogenous antibodies ¹⁷².

Initial experience with active vaccines demonstrated that, $A\beta_{42}$ when combined with different adjuvants, reduced both plaques and cognitive deficits in vivo ^{173,174}, given that clinical trials with the different vaccines have been started, but most of them were discontinued following the occurrence of a harmful immune responses and T-cells mediated meningoencephalitis in some cases ^{175,176}.

On the other hand, passive immunization strategies have been explored. These are based on peripheral infusion of monoclonal or polyclonal antibodies, targeting Aβ to induce its clearance and hence, prevents oligomer formation ¹⁷¹, which results in an improvement of cognitive functions and ameliorated behavior ^{177,178}. Unfortunately, antibody-based immunotherapy against Aβ has so far been unsuccessful. A peripheral "sink effect" has been theorized and it is hypothesized that, the antibodies in the plasma extract Aβ from the brain by altering the Aβ equilibrium across the BBB through the lipoprotein receptors ¹⁷⁹. In addiction amyloid-related imaging abnormalities (ARIA) have been reported, which include MRI anomalies due to the presence of cerebral edema and micro hemorrhages of the vessels ¹⁸⁰. The lack of success may have been due to the inability of the antibodies to adequately engage the proper target in the brain, besides the expensive costs, repeated injections needed and several side effects on immune system activation ^{179,181,182} occurred.

Recently, several studies suggested that, targeting TREM2 could decrease AD-related pathologies ¹⁸³. At this purpose, monoclonal antibodies raised against TREM2 were screened and tested, in order to boost TREM2 expression and signaling ^{184,185}. Have been reported that TREM2 antibodies enhanced microglial survival and uptake of A β peptides in cultured cells, while they helped microglia clearing A β plaques in amyloidosis mouse model ¹⁸⁵. Nevertheless, further studies are needed to better understand whether enhancing TREM2 activity, could be a novel and efficacious therapeutic approach for AD.

Since, the pathogenesis of AD entails multiple factors such as $A\beta$, tau, neuroinflammation, oxidative stress and ApoE², multi-targeted drugs and combination therapies may have a greater chance of future clinical therapeutic success ^{186,187}.

1.6 Non-Pharmacological Strategies

Several studies have focused on preventive drug-free strategies, which can be associated with both lifestyles and diet.

• Lifestyle

Psychosocial factors and an actively lifestyle can reduce the risk of AD and dementia. High level of education, mentally demanding activities, physical exercise and socialization have a protective role on aging-related decline and may enhance overall cognitive functions ^{188,189}.

Physical exercise in particular, is thought to have positive effects on brain health, promoting brain plasticity, and inducing neurotrophic factors release that are relevant for the maintenance of cognitive functions ^{190,191}. Moreover, regular physical activity was reported to be associated with a delay in onset of dementia and AD ^{192,193}.

• Diet and natural compounds

Currently much attention has been focused on the potential role of natural compunds as neuroprotective agents, to attenuate or suppress inflammation, oxidative stress and Aβ-mediated cytotoxicity ¹⁹⁴. Among them, antioxidant vitamins (C and E), folate, ω -3 fatty acids, vitamins B and polyphenols, which have been suggested to aid in the prevention of degenerative diseases, including AD ^{195–197}. Also, resveratrol is an anti-aging polyphenol derived from grapes. As have been reported, it ameliorate mitochondrial dysfunction due to its antioxidant effects, ¹⁹⁸ promotes intracellular degradation of Aβ ¹⁹⁹, modulates neuroinflammation, and induces adaptive immunity ²⁰⁰. Curcumin is another natural polyphenolic compound which have beneficial effects on neuronal protection. Has been shown, it reduces amyloid burden by immunomodulating microglia ²⁰¹, decrease pro-inflammatory cytokines release attenuating NLRP3 inflammasome activation ^{202,203}.

Hop (Humulus Lupulus) contains flavonoids, aromatic molecules which have antioxidant, antinflammatory and antiatherogenic properties ²⁰⁴. Hop flavonoids inhibit Aβ production, and its oral administration, suppress neuroinflammation and ameliorates Aβ deposition, leading to an improvement of memory and cognitive functions in AD mice models ^{205,206}, may due to its ability to recognize and bind Aβ oligomers, preventing their aggregation and their neurotoxicity ²⁰⁷. Moreover, have been shown that hop modulates specific intracellular signaling pathways, such as ERK1/2-CREB pathway and the PI3-kinase-mTOR cascade, underlying neuronal survival and cognitive performances ^{197,208}. Also, coffee has antioxidant properties and may has a protective role against cognitive deterioration, decreasing senile plaques and Aβ levels in AD mouse models ²⁰⁹. Epidemiologic studies indicate that its consumption is associated with lower AD risk ^{210,211}, may due to the presence of several bioactive compounds such as chlorogenic acid (CGA), quercetin ²¹² and melanoidins. CGA is a phenolic compound predominantly present in green coffee beans while melanoidins occur during the coffee roasting process ²¹³. These compounds have been reported, are able to hinder Aβ peptide fibrillation, prevent cell death due to oxidative stress and modulate autophagic pathways ²¹⁴. Is thought that coffee may exert its neuroprotective effects toward the modulation of antioxidative signaling pathways, stimulation of pro-survival cascades and inhibition of pro-apoptotic pathways ^{215,216}.

Therefore, a definitive therapy for AD has not been discovered yet and both pharmacological and nonpharmacological therapies, offer some symptomatic relief or are aimed to preventing them. Since pathogenetic processes start much earlier the dementia onset, it is mandatory to improve techniques for an early diagnosis. In fact, reversing cognitive decline is more problematic as AD progresses, because the mental decline is too extended. Hence, treatments should be administered in pre-clinical phases, in order to increase their efficacy and minimize brain impairment ²¹⁷. Moreover, the identification of changes in biomarkers levels during the pathology and in asymptomatic patients at risk of AD, it would allow a better diagnosis as well as a prognosis hypothesis ²¹⁸.

For these reasons, it is mandatory to continue to explore not only the etiology of AD, but also a causal treatment which may slow disease progression or prevent clinical symptoms onset.

Chapter 2

Intracellular signal transduction

2. Intracellular signaling pathways

The intracellular signal transduction mediates a wide range of cellular processes and biological functions. Alterations in intracellular signaling pathways have been found to play key roles in the pathogenesis of various neurodegenerative disorders such as AD, also in relation to the A β impact on protein kinases²¹⁹.

2.1 MAPK - mitogen-activated protein kinases

Mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPKs) are serine-threonine protein kinases which coordinately regulate various cellular activities including gene expression, metabolism, proliferation, survival and apoptosis. MAPK pathways can be activated by a wide variety of stimuli acting through diverse receptor families ²²⁰. MAPK signaling cascades are composed of at least three hierarchically sequential kinase components: a MAPK kinase kinase (MAP3K), a MAPK kinase (MAP2K), and a MAPK. MAP3Ks phosphorylate and activate MAP2Ks, which in turn phosphorylate and activate MAPKs ²²¹. To date, seven distinct groups of MAPKs have been characterized and the most extensively studied are: extracellular signal-regulated kinases (ERKs) 1 and 2 (ERK1/2), c-Jun amino-terminal kinases (JNKs) and p38 MAPK, each of which exists in several isoforms ^{219,222}. MAPKs interact with both upstream activators, regulatory proteins and substrates through conserved clusters of acidic amino acids T-X-Y, within the activation loop, in which MAPKs are activated by concomitant Thr and Tyr phosphorylation ²²². However, this sequence is replaced by a single phospho-acceptor residue within an S-E-G motif in atypical MAPKs such as ERK3, ERK4, ERK7 and Nemo-like kinase (NLK) ^{223,224}. Nevertheless, the regulatory mechanisms and physiological functions of atypical MAPK is poorly understood ²²⁵.

• Extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1/2 - ERK 1/2

ERK1/2 cascade is a member of MAPK that transmits signals from extracellular stimuli such as growth factors, hormones and neurotransmitters by which regulates proliferation, differentiation, cell survival, learning, apoptosis, and oncogenic transformation ²²⁶. ERK is predominantly found in two isoforms, ERK1 (p44) and ERK2 (p42), respectively and are expressed in all tissues ²²⁷. There are also several atypical forms of ERK, including ERK3, ERK4, ERK5 and ERK7 ²²⁸. ERK1/2 proteins are serine/threonine protein kinases that are a component of the RAS/RAF/MEK/ERK signaling cascade ²²⁹, which activation starts from membrane tyrosine receptors and involve the recruiting of adaptive proteins, such as Grb2 and the exchange factors SOS (son of sevenless), which in turn induce Ras activation ^{230,231}. Thus, binds GTP and transmits the signal through the activation of Raf protein kinases, which in turn activate the MAPK responsible for Thr183 and Tyr185 phosphorylation at ERK1/2 regulatory sites ^{230,232}.

Although numerous studies have associated the ERK cascade to a wide range of cellular processes including proliferation, survival, autophagy and apoptosis ^{233,234}, several lines of evidence support a role for the ERK signaling pathway in the pathogenesis of AD. Aβ can lead to overactivation of the RAS/ERK signaling cascade, which implies a pathologic link between Aβ and altered ERK phosphorylation ²³⁵. High levels of phosphorylated ERK (p-ERK) have been found in degenerating neurons, in APP mouse models ²³⁵, in CNS from patients at early stages of AD ²³⁶ and in tangled neurons, suggesting also its involvement in tau hyperphosphorylation ^{237,238}. Activation of ERKs, which is more often associated with neuroprotective processes, can participate in neuronal apoptosis that is induced by oxidative stress and glutamate induced Ca²⁺ release in neurons ²³⁹. However, ERK activation can lead to neurodegeneration or neuroprotection depending on the cellular conditions and interplay with other signaling pathways ²⁴⁰.

Indeed, ERK promotes the non-amyloidogenic APP processing by α -secretase and negatively modulates BACE1 expression and activity, leading to reduced A β generation ^{240,241}. Moreover, ERK1/2 signaling pathway is involved in synaptic plasticity and memory formation ²⁴² through cAMP response element binding protein (CREB) phosphorylation, which is linked to long-term memory acquisition and consolidation ²⁴³. ERK1/2 levels are detectable in human CSF and are correlated with both high t-tau and p-tau levels and decreased A β_{1-42} concentration. Therefore, ERK1/2 liquor dosage turned out to be not enough solid as a predictive diagnostic tool ²⁴⁴.

c-Jun N-terminal Kinases - JNK (SAPK)

JNK is one of the identified family of stress activated MAP kinases (SAPK), are encoded by three genes which are spliced in more than 10 forms: jnk1 (MAPK8), jnk2 (MAPK9) which have a broad tissue distribution, while jnk3 (MAPK10) is mainly expressed in neurons ²⁴⁵. JNK play a central role in stress signaling pathways implicated in gene expression, neuronal plasticity, regeneration, cell death, and regulation of cellular senescence. Its activation occurs in response to different stressing factors, including cytokines release, oxidative stress, unfolded protein response signals and Aβ peptides ^{229,246}.

Activation of the JNK pathway relies on the coordinated interplay with JNK interacting proteins (JIP), which act as of scaffold proteins and lead to the phosphorylation of a Tyr-Pro-Thr motif in the activation loops ²⁴⁷. The main cellular substrate activated by JNK phosphorylation is c-Jun, which in turn interact with JunB, JunD, c-Fos, and ATF constituting the activator protein-1 transcription factor (AP-1) thus, regulating the cellular stress-response ²⁴⁸. Moreover, JNK phosphorylate pro-apoptotic proteins such as BIM and BMF ²⁴⁹, resulting in activation of caspases, and both anti-apoptotic proteins, such as Bcl-2 family, reducing their activity ²⁵⁰. However, the role of JNK in apoptosis is controversial and depends on cell type and the nature of the death stimulus ²⁵¹.

Activation of JNK is implicated in multiple pathological features of neurodegenerative diseases including AD. JNK has been reported to participate in $A\beta$ generation through elevation of BACE1, inducing

amyloidogenic APP cleavage ²⁴⁰. Moreover, Aβ mediated oxidative stress lead to JNK cascade activation, resulting in increased levels of senile plaques and NFT ²⁵² and neuronal death ²⁵³. Furthermore, high levels of phosphorylated JNK (p-JNK) have been reported, in human post-mortem brain samples from AD patients, which colocalized with Aβ plaque and NFT ²⁵⁴. In particular, have been shown that JNK3 is highly expressed and activated in brain and CSF from AD patients, which is correlated with the rate of cognitive decline ²⁵⁵. Given that, JNK potentially contributes to neuroinflammation and synaptic dysfunction associated with AD, suggesting that JNK activation represents a potential therapeutic target. At this purpose, JNK inhibitors have been developed. In particular, SP600125 selective inhibitor toward JNK1, JNK2, and JNK3 isoform, has been shown to be effective in slowing down disease progression, reducing, multiple AD pathological features, and ameliorating cognitive deficits in AD animal models ^{256,257}. However, direct inhibition of JNK isoforms in specific tissues is still an open challenge.

p-38 MAPK (SAPK)

P38 was initially identified as a 38 kDa protein that was phosphorylated on Tyr in response to environmental stress. There are four p38 isoforms (α , β , γ and δ), which are activated following oxidative stress and pro-inflammatory cytokines ²²⁷. In particular, TNF α and IL-1 β activate p38 isoforms by promoting the recruitment of TRAF adaptor proteins, that promote activation of MKK3 and MKK6 which phosphorylate Thr180 and Tyr182 residues on the conserved Thr-Gly-Tyr motif in p38 activation loop ²⁵⁸. In addiction, p38 can be also phosphorylated by MKK4, an activator shared with JNK pathway ²²². Moreover, an additional alternative p38 activation pathway involve TAB1 (TAK1-binding protein 1), which can bind only to p38 α isoform, and induces its autophosphorylation in the activation loop ²⁵⁹. Thus, might contribute to p38α regulation in myeloid cells ²⁶⁰. Activated p38, phosphorylates a great variety of substrates, mostly kinases and transcription factors as CREB, ATF1, NF-KB and STAT 1 and 3, but can also phosphorylates nuclear proteins such as histone H3 and HMG-14^{259,261}, through which regulates a wide range of cellular responses including inflammation, cell cycle, autophagy ²⁶² apoptosis, cell differentiation and senescence ²⁶¹. Furthermore, p38 MAPK is involved in the pro-inflammatory response in the brain, released from microglia and astrocytes and it has also functions in glutamate excitotoxicity ²⁶³ and in pathological AD related processes ²⁶⁴. Increased p38 MAPK activity in human brains from AD patients was observed, it occurs at the early stage of the disease and it is associated with neuritic A β plaques and NFT ^{265,266}. High levels of phosphorylated p38 (p-p38) is found in almost every AD pathological lesion, showing positive correlation between activated p38 and the level of aggregated tau, given that p-p38 may be involved in the tau hyperphosphorylation ²⁶⁷. Furthermore, in vitro and in vivo studies have been reported that, p38 MAPK activation due to $A\beta$, results in increased intracellular calcium, ROS production and mitochondrial stress that lead to neuronal cell death ^{268–270}. Moreover, Aβ is a trigger for microglial release of inflammatory mediators, especially IL-1 β activating neuronal p38 MAPK cascades ²⁷¹. Microglial p38 MAPK also contributes to the inflammation of the AD brain, it colocalized with activated microglial cells, and the inflammatory reaction is accompanied by cholinergic hypofunction ²⁷². In microglia p38 MAPK pathway contributes to the proinflammatory cytokines production and release ²⁷³, while in neurons it drives to tau phosphorylation, A β plaque and NFT formation and depression of synaptic plasticity ^{264,274}. Given that, inhibiting p38 MAPK activity may alleviate inflammatory diseases and neuroinflammation, by decreasing pro-inflammatory cytokines production ²⁷⁵. At this purpose p38 MAPK inhibitors as neuroprotective agents have been explored. Noteworthy, the p38 MAPK inhibitor 069A, upon oral administration, dampened the A β -mediated IL-1 β and TNF α release in mouse hippocampus and significantly improved behavioral deficit ²⁷⁶. Recently, selective p38 α MAPK inhibitors have shown promising results in animal models, in which ameliorate A β -induced synaptic and cognitive dysfunction and spatial memory deficits ^{277–279}, and prevent cognitive impairment reducing tau hyperphosphorylation ²⁸⁰. Therefore, p38 MAPK inhibitors represent an emerging therapeutic approach for the treatment of neurodegeneration and more research is required. Nevertheless, given the complex nature of AD pathophysiology, a single kinase inhibitor might not provide therapeutic efficacy ²⁷⁵.

2.2 PI3K/AKT signaling pathway

Phosphoinositide 3-kinases (PI3K)/Akt pathway is an intracellular signaling pathway of great importance in the cell cycle process and it is associated with cellular quiescence, proliferation, cancer and longevity. PI3K exists in multiple isoforms which have been divided into three classes (class I, class II and class III), based on structural features and lipid substrate preference ²⁸¹. Several signaling proteins, including protein serine-threonine kinases and growth factors result in PI3K activation. When PI3K is activated by tyrosine kinases and receptors associated with G proteins (GPCR), it is brought to the membrane and generates phosphatidylinositol-3,4,5-trisphosphate (PIP3), which recruits a subset of PIP3 effectors, including exchange factors for GTP-binding protein (GRP-1), adaptor proteins (GAB-1) and proteins with pleckstrin homology (PH) domains, such as AKT and PDK1 ^{282,283}.

AKT

AKT, also known as protein kinase B (PKB) is a serine/threonine kinase belongs to the cAMP-dependent AGC (PKA, PKG, and PKC) protein kinase super family ²⁸⁴. Three AKT/PKB isoforms have been identified PKBα (AKT1), PKBβ (AKT2) e PKBγ (AKT3) which have a highly conserved domain structure: a PH domain, a central kinase domain and the typical hydrophobic motif of AGC kinases ²⁸⁵. AKT is activated following the phosphorylation of two key regulatory sites: Thr308 in the activation loop within the kinase domain and Ser473 in the C-terminal regulatory domain ²⁸⁴. Phosphorylated AKT (p-AKT) fulfills various biological functions, including cell metabolism, proliferation, transcriptional regulation, and neuronal cells survival

through activation of a wide range of downstream substrates among them Bad, forkhead box protein O (FOXO), glycogen synthase kinase 3β (GSK 3β) and mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) ^{286,287}.

GSK-3β is an important AKT downstream molecule that is involved in neuroprotection and stimulates cell survival through cell proliferation and inhibition of apoptosis ^{288,289}. Moreover, PI3K/AKT/GSK-3β pathway regulates Wnt/β-catenin signaling pathway, that plays a pivotal role in neuronal function, morphology, neurogenesis and in the maintenance of synaptic plasticity ²⁹⁰. Abnormal expression of these pathways is linked to neurodegenerative disorders, in particular it appears to be crucial in AD because it promotes Tau protein hyper-phosphorylation in neurons and in glial cells ^{291,292}, memory impairment and increased Aβ production ²⁹³. However, Aβ triggers GSK-3β which induces NFT formation by tau hyper-phosphorylation ²⁹⁴. The reduction in GSK3β abnormal activation, has been reported to dampen not only Aβ accumulation, but also tau phosphorylation and neurodegeneration in AD mouse model ²⁹⁵.

Besides, dysregulation of the PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway is reported in AD brains. The kinase mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) is a major modulator of autophagy characterized by two multiprotein complexes: mTOR complex 1 (mTORC1), a negative autophagy regulator, and mTOR complex 2 (mTORC2), required for AKT phosphorylation and activation ²⁹⁶. mTOR regulates both protein synthesis and degradation, and hence brain functions linked to learning and memory ^{297,298}.

Hyperactivation of the PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway is linked to disrupted A β and tau, synaptic loss and cognitive decline in AD ²⁹⁹. Increased AKT activation and mTOR signaling, have been described in hippocampal and cortical neurons in AD brains ³⁰⁰ and it is associated with an increase in A β levels, due to the autophagy impairment ³⁰¹. Therefore, inhibiting mTOR activity by rapamycin may rescue cognitive impairments and delay AD progression, alleviating both A β and tau protein misfolding problems ^{302,303}. However, conflicting results have been reported about the use of mTOR inhibitors as therapeutic strategy, since loss of mTOR signaling, can lead to detrimental outcomes, impairing long-term potentiation and synaptic plasticity ³⁰⁴. In addiction has been reported that rapamycin treatment, increases A β generation by reducing the α -secretase ADAM-10 activity ^{305,306}. Given that, PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway activation is crucial for synaptic activity and normal function. Thus, a useful pharmacological strategy should protect neuronal tissue stimulating the normal PI3K/AKT/mTOR survival pathway and promoting constitutive autophagy.

2.3 cAMP response element binding protein - CREB

CREB is a transcription factor that regulates many cellular responses including long-term memory, cell survival and proliferation, apoptosis, differentiation ³⁰⁷. CREB also plays many different roles in immune function promoting anti-inflammatory immune responses, through the inhibition of NF-kB activity and the induction of anti-inflammatory cytokines as IL-10 ³⁰⁸. Several protein kinases including ERK1/2 and

PI3K/AKT signalling pathways, upstream regulate CREB activation ²²⁰, which is induced by growth factors, neurotransmitters, and stress signals that promote CREB phosphorylation at Ser133. Activated CREB binds to the cAMP-response element of target gene promoter regions and induces gene expression, through the recruitment of transcriptional cofactors ^{309,310}. In addiction CREB plays a major role in memory acquisition and consolidation ²⁴³, promoting the long-term potentiation (LTP) and enhancing memory functions through the transcription of genes involved in synaptic plasticity and long-term memory ^{311,312}. Thus, dysfunctions at this pathway result in memory and cognitive impairment, reported in neurodegenerative diseases. Decreased levels of total and phosphorylated CREB (p-CREB) and cAMP have been found in the prefrontal cortex and in the hippocampus of postmortem AD brains ^{313,314}, suggesting that CREB signaling pathway is detrimental in AD and is involved in the disease pathogenesis. Moreover, p-CREB expression is found to be reduced in peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) from AD patients and it correlated with low p-CREB levels observed in postmortem brains ³¹⁴. Thus, p-CREB levels in periphery could be an indicator of CREB signaling pathway in the brain and might be useful as a biomarker of cognitive function in AD ³¹⁵.

Given that, a therapeutic strategy that can lead to cAMP elevation and, in turn increase p-CREB could be helpful to rescue the memory impairment. At this purpose, phosphodiesterase type 4 (PDE4) inhibitors which restore the cAMP/PKA/CREB signaling pathway have been tested in animal models showing rescues in LTP, improvement in synaptic plasticity and memory function ^{316,317}. However, CREB is involved in a wide range of physiological processes in many tissues and it is also involved in oncogenesis ³¹⁸. Chronically increasing p-CREB levels could present critical drawbacks, therefore CREB itself may not to be the best molecular target for therapy ³¹⁹.

2.4 p70 S6 kinase

P70S6 kinase together with p85S6 kinase, represent mitogen-activated serine/threonine kinases which constitute the ribosomal S6 kinase 1. These two isoforms are generated from the same transcript by two different translation start sites and present different localization, while 70S6K is mainly cytoplasmic, p85S6K isoform is exclusively nuclear ³²⁰. p70s6k is involved in regulation of cell-cycle, cell differentiation, and motility, it is a downstream effector of the PI3K and ERK1/2 signaling pathway ³²¹, and its activity is controlled by mTOR, a key autophagy regulator ^{306,322}. Abnormal p70S6K activation has been associated with hyperphosphorylated tau formation and NFT accumulation in AD patients ³²³, in particular has been reported that p70S6K phosphorylation at the Thr421/Ser424 is directly correlated with t-tau and p-tau levels ³²³. p70S6K can also phosphorylate tau at Ser262, Ser214, and Tht212 sites, which lead to tau release from microtubules, resulting in microtubule disruption ³²⁴. In addiction in the lymphocytes of AD patients have been found a significant decreasing in phosphorylated p70S6K, and it is correlated with MMSE scores, suggesting that the decline of cognition in AD patients corresponds to the decrease in

p70S6k levels 325,326 . Moreover, A β has been shown to lead to disruption in PI3K/AKT/mTOR/p70S6K signaling that results in deregulation of the autophagy and apoptosis which contribute to neuronal degeneration 327,328 .

2.5 Autophagy

Autophagy is a highly regulated cellular process that mediates the degradation of intracellular components, macromolecules and organelles inside lysosomes. ³²⁹. Autophagic process is activated as response including nutrients deprivation, bacterial infection, aggregated and misfolded proteins, and damaged organelles ³²⁹. Under physiological conditions, it plays an important role in multiple biological processes, including metabolism, cellular development and differentiation, regulation of innate and adaptive immunity. Moreover, autophagy protects against genome instability and necrosis, preventing cancer and neurodegeneration ^{330,331}. Three major forms of autophagy have been described: micro-autophagy, macroautophagy, and chaperone-mediated autophagy (CMA). Macroautophagy is the major pathway for organelle and protein turnover, which are packaged into double-membraned autophagosomes and delivered to lysosomes for degradation and recycling of amino acids ^{332,333}. Conversely, in micro-autophagy, lysosomes directly take up cytosolic components through invagination of the lysosomal membrane ³³³. Degradation by CMA involves the selective delivery of cytoplasmic proteins across the lysosomal membrane upon the recognition and binding of a pentapeptide KFERQ motif on chaperone proteins that are recognized by the cytosolic tail of lysosomal associated membrane protein 2A (LAMP2A), resulting in their unfolding and degradation ³³⁴.

Autophagosome formation is mainly governed by autophagy-related (Atg) proteins and by two protein complexes: the class III PI3K/Vps34 which forms a complex with Beclin-1, and the serine/threonine protein kinases ULK1 and ULK2 which are positive regulator of autophagosome formation ³³⁵. The activity of the ULK complex is negatively regulated by mTOR and it is positively regulated by the AMP activated protein kinase (AMPK). In nutrients-rich situation, mTORC1 binds to the ULK1 complex inhibiting autophagy, whereas during starvation mTORC1 dissociates from the ULK1, triggering the activation of a multiprotein complex containing Beclin-1 and class III PI3K/Vps34 which regulate the autophagosome formation ^{330,331}. Another ubiquitin-like system involved in auto-phagosome formation is the processing of microtubule-associated protein light chain 3 (LC3B). Upon autophagy induction LC3B, is proteolytically cleaved by Atg4 to generate LC3B-I which is activated by Atg7 and then transferred to Atg3 followed by conjugation to phosphatidylethanolamine to generate processed LC3B-II, recruited onto the growing phagophore ^{333,336}. In addiction LC3B-II has been proposed to act as a receptor for selective substrate such as the polyubiquitin-binding protein p62/SQSTM1, a common component of protein aggregates that is found in a wide range of protein aggregation diseases ³³⁷. Moreover, the p62-LC3 complex is involved in linking

polyubiquitinated protein aggregates to the autophagic machinery, facilitating the clearance of aggregate-prone proteins ³³⁸.

Autophagy can play either a cytoprotective or cytopathic role in different pathophysiologic processes. Actually, dysregulation of the autophagic response has been described in various pathophysiological situations, including neurodegeneration, aging, cancer, cardiovascular, infectious and inflammatory diseases ³³¹.

Autophagy in Alzheimer's Disease

Autophagic process is essential for homeostasis and development of the CNS. Autophagy plays a pivotal role in neuronal degradation of expired organelles, and in abnormal intracytoplasmic contents clearing which otherwise could lead to protein accumulation and neuronal activity impairment ³³⁹. Thus, deficiency or disfunctions of autophagic process can result in neuronal degeneration characterized by intraneuronal proteins accumulation ³⁴⁰. Moreover, lysosomal system inactivation is responsible for the accumulation of autophagosomes observed in AD ³⁴¹. Macroautophagy plays an important role in turning over APP and clearing A β peptide under physiological conditions, whereas is demonstrated to be involved in A β generation under pathological condition or in aging process ³⁴². Immature autophagic vacuoles of all components of the AB formation system, including APP and β -/ γ -secretases, have been found accumulated in dystrophic neuritis from AD brains, thus could be a source of A β generation ^{343,344}. In addition, the impairment of the autophagic activity could result in an imbalance Aß species, leading an increase in the A $\beta_{42}/A\beta_{40}$ ratio which is related to the production of toxic A β oligomers ³⁴⁵. A β in turn, has been shown to affect autophagy. Monomers cause intracellular accumulation of autophagosomes, resulting in inhibition of substrate degradation due to reduction of lysosomal activity ³⁴⁶. Impaired autophagy at the level of induction or autophagosome formation points toward Beclin1, which has been shown to be significantly reduced in entorhinal cortex and hippocampus in brain of AD patients ^{347,348}. Beclin-1 deficiency disrupts neuronal autophagy, increasing intraneuronal AB accumulation, and extracellular deposition. Moreover, it also compromises microglial phagocytosis and protein shunting, contributing also to A β accumulation ³⁴⁸. However, transcriptional data indicate that autophagy-activating factors are upregulated in AD brains, implying increased autophagic activity. Thus, may reflect a compensatory effect at the transcriptional level induced by impaired proteostasis, or that autophagy initiation is related to disease progression ³⁴⁹.

 $A\beta_{42}$ was found hyperactivating PI3K/AKT/mTOR signaling pathway, which plays a central role in proteostasis and in autophagy regulation²⁹⁹. mTOR activation results in autophagy inhibition, decreasing in A β clearance and also contribute to aberrant hyperphosphorylated tau aggregation ³⁵⁰. Pharmacological

inhibition of mTOR signaling with rapamycin, rescues cognitive deficits and ameliorates A β and Tau pathology by increasing autophagy in AD animal models ^{298,302}, whereas many clinical trials have demonstrated an inability to reverse cognitive impairment at moderate to late stages of disease. However, rapamycin treatment also tempers the neuroimmune response, which is heavily implicated in AD pathogenesis ³⁵¹.

Besides A β , autophagy can also regulate Tau protein clearance, dysfunctions of the autophagy-lysosome system, promote the formation of Tau oligomers and accumulation of NFT ³⁵². Postmortem studies have reported that hyperphosphorylated Tau immunoreactivity is associated with LC3 and p62-positive autophagosomes in the brains of AD ³⁵³.

CMA also is linked with neurodegenerative diseases, since it plays an important role in both Tau tangles and A β plaques generation and its activity is impaired with aging process ³⁵⁴. Tau possesses two KFERQ motifs and can interact with the cytosolic Hsc70 chaperone protein which leads its binding to the CMA receptor LAMP2A. Aggregates, Tau mutant forms and fragments are translocated to the lysosomal membrane through Hsc70 recognition, where they are cleaved by CMA process, generating fragments which are linked to NFT formation ³⁵⁵.

The involvement of autophagy in AD is two-fold, as it contributes to the elimination of pathogenic proteins, while it is also affected by these aberrant proteins.

Restoration of autophagic processes could promote the degradation of modified, misfolded and aggregation-prone proteins, but also prevents their detrimental effects. Nevertheless, there are few reported clinical results demonstrating that modulation or induction of autophagy represents an effective therapeutic intervention ³⁵⁶.

Autophagy and Inflammasome interplay

Autophagy is also involved in inflammatory immune responses, regulating several immune functions such as antigen presentation, lymphocyte development and cytokine secretion ³³⁰. Deletion of gene encoding the autophagy protein ATG16L1, results in excessive production of interleukin 1 β (IL-1 β) and IL-18, released in response to inflammasome activation ³⁵⁷. Inflammasomes are intracellular protein complexes formed by nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain-like receptor family, pyrin domain-containing-3 (NLRP3) sensor, apoptosis-associated speck-caspase recruit domain (ASC) adaptor and the effector procaspase-1, whose assembly results in inflammation. It's activation is triggered by a wide range of stimuli, several microbes and aggregated A β , which lead to the maturation and the release of the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-1 β and IL-18 ³⁵⁸. An abnormal inflammasome activation plays a pivotal role in autoimmune and inflammatory diseases, including AD ³⁵⁹.

Autophagy can negatively regulate inflammasome activation in multiple ways through the removal of inflammasome activators, clearing the inflammasomes protein components, and mediating the

24

downstream cytokines degradation ³⁶⁰. In particular, the inflammasome adaptor ASC is subject to the lysine 63-linked ubiquitination and interacts with p62 which mediates its delivery to the autophagosome for degradation ³⁶¹. On the other hand, inhibition or autophagy defects, exacerbate inflammasome activation and result in increased pro-inflammatory cytokines release ³⁶², leading to development of inflammatory disorders ³⁶³.

As a matter of fact, neuronal autophagosome formation and lysosomal degradation is impaired in AD. In particular, Beclin-1 results markedly decreased in the brains of AD patients and its depletion has been reported to worsen the deposition of A β peptides ³⁶⁴, which in turn trigger the inflammasome activation and its downstream mediators release ³⁶⁵.

Inflammasomes and autophagy can mutually regulate each other, suggesting that this two-way street regulation, allows to preserve the balance between the natural inflammatory response and the prevention of excessive inflammation, which can be harmful in many tissues and underlies many inflammatory and neurodegenerative diseases ³⁶⁶.

Therefore, autophagy would be a promising therapeutic target for treatment of neurodegenerative and inflammasome-related inflammatory disorders. Therapeutic agents able to enhancing autophagy or rescuing its disfunctions could alleviate inflammasome-dependent inflammation ^{367,368}.

Chapter 3

Neuroinflammation

3. Neuroinflammation

Neuroinflammation is referred as a damaging condition of the nervous system, characterized by the activation of the immune response in the neural tissue in order to restrain infections, eliminate pathogens, cell debris, and misfolded proteins. It is an essential component of the CNS innate immunity other than a complex and precisely regulated process, which initially plays a role in the fixation and resolution of neural tissue ³⁶⁹. Nevertheless, if neuroinflammatory state becomes persistent, is detrimental for neuronal cells, contributing to neurodegeneration and functional impairment. For these reasons, neuroinflammation underlies several neurological disorders, including neurodegenerative diseases ³⁷⁰ and their involvement in AD is suggested by the presence of inflammatory mediators in AD brains ³⁷¹.

Since the brain has been considered an immune-privileged organ because of the presence of the BBB, the infiltration of peripheral immune cells in the CNS, was thought to be tightly controlled and possible after the blood-brain barrier breakdown, which is always accompanied by the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines and glial activation ³⁷². However, have been demonstrated that there is a close relationship between the CNS and the peripheral immune system even though the brain is structurally and functionally unique, it requires effective immune mechanisms to cope the infections ³⁷³.

In particular, different immune cell types such as astrocytes and microglia express specialized pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) that activate immediately after the injury occurs and can trigger inflammatory signalling pathways which are able to sense pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), but also endogenous modified molecules called damage-associated molecular pattern (DAMP) that are present in infected and injured area ³⁷⁴. In this process, cellular and molecular immune components such as cytokines, complement and pattern-recognition receptors are contributing players, and they can lead to glial cells activation ³⁷⁵. However, these immune cells have also beneficial non-inflammatory roles in the brain, providing proper neural functions ³⁷⁶. Therefore, the beneficial or detrimental effects of neuroinflammation in the brain, depend on the duration of the inflammatory response ³⁷⁷. Chronic activation of an innate immune response in the CNS, which lead to excessive production of proinflammatory cytokines in the brain, can lead to behavioral deficits and promote neurotoxicity ³⁷⁸.

Thus, it has been reported an association between neurodegenerative disorders and neuroinflammatory events, based on the high expression of several pro-inflammatory mediators and the presence of activated complement system and microglial cells in brain regions in which neurodegeneration occurs, suggesting that neuroinflammatory responses could start before the neuronal loss ^{379,380}.

Ageing is associated with alterations in the neuroinflammatory environment, priming microglial cells which result in an exaggerated inflammatory cytokine response. Thus, suggests the aged brain resides in

27

a chronic state of neuroinflammation which contribute to neurodegenerative diseases development ^{381,382}.

3.1 Microglia

Microglial cells are the resident macrophages of the CNS, representing around 10%-15% of the CNS population and play a pivotal role, not only in neurogenesis, neuronal plasticity, and regeneration but also in immune defense ³⁸³. They have the ability to perform phagocytosis, release cytotoxic factors and behave as antigen presenting cells ³⁸⁴. Under physiological conditions, microglia exhibit highly ramified and motile cell processes that protect the brain by stimulating phagocytic clearance of extra neurons and synaptic connections, increasing the efficiency of neuronal transmission and providing trophic sustenance to preserve cerebral homeostasis ^{383,385}.

Microglia immune activity is restrained by specific inhibitory pathways that suppress unwanted inflammatory responses and tissue destruction that are often associated with immune activation ³⁸⁴. These checkpoint mechanisms include direct inhibitory interactions between microglia and neurons through the receptor-ligand pairs CX3CL1-CX3CR1 and CD200-CD200R, in order to maintain the balance of pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines ^{386,387}. During infections, aging and neurodegeneration, microglia acquire an activated phenotype, morphologically characterized by a reduction in branch number and an increase in cell soma volume ^{381,388}, therefore they rapidly move towards the lesion site, where they promote an inflammatory response releasing pro-inflammatory cytokines ³⁸⁹.

Microglia express many PRRs and Toll-like receptors (TLRs), such as TLR4 and TLR1/2 and NOD-like receptors (NLRs), such as the NLRP3 inflammasome that detect PAMPs or DAMPs such as bacterial molecules, neuronal ATP or aberrant endogenous proteins ³⁹⁰. Moreover, microglial cells express chemokine receptors such as CCR2 and CCR4, fractalkine receptors CX3CR1 and CXCR4, as well as integrins, such as CD11b and CD11c, which control migration and positioning of microglia within the CNS ³⁹¹; they express also purinergic receptors for ATP as P2RY12 and a wide range of immune receptors that regulate microglial activation, among them TREM2 ^{392,393}. Microglial cells also express the transmembrane protein 119 (TMEM119), a cell-surface protein of unknown function which is specifically expressed by parenchymal myeloid cells in the CNS and is the best promising candidate for human microglial marker ^{394,395}.

Microglia were initially described using a dichotomous paradigm, distinguishing between a ramified static condition and an amoeboid inflamed one. The activation states of microglia was categorized into "classical pro-inflammatory activation" (M1) and "alternative anti-inflammatory phenotype" (M2) as commonly described for macrophages ³⁹⁶. In particular, M1 phenotype represents pro-inflammatory activity triggered by LPS or IFN- γ , whereas in the second one, the response is induced by IL-4 or IL-13. The M1-microglia produce TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-6, NOS, hydrogen peroxide and matrix metalloproteinases, which are
helpful in host defense but can also lead to neuronal damage 397,398 . Instead, M2-microglia exhibit an antiinflammatory phenotype by expressing IL-10 and transforming growth factor-b (TGF- β), which promote tissue remodeling and healing 398,399 .

Although this characterization is useful to describe microglia activation, recent transcriptome-based studies have demonstrated that there are many other dynamic intermediate functional states, which reflect microglial phenotypes during development, homeostasis, and disease^{400,401} and this huge diversity is strictly regulated by cytokines, which play a pivotal role in both physiological and pathological conditions in the brain.

The brain shows an increasing inflammatory state with aging and this altered inflammatory profile is linked to alterations of microglia functions ³⁹². Microglia undergoes several age-related phenotypic changes compatible with their activation, which are associated with a chronic inflammation phenotype due to an increased production of inflammatory cytokines and ROS, leading to the loss of their neuroprotective function ⁴⁰². Microglia repairing abilities become dysregulated and these cells acquire an irregular distribution and shorter cellular processes ⁴⁰³. These events have been linked to a greater susceptibility to cognitive deficits and the onset of chronic neurodegenerative diseases.

Microglia and Alzheimer's Disease

Microglia results in an acute immune response in the brain against harmful stimuli, including misfolded proteins such as A β , which cause neuronal stress and hypersensitization of microglia, inducing their activation to produce cytokines and neurotoxins, hence promoting neurodegeneration ^{404,405}.

In healthy brain and early stages of AD, microglia is able to restrict senile plaque deposition by secreting proteolytic enzymes, such as neprilysin, and MMP9 and expressing receptors that promote A β clearance and phagocytosis, such as scavenger receptor CD36, and receptor for advanced-glycosylation end products (RAGE) ^{406,407}, suggesting their beneficial role in preventing plaques formation. During AD pathogenesis, this phagocytic activity seems to decline, since microglia become dysfunctional because of the altered expression of proinflammatory mediators and neurotoxic molecules, leading to an impairment of A β clearance and processing ⁴⁰⁸. High levels of chemokines, adhesion molecules and acute phase proteins are usually associated to activated microglial cells and result in their long-lasting activation, which produces ROS, and other neurotoxic molecules, generating a vicious cycle of neuroinflammation ^{409–411}. Moreover, microglia express a range of different TLR and PRRs which are able to respond to DAMPs or PAMPs and also bind to A β species with various affinities, triggering inflammation ⁴¹². Engagement of these receptors induces TNF- α and IL-1 β release, which mediate neuroinflammation and result in

sustained low-grade inflammation ⁴¹³. In addiction, these cytokines were found upregulated in brains of AD patients and in transgenic mice with AD-like pathology ⁴¹⁴.

Furthermore, have been reported that microglia are also able to clear A β through a process termed LC3associated endocytosis (LANDO) that is also involved in receptors such as TREM2 and TLR4, recycling. The depletion of this process in animal models, leads to increasing A β accumulation, microgliosis with release of proinflammatory cytokines and tau hyperphosphorylation ⁴¹⁵. On the other hand, phagocytosis of A β can trigger microglial activation. Following phagocytosis A β activates the NLRP3 inflammasome, leading to caspase-1 activation and IL-1 β maturation and release ³⁶⁵.

Even though A β represents a trigger for microglial cells, it has also been shown to prevent plaques formation and LPS stimulation reduced amyloid deposition as well, stimulating microglia clearing properties ⁴¹⁶. On the other hand, these cells are also identified in NFT and they are able to influence tau phosphorylation but, in this case, LPS injection worsened the pathology ⁴¹⁷. Moreover, microglial cells play a direct role in the spread of pathological tau in the brain ^{418,419}. Given that, both A β and tau trigger microglial activation, they stimulate different aspects of the neuroinflammatory response, and the activation of the immune system in the brain represents a key link between the two major pathological hallmarks of AD ⁴²⁰.

Furthermore, it is possible visualize microglial and astroglial activation in AD patients. To date, PET exams demonstrated an increased number of activated microglial cells in AD patients, which well correlates with memory impairment ⁴²¹. Moreover, a significant correlation between MMSE and microglial activation levels has been found in cortical regions of AD patients, underlining the association between microglial activation and cognitive decline ¹²¹.

The involvement of microglia in AD pathogenesis is also demonstrated by the presence of activated microglia around amyloid plaques from AD patients ⁴²², and more recently GWAS analysis have identified AD risk genes from microglia membrane proteins including TREM2, TYROBP, CR1 and CD33 ⁴²³. In particular, single-nucleotide polymorphisms in CD33 and TREM2 genes have been directly linked to impaired Aβ uptake and phagocytosis ^{424,425}. Post-mortem brain samples of AD patients showed high expression levels of CD33 in microglia surrounding Aβ plaques and its overexpression in animal models, is lead to impaired Aβ uptake, suggesting that CD33 is associated to Aβ accumulation ^{424,426}.

The activation of the innate immune system plays a role in AD pathophysiology. However, activated microglia might have a neuroprotective or a cytotoxic role depending on disease context.

3.2 TREM2

Triggering receptor expressed on myeloid cells 2 (TREM2) is a cell surface receptor of the immunoglobulin superfamily expressed by monocyte derived dendritic cells and microglia in the CNS ⁴²⁷. In the brain, TREM2 is required for microglia migration, cytokine release, phagocytosis, lipid sensing, ApoE binding, shielding of amyloid plaques, and proliferation ^{428,429}. It interacts with the transmembrane region of DAP12 (TYROBP) in order to mediate signaling events through DAP12's immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motif (ITAM) domain ⁴³⁰. When ligands bind TREM2, DAP12 is phosphorylated on the cytoplasmic tyrosine residues by Src kinases, and phosphorylated DAP12 recruits the spleen tyrosine kinase (Syk), which in turn, activates multiple downstream signaling mediators such as ERK, PI3K, phospholipase Cy (PLCy) ^{431,432}. Moreover, TREM2/DAP12 signaling triggers protein and lipid phosphorylation cascades that result in Ca2+ mobilization, integrin activation, cytoskeleton rearrangement and MAPK signaling ⁴³³. In addiction TREM2 is crucial for maintaining microglia metabolism and autophagy ⁴³³. During homeostasis, TREM2 mediates phagocytosis of microbial, endogenous ligands and also apoptotic neurons, to facilitate debris clearance following injury ⁴³⁴, while microglial activation and proinflammatory cytokines, rapidly reduce TREM2 surface expression, which undergoes sequential proteolytic processing by ectodomain shedding and intramembrane proteolysis 435 . The α -secretases ADAM17 and ADAM10 cleave TREM2 close to the His157 residue of the large extracellular domain, releasing soluble TREM2 (sTREM2) ^{183,435}, while the remaining TREM2 c-terminal fragment (CTF) is further degraded by y-secretase ⁴³⁵. When this degradation is impaired, the accumulated TREM2 CTF can interact with the DAP12 limiting the interaction between full length TREM2 and DAP12. This results in reduced TREM2-mediated signaling, which locks microglia in a homeostatic state and inhibits their transition to disease-associated microglia (DAM), in addiction lack of functional TREM2 leads to reduced cellular proliferation, impaired phagocytosis and reduced A β clearance ^{436,437}. Furthermore, defective TREM2 signaling affect microglial energetic metabolism, mTOR activation and autophagy. Thus, TREM2-deficient microglia is not able to respond properly to stressful events, such as AB toxicity ¹⁸³.

Rare loss-of-function variants in the TREM2 gene R62H ²⁸ R47H and H157Y, were significantly associated with increased AD risk. These variants dramatically reduces TREM2 expression, compromising myeloid cell responses to amyloid pathology ⁴³⁸. The AD risk mutations probably alter TREM2 function by impairing ligand binding and as a result, TREM2 signaling ⁴³⁹. Postmortem brain specimens from AD patients carrying R47H genetic variant, have shown a decreased microglial response to Aβ plaques and increased neural dystrophy, suggesting that R47H is a partial loss-of-function variant that affects microglia activation and proliferation in response to Aβ plaques ^{429,440}. TREM2 deletion in amyloidosis models has been reported, to alter phosphorylation of tau protein, which leads to enhanced intraneuronal tau phosphorylation, aggregation, and kinase dysregulation ⁴⁴¹. In contrast, in human tau transgenic mouse model, TREM2 deletion had a protective effect, preventing tau-driven synaptic loss and atrophy in the hippocampus and

entorhinal cortex ⁴⁴². Other AD risk variants, such as R62H and R62C, impair phospholipids binding in vitro, but the impact of these rare TREM2 mutations in vivo remains to be established ⁴⁴³.

Given that, TREM2 has a protective role for microglia in AD pathogenesis, whereas TREM2 loss of function worse AD progression. Thus, the boost in myeloid cell function by pharmacological modulation of TREM2 activity could be helpful in neurodegenerative diseases such as AD. At this purpose, monoclonal antibodies raised against TREM2 were screened and tested, in order to boost TREM2 expression and signaling, preventing its shedding and bolsters microglial survival and also Aβ phagocytosis ^{184,185}. Noteworthy, the anti-human TREM2 agonistic monoclonal antibody AL002c, has been shown promising results in a first-in-human phase I clinical trial ⁴⁴⁴.

TREM2 promotes the optimal microglial function required to attenuate AD progression and, a potential target for eliciting a protective role for microglia in AD and other neurodegenerative diseases ^{445,446}. Although several studies suggest that targeting TREM2 could decrease AD-related pathologies, whether a potential TREM2-targeting treatment will be effective in sporadic AD patients, which represent the majority of cases it is still unknown.

3.3 NLRP3 Inflammasomes

Inflammasomes are multiprotein complexes, mainly expressed in myeloid cells, activated upon cellular infection or stress and formed by the assembly of multiple subunits that regulate the maturation and the secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines to engage innate immune defenses ³⁵⁸.

The (NOD)-like receptor protein 3 (NLRP3) inflammasome is currently the most fully characterized inflammasome which is activated in response to several pathogens, as well as PAMPs and DAMPs ⁴⁴⁷.

NLRP3 is a 115 kDa cytosolic protein composed of three domains: a C-terminal leucin-rich repeat (LRR) with regulatory functions, a central nucleotide-binding and oligomerization domain (NACHT) or nucleotide binding oligomerization domain (NOD) which have ATPase activity, and a N-terminal pyrin domain (CARD) or pyrin domain (PYD) that recruits ASC ^{448,449} and triggers its helical fibrillar assembly. ASC fibrils then recruit the effector caspase-1 via CARD interaction, leading the formation of ASC "speck" complex ^{450,451}. Thus, acts as a molecular platform that recruits pro-caspase 1, which is then activated by autocatalysis and induces the post-transcriptional processing and the subsequent release of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 β and IL-18 ^{452,453}. This pathway is defined for "canonical" inflammasome form, whereas the "non-canonical" inflammasomes are activated by cytosolic LPS and result in caspase 4, caspase 5 and caspase 11 activation ⁴⁵⁴.

In addition, all inflammatory activated caspases, trigger a pro-inflammatory form of cell death called pyroptosis. This process is mediated by the cleavage of the cytoplasmic gasdermin-D (GSDMD) protein,

which leads to the release of its N-terminal domain that oligomerizes as pores in the cells plasma membrane by which mature IL-1 β , IL-18 and IL-1 α are released ^{455,456}.

Activation of the inflammasome requires two tightly regulated and interconnected pathways: a priming and an activation step. In the brain, the priming step is provided by the activation of an innate immune sensor or cytokine receptor, which trigger the myeloid differentiation primary response protein (MyD88)-NF- κ B pathway leading to the generation of additional inflammatory mediators such as pro-IL-1 β ^{457,458}. Activation signals are provided by different stressors including changes in plasma membrane permeability, lysosomal damage, and metabolic stress ⁴⁵⁹. ATP is a NLRP3 agonist and stimulate inflammasome activation triggering the P2X7R receptor, inducing substantial changes in K⁺ efflux, which lead to inflammasome activation ⁴⁶⁰. Moreover, crystalline substances and aggregated misfolded proteins, induce lysosomal damage and cell stress, leading to mitochondrial disruption, which in turn trigger inflammasomes activation ⁴⁶¹. In particular, A β oligomers and fibrils can activate inflammasome acting as DAMP. Thus, NLRP3 activation may represent a critical component of the inflammatory response in Alzheimer's disease ³⁶⁵.

Therefore, the NLRP3 inflammasome plays a crucial role in the development of inflammatory responses in the CNS. Moreover, emerging studies have demonstrated the involvement of NLRP3 signaling in several neurological disorders, including multiple sclerosis, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, prion diseases, and AD.

NLRP3 and Alzheimer's disease

Activation of microglia and the subsequent innate immune response have been identified as key hallmark in AD, which contribute to disease pathogenesis and progression ⁴⁶². Several studies have focused on mutual interaction of innate immune mechanisms and neurodegenerative processes. In particular, the NLRP3 inflammasomes expressed by myeloid cells and neurons, play a key role in mediating the innate immune reaction in AD ⁴⁶³.

A β represents the main DAMP in AD patients' brains and can activate NLRP3 inflammasome through different mechanisms. NLRP3 inflammasome is activated by different size of A β aggregates and also by lower molecular weight A β oligomers and protofibrils, suggesting that microglial activation by these A β species may trigger the innate immune responses in the CNS before the onset of A β deposition ⁴⁶⁴.

The inflammasome activation due to Aβ deposition, is mediated by the formation of ASC specks, which represent the adaptor proteins in the NLRP3 complexes. Moreover, ASC specks complexes have been found in activated microglia and in the extracellular space ⁴⁵². Microglial cells undergo pyroptosis upon strong NLRP3 activation and release ASC specks which bind to Aβ peptides, thereby increasing their aggregation ⁴⁶⁵. Moreover, ASC-Aβ complexes have been identified in brain samples from APP/PS1 mice and AD patients ⁴⁶⁶, these aggregates result in amplified NLRP3 inflammasome activation leading to pyroptotic cell death. In addition, extracellular ASC aggregates are associated to impaired Aβ-clearance

by microglia ⁴⁶⁷. Furthermore, Aβ oligomers can interfere with neuronal membrane functions and evoke potassium efflux from neurons which is a potent activator for the inflammasomes, and in turn stimulate caspase-1 to cleave pro-IL-1β and pro-IL-18 cytokines ⁴⁶⁸. A further evidence associating the activation of inflammasomes with AD is the high activation of caspase-1 in patients' brains. Caspase-1 activity has been reported strongly increased in brains from MCI and early-onset AD patients, suggesting that NLRP3 inflammasome activation may represents an early pathogenic event ⁴⁶⁶. Thereby, high levels of the proinflammatory cytokine IL-1ß are detected in microglial cells surrounding Aß plaques in AD patients' brains and CSF ⁴⁶⁹. Additionally, elevated levels of IL-1 β in AD patients promote the activation of p38 MAPK signaling, leading to tau hyperphosphorylation ²⁷¹. Inhibition of caspase-1 activity, has been reported protecting from spatial memory impairment, loss of synaptic plasticity, associated behavioral disturbances and other consequences related to AD ⁴⁷⁰. Moreover, have been also observed that peripheral monocytes derived from AD patients, co-express NLRP3, ASC and caspase-1 and showed increased IL-1 β and IL-18 release ³⁵⁹. The downstream effectors of NLRP3, can further induce the activation of glial cells in the CNS and the subsequent release of inflammatory molecules, creating a feedback loop to increase the production of pro-inflammatory mediators which lead to NFT and AB plaques formation ⁴⁷¹, affecting synaptic plasticity and inhibiting long-term potentiation, which subsequently impair learning and memory ⁴⁷².

Although the A β -induced NLRP3 inflammation has been shown to be crucial for the development and progression of AD, the link between NLRP3 activation and Tau hyperphosphorylation is still poorly elucidated.

Recently have been reported that also Tau aggregates can activate NLRP3 inflammasome in ASCdependent manner, following their microglial uptake and lysosomal processing ⁴⁷³. Moreover, NLRP3 inhibition or loss of function, reduced tau hyperphosphorylation and aggregation by regulating Tau kinases and phosphatases in an IL-1 β -dependent manner ⁴⁷⁴. Thus, suggest that NFT may develop downstream of A β -induced microglial activation and provide a link between Tau pathology and NLRP3 activation.

An additional mechanism by which NLRP3 activation can contribute to AD pathogenesis is in response to dying neurons releasing ATP, which binds to the purinergic receptor P2X7R on microglia ⁴⁷⁵. Activated P2X7R induce a decreasing in intracellular K⁺ that activate NLRP3 and consequently exacerbate inflammation and damage ⁴⁷⁶. Furthermore, preclinical and clinical studies have been reported an upregulation of P2X7R in microglia from AD patients ⁴⁷⁵.

Given that, the microglia-specific activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome is pivotal for AD pathogenesis and contribute to amyloidosis and neuropathology. Targeting NLRP3 components, such as the receptor, caspase-1 or ASC, could prevent inflammasome assembly and reduce pro-inflammatory cytokines release. Thus, it could be a promising approach to cope neuroinflammation and slow AD progression. At this

34

purpose, have been also demonstrated the NLRP3 inhibition or caspase-1 knockout, could largely protect from memory loss and decrease A β deposition in an AD mouse model ⁴⁶⁶, suggesting the higher possibility of targeting NLRP3 inflammasome in AD therapy.

• Targeting NLRP3 inflammasomes

In a wide range of preclinical models have been demonstrated that inhibition or deficiency of NLRP3 inflammasome components or downstream products, might provide beneficial effects in inflammatory and neuroinflammatory diseases. Hence, there is substantial interest in the discovery of potentially therapeutic inflammasome inhibitors. Exogenous compounds that may block or inhibit NLRP3 inflammasome dependent cytokines and IL-1 β signaling, are already approved for therapeutic use ^{477,478}; however, targeting IL-1 β expression could not be the best therapeutic approach in AD. IL-1 β is not the only product of NLRP3 inflammasome activation and many others proinflammatory mediators are involved in AD pathogenesis ⁴⁷⁹. Whereas, identifying a direct blockade of inflammasome activation instead of targeting its downstream cytokines, could be an effective strategy. A few small-molecule compounds have shown anti-inflammatory effects on NLRP3 inflammasome activation in vitro and in AD animal models. JC-124, a selective NLRP3 inhibitor, has been reported to suppress the NLRP3 inflammasomes assembly and the activation of caspase-1, dampening the production of IL-1 β , which results in reduced amyloid deposition and alleviated AD-associated deficits in AD mouse model ⁴⁸⁰. Other compounds of interest are the fenamate class of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), which can inhibit the NLRP3 inflammasome ameliorating the cognitive impairments in rodent models of AD ⁴⁸¹. Glyburide is a hypoglycaemic drug used for type II diabetes mellitus treatment. This compound has been reported, to affect NLRP3 inflammasome activation preventing ASC oligomerization and acting downstream of the P2X7 receptor, impeding the inflammasome activation by DAMPs, and crystalline substances. However, Glyburide is known to have some several side effects and it could not be the best compound to target NLRP3-related inflammation ^{482,483}.

The best characterized small-molecule inhibitor of the NLRP3 inflammasome is MCC950 or CRID3, a diarylsulfonylurea-containing compound. This synthetic molecule directly and specifically inhibits both canonical and noncanonical NLRP3 inflammasome activation pathways and the subsequent IL-1β release and pyroptosis by preventing NLRP3-induced ASC oligomerization ⁴⁸⁴. Moreover, have been shown that MCC950 inhibits inflammasome and microglia activation in AD mouse models, enhancing Aβ phagocytosis, decreasing plaques accumulation, and consequently ameliorating cognitive functions ⁴⁸⁵. Even though the mechanism of action and the molecular target are still to identify, have been reported that MCC950 directly interacts with the Walker B motif within the NACHT domain of NLRP3, thereby blocking ATP hydrolysis ⁴⁸⁶. Furthermore, MCC950 is also highly specific for NLRP3 and it does not inhibit

any other identified inflammasomes or TLR-driven pathways ⁴⁸⁷. Therefore, it is the most selective tool compound available for investigation and a promising candidate for further development for the treatment of NLRP3-related pathologies.

Nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NRTIs), including stavudine (D4T), inhibit NLRP3 inflammasome activation blocking P2X7R or a P2X7-dependent pathway ⁴⁸⁸ and prevent the transcription of proteins, including caspase-1 and, consequently the maturation of IL-18 ⁴⁸⁹. Recently, have been reported that D4T hampers the assembly of the NLRP3 inflammasome, prevents the caspase-1 activation and stimulates A β autophagy by macrophages ⁴⁹⁰. However, more extensive studies are necessary to establish whether agents targeting the NLRP3 inflammasome, could offering a therapeutic opportunity.

NLRP3 inflammasome is an attractive pharmacological target since its inhibition could hamper pathological inflammation. Nevertheless, further information are needed regarding where possible interferences with the brain's innate immune system will be beneficial ⁴⁵³. Further key point is the development of drugs that cross the BBB and selectively inhibit only those inflammasomes that are involved in the particular pathogenetic processes. To date, no drugs have currently been established to directly bind and inhibit the NLRP3 inflammasome since the detailed activation mechanisms are still to elucidate ⁴⁹¹.

Chapter 4



4.1 Intracellular signal transduction and potential drug treatment against β-amyloid cytotoxicity

Alzheimer's disease is a major public health concern and has been identified as a priority for scientific research. Although there are approved treatments that can mitigate the symptoms, there is an urgent need to improve our understanding of the pathogenesis to facilitate the development of disease-modifying treatments.

Several other hypotheses have been proposed to explain the mechanisms underlying the AD pathogenesis such as oxidative stress, alteration of intracellular homeostasis, glutamate excitotoxicity, inflammation, cholinergic systems impairment, deterioration of protein degradation systems and activation of caspases which consequently lead to neuronal apoptosis or deregulation of intracellular signal transduction pathways. However, the primary alterations that trigger the neurodegenerative process remain to be clarified.

The two core pathological hallmarks of AD are extracellular amyloid plaques and intracellular neurofibrillary tangles. The amyloid cascade hypothesis suggests that an imbalance between the production and clearance of $A\beta$ in the brain is the initiating event, consequently leading to neuronal degeneration, cells death and dementia ⁴⁹². In particular, soluble oligomers are the most toxic species of A β , which impair the normal synaptic functions underlying neuronal and synaptic dysfunction in the progression of AD. These toxic Aβ species disrupt synaptic plasticity, inhibit hippocampal LTP, induce the production of ROS and also interact with several protein kinases leading disturbances in intracellular signal transduction ⁵². In addiction A β accumulation induces the release of inflammatory mediators by the microglia; this facilitates A β deposition and neuroinflammation in a self-feeding pathogenic loop⁴⁹³. During AD progression, several growth factors and mitogen compounds are modified, mediating their cellular effects through activation of PI3K/AKT and MAP-Kinase signaling ^{219,244}. These pathways regulate a wide range of cellular processes and biological functions, which are essential for the maintenance of cell homeostasis, survival and physiological functions; therefore in the CNS, they are also involved in the maintenance of memory and cognitive functions ⁴⁹⁴. Furthermore, AKT and MAP-Kinases signaling upstream regulate Tau-phosphorylation and AB catabolism, also through autophagy, and they are involved in APP processing, promoting the non-amyloidogenic pathway and the subsequent secretion of sAPP α by α -secretase ^{237,241}, too.

Several cellular and biochemical abnormalities that have been detected in CNS, such as oxidative stress, glutamatergic system impairment, disturbances in protein kinase activity and APP metabolism are also noticeable in peripheral fluids and tissues from AD patients, such as plasma ⁴⁹⁵ and CSF ¹²⁹, monocytes ⁴⁹⁶, platelets ^{497,498}, and fibroblasts as well ^{499,500}. In particular, cultured skin fibroblasts derived from AD patients mirror events that have also been demonstrated to occur in the AD brain ⁵⁰¹. Since in the brain

of AD patients, MAPK and PI3K/AKT signaling modulations seem related to the alterations and deposition of A β and Tau, we investigated these specific pathways in primary cultures from human fibroblasts. In this way, we considered systemic but specific molecular mechanisms involved in AD, especially in the early phase of disease. Furthermore, fibroblasts are independent of the postmortem changes thus, they can be suitable for pharmacological and molecular studies⁴⁹⁹.

In the last decade, the association between diet and cognitive function has been largely investigated. Much attention has been focused on the potential role of natural compounds as neuroprotective agents, to attenuate or suppress inflammation, oxidative stress and A β mediated cytotoxicity. In particular, Hop (Humulus Lupulus) contains flavonoids, aromatic molecules which have antioxidant, anti-inflammatory and anti-atherogenic properties. It has been shown that Hop extract has anti-aggregating effects on A β oligomers and seems to prevent its production in cultured cells ⁵⁰². In addition, a growing number of flavonoids have been shown to inhibit the development of AD-like pathology and to reverse cognitive deficits in AD animal models, suggesting that these compounds might be useful in dementia to prevent its progression and to promote cognitive performances ^{208,503}.

• Aim of the study

Considering the findings described in the paragraph above, the aim of the first part of this study is characterize the complex interactions among A β and MAPK and PI3K/AKT signaling in fibroblasts from sporadic AD patients, with different disease severity, and, in order to evaluate any molecular mechanisms that could prevent or modulate A β -induced toxicity, we also investigated the potential protective role of Hop extracts against A β toxicity, and their influence on Ras/MAPK and PI3K/AKT pathways.

At this purpose we investigated the modulation of specific signal transduction pathways which are deregulated in AD. We assessed the phosphorylation state of stress-activated protein kinase (p38 and JNK), which are involved in the alteration of synaptic plasticity caused by Aβ and are linked to Tau hyperphosphorylation ^{264,504}. We analyzed the involvement of RAS-ERK and PI3K-mTOR pathways assessing the activation rate of PI3K/AKT and ERK1/2 signaling pathways. Then, we compared p-ERK and p-AKT status with AD and MCI MMSE, in order to identify a possible correlation to the disease severity.

Furthermore, we evaluated some their downstream pathways, Bax and p70S6K, which regulate apoptosis, autophagy, and Tau synthesis and hyperphosphorylation, in order to better investigate the regulation of Tau metabolism. Since ERK1/2 signaling pathway modulates APP cleavage, we also assessed cytosolic α APP levels in fibroblasts.

These pathways may also play a central role for disease progression, and they might be important targets for therapeutic strategies. Therefore, we assessed the antioxidant and anti-inflammatory properties of

hop extracts and their involvement in Ras/MAPK and PI3K/AKT pathways, in order to evaluate any molecular mechanisms that could prevent or modulate Aβ-induced toxicity.

4.2 Investigation of the involvement of NLRP3 inflammasome activation on Ras/MAPK and PI3K/AKT pathways and autophagy modulation.

In addition to phagocytosis, it has recently been shown that the degradation of extracellular Aβ fibrils by microglia is also dependent on autophagic processes, and that autophagy is also important for the regulation of Aβ-mediated NLRP3 inflammasome activation ⁵⁰⁵. Alterations of autophagy, a finely regulated intracellular process that mediates lysosomal degradation of proteins and organelles has also been involved in the pathogenesis of AD. Interestingly, a decrease in the activity of the autophagic-lysosomal pathway has been reported during aging in every tissue, included neurons ⁵⁰⁶. Moreover, have been largely reported that neuroinflammation can downregulate autophagy pathway, ^{505,507,508} and the PI3K/AKT and ERK1/2 kinases seem to be involved in its modulation, as well as in Aβ and Tau processing and in immune-inflammation pathways ^{244,471}. Autophagy is a complex molecular system that mediates the degradation of intracellular components and proteins from the cytoplasm and is involved in apoptosis and neurodegeneration ³³⁰. Three main forms of autophagy have been described: macroautophagy mTOR-Beclin-1 dependent, microautophagy endosomal mediated, and CMA which is associated with lysosomal degradation and it is mediated chaperone proteins, which interacts with the channel protein LAMP2A ⁵⁰⁹.

Furthermore, recent results showed that nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NRTI), including stavudine, inhibit the activation of the inflammasome ⁴⁸⁸, suggesting that these compounds could be helpful in AD treatment. NRTIs hamper NLRP3 inflammasome activation blocking the purinergic receptor P2X7R ⁴⁸⁸ and prevent the transcription of proteins, including caspase-1 and the subsequent maturation of IL-18 ⁴⁸⁹.

Besides extracellular A β plaque deposition and intracellular neurofibrillary tangles aggregation, several studies have reported a strong contribution of neuroinflammation and microglial response to AD pathogenesis.

Peripheral monocytes and macrophages are recruited as well as in the CNS of AD patients, possibly in an attempt to counteract the formation or the extension of A β plaques ⁵¹⁰. The initiation of the inflammatory response by microglia and peripheral immune cells involves cytosolic multiprotein platforms known as inflammasomes ⁵¹¹. Activation of the intracellular inflammasome complex and the consequent production of high levels of proinflammatory mediators, is suspected to play a pivotal role in AD-associated neuroinflammation ³⁵⁹. The activation of NLRP3 inflammasome complex by A β in microglia results in formation of ASC protein complexes (ASC specks), and IL-1 β and IL-18 release, which subsequently induce

Aβ aggregation, contributing to the progression of the pathology and aggravation of cognitive alterations ⁴⁶⁵. The possible role of inflammasome activation in AD is supported by data indicating that Aβ can activate the NLRP3 inflammasome and that NLRP3 inflammasome deficiency facilitates the differentiation of microglia cells to an M2 (anti-inflammatory) phenotype, resulting in a decreased deposition of Aβ in the APP/PSI mouse model of AD ^{466,512}. The interference with the activation of this pathway represents an attractive alternative strategy for AD therapy.

• Aim of the study

Considering the findings described in the paragraph above we investigated the involvement of NLRP3 inflammasome activation on Ras/MAPK and PI3K/AKT pathways and autophagy modulation, in A β_{42} treated peripheral blood immune cells of AD patients. Our investigation was focused on ERK1/2, PI3K/AKT, p38MAP-Kinase signaling pathway and their downstream pathways Beclin-1, LAMP2A, p70S6K and Bax, which are involved in autophagy and apoptosis regulation respectively. We also investigated the effects of the nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor Stavudine, that reduces NLRP3 inflammasome activation, on autophagy modulation. Furthermore, were also analysed possible D4T-induced modulations of CREB, this transcription factor is involved in immune responses, inducing macrophage survival and proliferation and regulation of T and B lymphocytes. CREB plays an essential role in promoting the anti-inflammatory immune response, through the inhibition of NF-kB activity and the induction of IL-10 ^{308,513}. Moreover, CREB plays a key role in memory acquisition and consolidation, promoting the LTP and neuronal plasticity ²⁴³.

The bi-directional communication existing between brain and periphery provides the possibility to study central alterations at a systemic level. Thus, patients with different disease severity and healthy controls were selected for blood samples withdrawal in order to isolate PBMCs to perform our analyses. Monocytes were then isolated from PBMCs, which provide a peripheral model of central myeloid cells precursor of microglia, in which high level NLRP3 inflammasome expression were detected in AD.

In addition, THP-1 cells differentiated with PMA in macrophage-like cells were used to perform preliminary investigations of D4T effects on Ras/MAPK and PI3K/AKT pathways, autophagy modulation and inflammasome activation.

THP-1 macrophage-like cell line as well as PBMC-derived monocytes from AD patients and healthy controls were primed with LPS and stimulated with A β in presence or absence of D4T. A β oligomers and fibrils can activate inflammasome acting as DAMP ³⁶⁵ and this peptide has a central role in AD pathology. Thus, we were interested in verifying if D4T could counteract the disturbances on intracellular signaling pathways and inflammasome activation due to A β oligomers, in acute treatments and in patients.

41

Furthermore, we were also interested in analyzing the interplay between autophagy and NLRP3 inflammasome activation. Autophagy can downregulate inflammasome activation, through the removal of its activators, clearing its protein components such as ASC, and mediating the downstream cytokines degradation ³⁶⁰.

Based on the fact that D4T can hamper the NLRP3 inflammasome activation and, as a consequence, neuroinflammation we are interested in investigation of D4T molecular mechanisms and to better understand whether it could be useful in AD.

4.3 Investigation of NLRP3 inflammasome pathway activation in A β -related pathology

In the last part of this study, we focused our attention on the role NLRP3-inflammasome activation pathway by AB oligomers in AD pathogenesis. In fact, AD is associated with neuroinflammation, but it is not clear yet whether this process is a reaction to $A\beta$ accumulation in the CNS, or if inflammation is an attempt to increase A β clearing. The events which trigger inflammation as well as the mechanisms associated with its intensity and maintenance are still unclear. The over production of AB oligomers in the brain, can result in the increased of AB phagocytosis by the microglia and by the recruited peripheral monocytes. This could lead to lysosome damage which can be an endogenous signal for inflammasome activation. As well as for cell signaling studies, the test experiments were performed in THP-1 cells, to set up the best experimental conditions in order to analyze NLRP3 inflammasome activation, assessing proinflammatory cytokines release on supernatants and NLRP3-related proteins expression. In order to investigate the NLRP3 inflammasome activation pathway, monocytes derived microglia cells (MDMIs) were differentiated from monocytes isolated from AD patients and HC. These cells are a versatile in vitro model of human adult microglia that may be an alternative to primary microglia for large-scale in vitro studies ⁵¹⁴. Monocytes were differentiated into microglia and characterized for surface and intracellular protein expression to assess whether MDMIs display a myeloid phenotype. We are interested in investigating whether NLRP3 inhibition by CRID3 treatment, a selective NLRP3 inhibitor ⁴⁸⁶, could prevent or counteract the alterations on microglial phagocytosis due to inflammasome activation. At this purpose, we evaluated key microglial functions such as pro-inflammatory cytokines release, phagocytosis and degradation upon Aß stimulation and well characterized NLRP3 inflammasome activators ⁴⁶⁰, with or without CRID3. Compared to D4T, which inhibits NLRP3 inflammasome activation in an indirect way blocking the ATP receptor, CRID3 is a selective and direct NLRP3 inhibitor ⁴⁸⁷. It is also our interest investigate the effects of inflammasome inhibition through these two different pathways.

Thus, the overall goal is to characterize inflammasome activation pathway in MDMIs in order to better understand if the dampening of the inflammasome assembly and activation, could be an attractive beneficial strategy for AD therapy.

42

Chapter 5

Materials and Methods

5.1 Population study

Twenty AD patients (six severe, eight moderate and six mild), 7 MCI subjects and 13 age-related controls took part into the study. Their socio-demographic and clinical features are shown in Table 1 ⁵¹⁵. Criteria of the National Institute of Neurological and Communicative Disorders and Stroke and the Alzheimer's Disease and Related Disorders Association (NINCDS-ADRDA) were applied for the diagnosis of probable AD or MCI ¹⁰³. All patients presented with progressive cognitive impairment predominantly affecting memory and were assessed with brain Computed Tomography (CT) or nuclear magnetic resonance imaging (NMRI), blood tests for excluding secondary dementia (thyroid hormones, folic acid, vitamin B12, VDRL- TPHA and erythrocyte sedimentation rate) and a comprehensive neuropsychological battery. AD patients were considered severe if they had a MMSE score < 12, moderate for a score between 13 and 19 and mild for a score between 20 and 24.

Exclusion criteria:

The subjects with the following features were excluded from the study:

- major depression disorders, mania and schizophrenia,
- a past or present history of substance abuse,
- neoplastic or haematologic disorders,
- recent infections or surgery,
- severe hepatic or renal insufficiency,
- myocardial infarction or head injury within the last six months

The subjects that were following a pharmacological therapy with these drugs were excluded as well, even though they did not fulfil any of the criteria above mentioned:

- antiplatelet
- anti-inflammatory
- anti-neoplastic
- corticosteroid
- immunosuppressive

No patient had a familial history of dementia. For HC, active medical illness, personal or family history of neurological or psychiatric disorders and alcoholism or drug abuse were ruled out by clinical interview. Absence of cognitive impairment was defined by a MMSE score > 26/30. Experiments were undertaken with written consent of each participant and the study was approved by the local Ethics Committee of San Gerardo Hospital, Monza, Italy

Subjects	Number	Men/Women	Age±SD	MMSE±SD
AD	20	9/11	74.2±1.99	16.63±5.09
НС	13	6/7	69.4±1.63	29.22±0.47
MCI	7	4/3	74.6±2.04	27.64±1.03

Table 1: Demographic characteristics and neuropsychological score of tested subjects. APO-E ϵ 4 total distribution in AD (20) and MCI (7) is 11/27. For Age, One-way analysis of variance: p=0.35; for MMSE, AD vs HC p< 0.01 and p<0.05 vs MCI, and HC vs MCI p>0.05.

• Skin biopsy and primary cell culture

From HC and MCI subjects and AD patients skin biopsies were performed and cultured into Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM, Euroclone, Italy), supplemented with 10% heat inactivated Fetal Calf Serum (FCS, Euroclone), 2 mM L-glutamine, 100 U/ml penicillin (EuroClone) and 100 mg/ml streptomycin (1% P/S). The obtained fibroblasts were plated in dish and they were expanded until they reached the sub-confluence. Then they were collected in cold phosphate-buffer saline (PBS) within 12th trypsin treatment, as previously reported ⁵¹⁶. To obtain dry pellets, fibroblasts were centrifuged at 250xg at 4°C for 10 min, then they were preserved at -20°C, until the protein extraction.

Primary fibroblasts were seeded in petri dish 60 x 15 mm (Corning), cultured in DMEM supplemented with 10% FCS and 1% P/S and grown to confluence. Fibroblast obtained from MCI and AD patients were treated with 0,1mg/ml Hop extracts for 24h. Thereafter, cells were harvested to obtain dry pellets, and centrifuged at 250xg at 4°C for 10 min, then they were preserved at -20°C, until the protein extraction.

• SH-SY5Y - Human neuroblastoma cells

Human neuroblastoma SH-SY5Y cells were grown in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium-F12 (EuroClone) supplemented with 10% fetal FCS, 1% P/S and 2mM L-glutamine (EuroClone), at 37 °C in an atmosphere of 5% CO2 in air. Cells were exposed to 0,1 mg/ml Hop extracts for 30 min, 2h and 24h. Thereafter, cells were harvested to obtain dry pellets, and centrifuged at 250xg at 4°C for 10 min, then they were preserved at -20°C, until the protein extraction.

• Hop extract

Hops (Humulus Lupulus) extracts were obtained at the BioNMR laboratory of the Department of Biotechnology and Biosciences of the University of Milan Bicocca.

• Aβ₁₋₄₂ oligomers preparation

According to the manufacturer's instructions 200 μ g of freeze-dried A β_{1-42} (PM= 4514.13 g/mol) (Phoenix Pharmaceuticals) were resuspended in cold 1M Tris-Base pH 9 to obtain a 221.5 μ M A β_{1-42} solution.

• Viability assay

Cells were exposed to 0,1 mg/ml Hop extracts and 5 μ M A β oligomers. Cell viability was evaluated by MTT assay. Cells were incubated with 0.5 mg/ml MTT in standard medium for 45 min at 37 °C in an atmosphere of 5% CO2 in air. After the cells has been dissolved with DMSO, absorbance was quantified (wavelength 570 nm) using a multi-mode microplate reader (FLUOstar Omega, BMG LABTECH) and cell viability was expressed as percentage.

• Total- and phosphor-ELISA for ERK, AKT and p70S6K

In order to detect and quantify the levels of AKT (total/phosphor), ERK1/2 (total/phosphor) p70S6K (total/phosphor) in protein lysates, we used the Immunoassay Kits (InstantOne ELISA kit Invitrogen), according to manufacturer's procedure. Cytosol proteins extraction were performed in Cell Extraction Buffer (Biosource), containing 1mM PMSF, protease and phosphatase inhibitor cocktail (Sigma-Aldrich, 1:200 and 1:100), for 30min, on ice. Then lysates were centrifuged at 12000xg for 10 minutes at 4°C. According to the BioSource assay method, different dilutions of samples were tested for each phosphorylated or total protein detection. The protein absorbance was determined by plate reading at 450nm (BioRad). The concentrations were calculated comparing the tested absorbance to the specific standard curve values for each kinase phosphorylated status, and they were expressed with respect to specific kinases total status.

5.2 Population study and cellular models

• THP-1 human monocytes

THP-1 human monocytes (IZSLER, Istituto Zooprofilattico Sperimentale della Lombardia e Dell'Emilia Romagna, IT) were grown in RPMI 1640 supplemented with 10% FBS, 2mM L-glutamine, and 1% P/S (Invitrogen Ltd, Paisley, UK). To differentiate these cells into macrophages, monocytes were seeded in 6well plates at a density of 1×10^6 cells/well and incubated for 12 h at 37°C in 5% CO2 in medium that contained 50 nM of phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA) (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO). Cells were then resuspended in serum-free medium before stimulation

• Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) isolation

Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) were separated from whole blood withdrawn from nine healthy control subjects and nine AD patients, who fulfilled inclusion criteria for a clinical diagnosis of AD were randomly selected within a large database of patients consecutively admitted between January 2017 and September 2019 by the Fondazione IRCCS Ca' Granda Ospedale Maggiore Policlinico in Milano, Italy (Table 2).

The clinical diagnosis of AD was performed according to the NINCDS-ADRDA work group criteria and the DMS IV–R. Neuropsychological evaluation and psychometric assessment were performed with a Neuropsychological Battery that included MiniMental State Examination (MMSE). The study conformed to the ethical principles of the Helsinki Declaration. All patients (or their legal guardians) gave their written informed consent for this research before entering the study.

Blood sample collection and processing and PBMC stimulation were carried out at Laboratory of Molecular Medicine and Biotechnology, Fondazione Don C. Gnocchi ONLUS IRCCS.

	Number	Gender	Age (x̄±σ)	MMSE (x̄±σ)
AD	9	M=2 F=7	77,2±7,2	19,8±5,0
HC	9	M=1 F=8	74,5±2,5	29,2±1,1

Table 2: Demographic characteristics and neuropsychological score of tested subjects. MMSE cut off score<26/30.</td>

• Cell cultures

PBMC were resuspended in RPMI 1640 (PAN-Biotech GmbH, Am Gewerbepark, DE) supplemented with 10% human serum, L-glutamine (2 mM), and 1% penicillin (Invitrogen, Ltd, Paisley, UK) in 6-wells plate and incubated at 37 °C in a humidified 5% CO2 atmosphere for 2 hours in a 12 wells plate for monocyte adhesion. After 2 hours, non-adhering PBMC were harvested and discarded and monocytes grown on before stimulation. Monocytes (7x10⁶/well) were either cultured in medium alone (Basal) or were primed with Lipopolysaccharide (LPS) (1µg/ml) (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) for 2 hours and stimulated with A β_{42} (10µg/ml Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) for 22 hours in the absence or presence of 50 µM Stavudine (D4t) (Sigma-Aldrich)

Proteins extraction

Sub-confluent cell cultures were collected in cold PBS and lysed in Cell Extraction Buffer (BioSource) containing 1mM PMSF, protease and phosphatase inhibitor cocktail (Sigma-Aldrich) (1:200 and 1:100). After incubation for 30min on ice, lysates were centrifuged at 12,000xg for 10 minutes at 4°C. Protein concentration was determined by Bradford assay at 595nm.

• Western Blot

Proteins of cytosol (25 ug) were separated by electrophoresis on 4-12% NuPAGE[®] Bis-Tris gels (Invitrogen) and blotted on nitrocellulose filter (GE Healthcare). Blots were blocked 1 h at room temperature on a shaker in 5% no-fat dried milk in TBS-T buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl pH 7.6, 200 mM NaCl, 0.1% Tween 20). Blots were incubated overnight, on a shaker, at 4°C with the following Antibodies: primary rabbit anti-pERK1/2 [pTpY185/187] (1:500 polyclonal, Cell Signaling Technology Inc, Danvers, MA, USA) and anti-pAKT (1:500, monoclonal, Invitrogen); anti-pp38 [pTpY180/182] (1:350 Cell-Signaling), anti-Beclin (1:300, Cell Signaling), anti-LAMP2A (1:400, Abcam), anti-phosphorylated p70 S6-Kinases [T389] (1:300, Cell Signaling), anti-pCREB (1:800, Biosource) and mouse anti-Bax (1:300, Chemicon).

Antibodies were diluted in 5% fat- free dried milk in TBS-T buffer. A mouse anti- β -actin Ab (1:20000, Sigma-Aldrich) was used as internal standard. A peroxidase-linked anti-rabbit/mouse (1:5,000; SigmaAldrich) IgG secondary Ab was incubated for 1 hour, at room temperature on an orbital shaker in TBS-T buffer containing 3% fat-free dried milk. Signals were detected by chemiluminescent reagents (ECL Plus Kit; Amersham), visualized on X-ray film, quantified using ImageJ software and expressed as the ratio between the target and the actin signals.

Real-time PCR

The RNA was extracted from 1×10^6 PBMC using RNeasy Mini Kit (Qiagen) according to the manufacturer's instructions. cDNA was obtained using the VILO SuperScript VILO Kit cDNA Synthesis (Invitrogen) under the following conditions: 10 minutes at 25°C, 60 minutes at 42° and 5 minutes at 85°C. The DNA was quantified spectrophotometrically. PCR was performed in ABI Prism 7500HTSequence Detection System (Applied Biosystems) and the amplification of specific PCR products will be detected using the HOT FIREpol EvaGreen qPCR Mix Plus (ROX) (Solis BioDyne). Results will be expressed as $\Delta\Delta$ Ct and will be presented as ratios between the target gene and the GAPDH housekeeping mRNA.

The following probes were used: NLRP3, β -arrestin 1 and GAPDH forward and reverse primers (Quiagen); EAAT1 forward primer (5'-GAAACGCTTGTGGGTGCTG-3') and reverse primer (5'-GTGGCAGAACTTGAAGAGGTCC-3')

• Statistical analysis

By Graph Pad Prism program statistical analysis was performed. All results were expressed as mean \pm Standard Deviation (SD). One- way ANOVA analysis, followed by Bonferroni post-test, was used to determine the significance of differences among the values obtained in the subgroups of recruited subjects. By Pearson's test, possible correlations between protein-kinase expressions and MMSE score or α APP levels were analyzed. By Student-t test, we evaluated the statistical analyses between patients' and HC group.

5.3 Patients recruiting

Four Alzheimer's disease patients which were subjected to blood withdrawal were enrolled at the Memory Clinic of the Center for Neurodegenerative Diseases and Gerontopsychiatry of the University Hospital Bonn prior written consent of each patient.

Patients were selected according to demographic informations:

- Genotypes
- Age
- Gender
- Clinical diagnosis

Inclusion criteria:

- Men and women
- Patient age ≥ 55 years and ≤ 85 years

Exclusion criteria:

The subjects with the following features were excluded from the study:

- Suspected or known abuse of alcohol, drugs or medicines, current or past
- Patients with peripheral inflammatory diseases in the last 3 months
- Head injuries with loss of consciousness of > than 5 minutes
- Living in a nursing home before the study starts

Sampling procedures and risks

The procedure involves injecting a needle into a vein to withdraw a blood sample. This is a minimally invasive process that does not pose any significant health risk to the patient.

• Blood sample collection and processing

Whole blood was collected in 4 vacutainer tubes containing ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA). Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) were separated on Ficoll gradient. Viable PBMC were counted using Bürker Chamber protocol and monocytes were isolated using Pan Monocyte Isolation Kit (Miltenyi Biotec ⁵¹⁷) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly: PBMC were centrifuged after counting and pellet were resuspended with 40 μ L of cold MACS (Dulbecco's Phosphate Buffered Saline (PBS) 1X + 0,5% BSA + 2mM EDTA) buffer per 10⁷ total cells. Then, 10 μ L of FcR Blocking Reagent per 10⁷ total cells and 10 μ L of Biotin-Antibody Cocktail per 10⁷ total cells were added and the solution was incubated for 5' at 4°C. After incubation 30 μ L of MACS buffer per 10⁷ total cells and 20 μ L of Anti-Biotin MicroBeads per 10⁷ total cells were added and the solution was added

to the column for the magnetic cell separation. Flow-through containing unlabeled cells, represented the enriched monocytes fraction.

• Monocytes-derived microglial cells (MDMIs) differentiation

Monocytes were counted and centrifuged 400xg 5' RT. The pellet was resuspended in the right volume of RPMI-1640 Glutamax (GIBCO) + 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) + 1% penicillin-streptomycin (P/S), supplemented with 100ng/ml recombinant human interleukin (IL)-34 (R&D Systems 5265-IL-010/CF) and 10ng/ml of granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) (R&D Systems, 215-GM-050/CF) and plated 1x10⁶/well in Matrigel coated 6 well plates. Fresh medium was added every 48h and after 6 days the plates were washed thoroughly to remove any unbound cells. After 14 days MDMIs were then harvested or used for functional assays the following day.

MDMIs were seeded at density of 1×10^6 /well in RPMI-1640 Glutamax supplemented with 10% FBS and 1% P/S and allowed to attach overnight. The following day medium was replaced with fresh RPMI-1640 Glutamax serum free. Cells were primed for 3h with 100 ng/ml Lipopolysaccharide (LPS)(Escherichia coli 0111:B4; Invivogen) and stimulated for 1h with 1mM ATP (Sigma-Aldrich), with or without 1 μ M CRID3 (MCC950, Invivogen) or for 24h with 2,5 μ M Amyloid beta peptide (A β) (PSL Peptide Specialty Laboratories Gmb). After the LPS priming and stimulation with relevant controls, the cell culture supernatants were collected and frozen at -80° C for further analysis and cells were harvested.

• Cellular models and tests experiments

THP-1 human monocytes were grown in RPMI-1640 Glutamax supplemented with 10% FBS and 1% P/S. Cells were cultured 5×10^6 in T25 flask in medium alone (RPMI-1640 Glutamax serum free supplemented with 1% P/S) or primed for 3h with 100ng/ml LPS (Escherichia coli 0111:B4; Invivogen) and stimulated with 10 μ M and 20 μ M Nigericin (Invitrogen) for 1h.

To evaluate A β phagocytosis flow cytometric analysis was performed. THP-1 cells were cultured at density of 6x10⁵/well in 6 well plates and preincubated for 30 min with 40 μ M cytochalasin D, as a negative control of phagocytosis. Therefore, cells were exposed to 0,5 μ M FAM-labeled A β_{1-42} (Peptide Specialty Laboratories GmbH) (FITC), 0,5 μ M A β -TAMRA (Peptide Specialty Laboratories) (PE) and 1mg/ml pHRodo E. coli beads (Life Technologies) as phagocytosis positive control, for 6h, 4h, 2h and 30 minutes, in order to perform phagocytosis tests and select the best fluorescent tagged A β peptide. A β -FAM was selected for phagocytosis experiments in MDMIs.

• Protein precipitation from supernatant and lysates collection

MDMIs were seeded at a density of 1x10⁶ cells/well in 2mL serum free RPMI-1640 Glutamax in 6-well plates. After pre-stimulation with 100 ng/mL LPS, cells were treated as before mentioned. Then, supernatants were collected, centrifuged at 15.000xg for 5 min to remove cell debris and stored at -20°C for protein precipitation. For protein precipitation from the supernatant 500 mL methanol and 125 mL chloroform were added to 500 mL supernatant and centrifuged 5 min at 15.000xg at 4°C. Then the upper aqueous phase was removed, and 500 ml ice-cold methanol were added. Samples were then vortexed vigorously and centrifuged for 5 min at 15.000xg at 4°C. Supernatants were removed and pellets were dried in a vacuum dryer. The pellets were then resuspended in 20 ml 2X loading buffer (106 mM Tris-HCL, 141 mM Tris base, 2% LDS, 10% glycerol, 0.51 mM EDTA (pH 8.5), 360 mM 1,4-Dithiothreit (DTT)) and 5 mg/mL Orange G. Subsequently, samples were subjected to western blot analysis.

For cell lysates collection, cells were scraped of the well plates, centrifuged at 15.000xg for 5 min and pellets were lysed using 1 X ristocetin-induced platelet agglutination (RIPA) buffer (25 mM Tris-HCI (pH 7.5), 150 mM NaCl, 0.5% sodium desoxycholate, 1% NP-40, and 0.1% SDS) supplemented with 1X Protease/Phosphatase Inhibitor Cocktail (Cell Signaling Technology). Cell lysates and precipitated supernatants were denatured in loading buffer at 95°C and 360 rpm for 5 min in a thermo cycler.

• Proteins quantification

To determine protein concentrations of cell lysates, a bicinchoninic acid assay was performed using Pierce[™] BCA Protein assay kit (Thermo Fischer Scientific) according to the manufacturer's protocol.

Western Blot

Samples were separated on a NuPAGE 4%–12% Bis-Tris Gel (Invitrogen) in NuPAGE MES Running Buffer (NP0002). The Trans-Blot TurboTM Transfer System (Bio-Rad Laboratories) was used to blot the proteins on a 0.2 mm nitrocellulose membrane (Trans-Blot TurboTM Transfer Pack, Bio-Rad Laboratories). Thereafter, membranes were blocked with 3% fatty acid-free bovine serum albumin (BSA) (Millipore) in Tris-buffered saline supplemented with Tween-20 (TBST) (10 mM Tris-HCl, 150 mM NaCl, 0.05% Tween-20, pH 8.0) for 1h at RT, followed by incubation with the primary antibodies mouse anti-NLRP3 (1:1000, AdipoGen), mouse anti-caspase-1 (1:1000, bally-1, AdipoGen), rabbit anti-ASC (1:1000; clone AL177, AdipoGen), mouse anti- α -tubulin (1:1000, Termo Fisher Scientific) overnight at 4°C. On the next day, membranes were washed three times in TBST and incubated with the respective secondary IRDye IgG (H

+ L) antibodies (1:20 000, LI-COR Biotechnology) for 1h at RT. Proteins were then visualized with the Odyssey CLx Imaging System (LI-COR Biosciences) and quantified using Image Studio (LI-COR Biosciences).

• Phenotypical characterization of MDMIs

At least 1x10⁶ MDMIs were used for phenotypical characterization at FACS. Cells were harvested with 0.5% trypsin-EDTA solution then were washed with FACS buffer (PBS + 2% BSA (Sigma)). Cell were fixed with Fixation Buffer (FOXP3, Invitrogen) overnight at 4°C then washed with 1ml Permeabilization buffer (Invitrogen) and then incubated with the following antibodies: anti-CD11b (BV605, Biolegend), anti-CD45 (APC-Cy7, Biolegend), anti-CD14 (PE-Cy7, Invitrogen), anti-CD16 (BV421, Biolegend), anti-CD36 (APC, BD Pharmingen), anti-CD235a (PE-Cy7, Biolegend), anti-CD34 (PE, MACS Miltenyi Biotech), anti-CD43 (APC, Biolegend), anti-TREM2 (APC, R&D System), anti-TMEM119 (FITC, Biolegend), anti-HLA DR-DP-DQ (FITC, BD Pharmingen), anti-CD68 (PE, BD Pharmingen), anti-CCR2 (BV605, Biolegend), anti-CX3CR (FITC, Biolegend) and anti-P2YR12 (PE, Biolegend). MDMIs were stained with viability staining solution 7-amino-actinomycin D (7-AAD) (BD Pharmingen).

Immunocytochemistry

MDMIs were seeded at a density of 1.5x10⁵ cells/well in RPMI-1640 Glutamax + 10% FBS + 1% P/S in a 24-well plate containing coverslips and let adhere overnight. Cells were washed once with PBS 1X (Dulbecco) and fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) dissolved in PBS for 15 min. For permeabilization, cells were washed three times with PBS containing 0.1% Triton X-100 (PTX) for 5 min. Thereafter, cells were blocked using 3% normal goat serum (Vector Laboratories) in PTX for 1h and were incubated with the following primary antibodies: anti-TREM2 (1: 500; clone 78, Millipore), anti-IBA1/AIF1 (1:250, Wako), anti-TMEM119 (1:500, Abcam) and anti-Pu.1 (1:40, Thermofisher Scientific) overnight. After three washing steps in PBS, the secondary antibody goat anti-rabbit alexa-fluor 488 conjugated (1:000; Invitrogen) was applied for 1h at RT followed by three washing steps in PBS. 40,6-Diamidino-20-phenylindol-dihydrochloride (DAPI) was used as a counterstain at 0.1 mg/mL for 10 min in PBS before coverslips were mounted. Confocal microscopy was carried out using the LSM800 Laser Confocal Scanning Microscope (Carl Zeiss Microscopy) with 20x and 40x objective. The final images processing was done using Fiji (ImageJ software).

• Pro-inflammatory cytokine release

NLRP3 inflammasome activation was determined by measuring the IL-1 β and IL-18 secretion using the human IL-1 β and IL-18 DuoSet ELISA kit (R&D Systems). MDMIs cells were treated with 1 ml medium per

well in 6-well plates. After the LPS priming and stimulation with ATP or A β treatment with relevant controls, the cell culture supernatants were harvested and frozen at -80°C. Supernatants were thawed once and assayed according to the manufacturer's protocol. The optical density was determined at 450 nm photometrically with a microplate reader (Infinite M200; Tecan). The concentration of cytokine released was quantified using the relevant standard curves.

• Aβ phagocytosis and degradation

To evaluate A β phagocytosis flow cytometric analysis was performed. MDMIs were seeded at 2.5x10⁵ cells/well in 24-well plates (Corning) in RPMI-1640 Glutamax + 10% FBS + 1% P/S, 48 h before the assay. After 24h of incubation, the media was replaced with RPMI-1640 Glutamax serum free. The experiment was carried out the following day. As a negative control of phagocytosis, cells were preincubated for 30 min with 40 μ M cytochalasin D (Sigma). Cells were incubated with 0,5 μ M FAM-labeled A $\beta_{1.42}$ (Peptide Specialty Laboratories GmbH) (FITC) peptide or 1 mg/ml pHRodo E. coli beads (Life Technologies) as phagocytosis positive control, and with or without 1 μ M CRID3 for 6h, 4h, 2h, 1h and 30 min. Then, MDMIs were collected by detaching with 0,5 mM EDTA solution for 10 min at 37°C and the EDTA was then inhibited with RPMI-1640 supplemented with 10% FBS and 1% P/S. After washing, cells were stained with 7-AAD and analyzed on BD FACSCanto II flow cytometer (Becton Dickinson and Company) and data were analysed using FlowJo software V.10 (FlowJo, LLC).

For A β degradation experiments, MDMIs were preincubated for 30 min with 40 μ M cytochalasin D and exposed to 0,5 μ M A β -FAM peptide for 6h, 4h, 2h, 1h and 30 min. Cells were washed three times in PBS and subsequently incubated for 17h in fresh medium with or without 1 μ M CRID3. Thereafter, cells were collected and stained. Degradation of A β -FAM peptide was measured using the BD FACSCanto II Flow Cytometer and data were analysed using FlowJo software V.10 (FlowJo, LLC).

• Statistical analysis

Statistical analyses were performed using Graph Pad Prism 8 for Mac OS. Data are expressed throughout the study as mean ± SEM. Two-tailed Student's t-test or one-way ANOVA, followed by post-hoc test as specified, were used to assess the significance of differences between two or more groups, respectively. Statistical details are given in the respective figure legends. Values of p<0.05 were considered statistically significant.

Chapter 6

Results

6.1 Intracellular signal transduction and potential drug treatment against β -amyloid cytotoxicity

For the first part of this study, we recruited 20 Alzheimer's Disease patients (AD) (six severe, eight moderate and six mild), 7 MCI subjects which were diagnosed the pathology according to the NINCDS/ADRDA criteria and 13 age-related controls (HC). As described by the aim of this project, we are interested in characterizing the complex interactions among Aβ and MAPK and PI3K/AKT signaling, in sporadic AD patients with different disease severity, at this purpose we investigated the modulation of specific signal transduction pathways which are deregulated in AD ⁵¹⁵.

• Modulation of stress-activated protein kinase (SAPK) in AD and HC fibroblasts

By western blot and phospho-ELISA assays, the phosphorylation state of p38 and JNK was assessed in fibroblasts from AD, MCI and age-matched HC. p38 MAPK is involved in the pro-inflammatory response in the brain and it is also associated to pathological AD related processes ²⁶⁶.

Results shown that p-p38 and p-JNK-SAPK protein levels were increased in fibroblasts from AD patients (Fig 1A and 1C) since the early stages of the disease, compared to HC (p<0.05). Comparable results were observed by phospho-ELISA (p<0.05) (Fig. 1B and 1D). They suggest that these modifications are probably a response to cell bioenergetic impairment. There was no correlation between p-JNK or p-p38 and disease severity.



Fig 1A-D: Representative images of immunoblots in fibroblasts from AD patients, MCI and HC (**A**: p-p38, **C**: p-JNK1/2). Signals were normalized to β -actin expression (42 KDa). **C-D**: p-p38 (**C**) and p-JNK1/2 (**D**) phosphorylation status quantification by phospho-ELISA in AD, MCI and HC fibroblasts. Signals were normalized to total-p38 and total-JNK1/2. One-way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni post-hoc test *p<0.05 vs HC.

• Modulation of Ras-ERK and PI3K/AKT-mTOR signaling pathways and disease severity

We analyzed the involvement of Ras-ERK and PI3K-mTOR pathways assessing the activation rate of PI3K/AKT and ERK1/2 signaling pathways. Then, we compared p-ERK and p-AKT levels with AD and MCI MMSE, in order to identify a possible correlation to the disease severity.

Data herein show a significant increase of p-ERK levels in fibroblasts from severe AD patients compared to mild and moderate AD patients (p<0.01), while MCI fibroblasts shown decreased p-ERK with respect to HC (p<0.05) (Fig. 2A-B). No difference was observed between severe AD and HC (Fig 2A-B). A significant inverse correlation between p-ERK and MMSE score in AD patients and converter MCI was also observed (Fig. 2C), indicating a direct correlation with the disease severity. Instead in non-converter-MCI the correlation between p-ERK levels and MMSE score was lost.



Figure 2A: A representative images of immunoblots of ERK protein levels in fibroblasts from patients and HC. Similar results were obtained by normalizing p-ERK to both tot-ERK and β -actin expression (42kDa). **B:** p-ERK levels in HC, MCI and AD patients, by phospho-ELISA, One-way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni post-hoc test *p<0.05 for MCI and AD vs HC, on the right, p-ERK levels are shown in AD patients divided according to disease severity. \$p<0.05 in MCI and **p<0.01 in mild/moderate AD vs severe AD, °p<0.001 in mild/moderate AD vs HC. **C:** Negative correlation between MMSE score and p-ERK levels in AD patients and converter MCI (circles).

As ERK1/2, AKT is involved in cell survival and upstream regulates the mTOR-p70S6K signaling pathway, modulating autophagy and Tau protein phosphorylation ²⁹⁸. Data herein show that p-AKT increased in AD patients compared to HC (p<0.05) (Fig. 3A), whereas p-AKT status was reduced comparing MCI to severe AD (p<0.001) and mild/moderate patients (p<0.01) (Fig. 3B). Moreover, we found a positive correlation between AKT phosphorylation levels and disease severity evaluated by MMSE score (Fig. 3C).



Figure 3A: A representative image of immunoblot of p-AKT protein levels in fibroblasts from AD and HC (in the box), t-Student test *p<0.05 vs HC (to the left, data expressed as pAKT/ β -actin ratio). P-AKT levels by phospho-Elisa (on the right), Student's t-test °p<0.01 in AD vs HC fibroblasts. **B**: p-AKT levels by phospho-ELISA in HC, MCI and AD patients, classified according to disease severity; experiments carried out in triplicates. One-way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni post-hoc test *p<0.01 vs severe AD, **p<0.001 vs HC and MCI. **C**: The increase of p/tot-AKT levels is direct correlated to disease severity in patients' fibroblasts.

We also tested the phosphorylation of p70S6-kinase that is regulated by ERK1/2 and AKT pathway and, its phosphorylation at threonine 389 has been correlated with autophagy inhibition ³²⁷. In fibroblasts, our results showed an increasing of phospho-p70S6K in AD patients compared to HC (p<0.001) (Fig. 4A). Since, Bax is also ERK1/2 and AKT downstream pathway, its expression level was detected in a subgroup of patients and HC. The cytoplasmic levels of Bax increased in AD compared to HC (p<0.05) (Fig. 4B), suggesting the triggering of the apoptotic mitochondrial pathway ⁵¹⁸.



Figure 4A: A representative image of immunoblot of phospho-p70S6-kinase expression (70 kDa) in fibroblasts from AD vs HC. β -actin expression is the internal loading control (42 kDa). In histogram, the expression level was calculated as ratio between p-p70S6K and actin optical density, Student's t-test °p<0.001 vs HC. **B**: A representative image of immunoblot of Bax expression (21 kDa) in AD vs HC *p<0.005 vs HC. Actin expression is internal standard (42 kDa) data expressed as ratio of their O.D. value.

Correlation between ERK1/2 signaling and APP metabolism

ERK1/2 is linked to APP metabolism and promotes the non-amyloidogenic APP processing by α -secretase and also negatively modulates BACE1 expression and activity, leading to reduced A β generation ²⁴¹. Given that, we tested the cytosolic α APP levels in fibroblasts from recruited subjects. A significant reduction of the α APP levels were observed in AD patients, in particular in fibroblasts from severe patients, compared to HC ones (Fig.5A). Nevertheless, p-ERK and α APP correlation was very significant in HC, whereas in MCI subjects and AD patients this correlation was lost (Fig 5B).



Figure 5A: Decreasing α -APP levels in MCI and AD. ANOVA followed by Post-hoc test: *p<0.05 vs HC. **B:** A representative image of the positive correlation between α -APP levels and p-ERK in fibroblasts from HC. No correlation was found in AD and MCI.

• Potential role of natural extracts against Aβ cytotoxicity

In the last decade much attention has been focused on the potential role of natural compounds as neuroprotective agents, to attenuate or suppress inflammation, oxidative stress and A β -mediated cytotoxicity. In particular, our attention is focused on hop extracts (Humulus Lupulus) which have antioxidant, anti-inflammatory and anti-atherogenic properties ²⁰⁴ and also anti-aggregating effects on A β oligomers and seems to prevent its production in cultured cells ⁵⁰².

Given that, we assessed the antioxidant and anti-inflammatory properties of hop extracts and their involvement in Ras/MAPK and PI3K/AKT pathways, in order to evaluate any molecular mechanisms that could prevent or modulate Aβ-induced toxicity.

Human neuroblastoma SH-SY5Y cells have been used for in vitro experiments as a neuronal-like cells model. SH-SY5Y were exposed to 0,1mg/ml Hop extract (HT) for 30 min and 2h in order to assess a quick effect of this compound on kinases phosphorylation status, while we treated SH-SY5Y with HT for 24h to investigate its impact on intracellular signal transduction after longer time of exposure. Thereafter, we analysed the activation rate of PI3K/AKT and ERK1/2 signaling pathways as well as p70S6K, their downstream target.

Data herein show that HT short-term treatment (30 min and 2h) reduced AKT (p<0.01) (Fig.6A), ERK (p<0.02) (Fig.6B) and p70S6K (p<0.001) (Fig.6C) phosphorylation. Percentage of P-ERK and p-p70S6K is still decreased after 24h HT exposure (p<0.02; p<0.05), while no modulations are detected in p-AKT levels.



Figure 6A-C: Percentage of p-AKT, p-ERK and p-p70S6K levels by phospho-ELISA. **A**: Percentage of p-AKT levels. Student's t-test **p<0.01 vs related basal. **B**: Percentage of p-ERK levels. Student's t-test *p<0.05; °p<0.02; **p<0.01 vs related basal **C**: Percentage of p-p70S6K levels Student's t-test *p<0.05; ***p<0.001 vs related basal; experiments carried out in triplicates.

Furthermore, we evaluated the potential protective role of hop extracts against $A\beta$ alterations on fibroblasts obtained from HC, MCI and AD patients. Previous data obtained in our laboratory have shown

that the treatment with 5 μ M A β oligomers for 2 hours is able to induce biomolecular modifications as observed in fibroblasts from AD patients ⁵¹⁶. Thus, fibroblasts from HC subjects were exposed to 5 μ M A β oligomers and 0,1 mg/ml HT for 2h, thereafter mitochondrial activity was analysed using the MTT assay in order to understand whether HT was bio-compatible, and it could counteract the A β induced cytotoxicity. Data herein show a decrease in mitochondrial activity of human fibroblasts following A β exposure compared to untreated basal (p<0.001), whereas HT treatment does not modify the mitochondrial activity and it seems to prevent A β toxic effect, enhancing the mitochondrial activity in A β co-treated cells (p<0.0001 vs A β) (Fig.7).



Figure 7: Effects of hop extract (HT) on A β -induced cytotoxicity, by MTT assay. Experiments carried out in triplicates in HC fibroblasts. One-way ANOVA ****p<0.0001 vs A β +HT, ***p<0.001 vs basal *p<0.05 °p<0.01 vs HT.

Given that, we investigated whether hop could modulate specific signaling pathways activated in response to cytotoxic stimuli in AD and MCI fibroblasts. At this purpose, fibroblasts from recruited subjects were exposed to 0,1mg/ml HT for 24h, in order to investigate HT involvement in PI3K/AKT and MAPK signaling pathways. In particular we focused our attention on p38-SAPK, involved in stress-induced cell signaling, and on kinases involved in cell survival and anti-inflammatory pathways, such as ERK1/2 and AKT.

Our previous data showed that p-p38 increased in MCI and AD fibroblasts (Fig.1A-D), leading to the activation of intracellular pathways that regulate the response to cellular stress. HT treatment is able to reduce pp38 levels in AD fibroblasts (p<0.02), whereas any significant modulation has been detected in MCI (Fig. 8A).

We observed that p-ERK decrease in mild/moderate AD fibroblasts (Fig. 2B), while it increased compared to untreated cells following hop treatment (p<0.01) (Fig 8B). In MCI fibroblasts p-ERK is reduced following HT exposure (p<0.05) (Fig. 8B).

Moreover, p-AKT increased in AD fibroblasts (Fig. 3A), but HT treatment was able to reduce p-AKT level in MCI fibroblasts only (p<0.02) (Fig. 8C).

Data herein suggest that Hop extract modulates specific signaling pathways activated in response to cytotoxic stimuli. This modulation might be due to Hop interaction with $A\beta$ or its anti-inflammatory activity.



Figure 8A-C: Representative images of immunoblots of p-p38, p-ERK and p-AKT expression in fibroblasts from MCI and AD. β -actin expression is the internal loading control (42 kDa). **A**: Data expressed as percentage of p-p38/actin ratio vs basal; Student's t-test *p<0.02 vs basal AD. **B**: Data expressed as percentage of p-ERK/actin ratio vs basal; Student's t-test *p<0.05 vs basal MCI *p<0.01 vs basal AD. **C**: Data expressed as percentage of p-AKT/actin ratio vs basal; Student's t-test *p<0.02 vs basal MCI *p<0.01 vs basal AD. **C**: Data expressed as percentage of p-AKT/actin ratio vs basal; Student's t-test *p<0.02 vs basal MCI.

6.2 Investigation of the involvement of NLRP3 inflammasome activation on Ras/MAPK and PI3K/AKT pathways and autophagy modulation

In the second part of this study, we focused our attention on mechanisms involved in neuroinflammation. In particular, the activation of the NOD-like receptor protein 3 (NLRP3) inflammasome plays a pivotal role in AD-associated neuroinflammation 359,466 . To clarify the possible involvement of inflammasome activation in A β phagocytosis and the potential therapeutic role of stavudine in AD, we investigated the involvement of NLRP3 activation on Ras/MAPK and PI3K/AKT signaling pathways and autophagy modulation upon D4T treatment in *"in vitro"* macrophage-derived THP-1 human monocytes cell lines and

in monocytes isolated from peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) obtained from recruited AD patients and HC subjects.

In collaboration to neuro-immunology research unit at IRCCS Don Gnocchi, we demonstrated that D4T did not increase A β phagocytosis in our in THP-1 cells in vitro model, analyzing the fraction of phagocyted A β and TREM2 mRNA expression following cytotoxic stimuli in presence or absence of D4T (data not shown)⁴⁹⁰.

Given that, we investigated its possible involvement in modulating autophagy, an alternative phagocytic pathway. At this purpose we analyzed the phosphorylation status of ERK1/2 and AKT as well as the expression of their autophagy-related downstream targets Beclin-1, Lamp,2A and p70S6K in LPS primed and A β in stimulated cells for 24h with or without D4T.

We observed p-ERK and p-AKT down-regulation following D4T treatment compared to untreated cells (p<0.05) (Fig. 9A). These modulations might upregulate autophagy, associated with the mTOR signaling pathway and also CMA. Noteworthy the expression of autophagy-related downstream targets Beclin-1, Lamp2A, and p70-S6K, was increased by 20-to-70% upon D4T treatment compared to Aβ stimulated or LPS primed cells (Fig. 9B). Downregulation of ERK and AKT phosphorylation promotes mTOR autophagy; Beclin-1, Lamp2A, and p70S6K production results in the stimulation of autophagy as well.



Figure 9A: Representative image of p-ERK1/2 and p-AKT phosphorylation status in cytosol protein extracts of THP-1-derived macrophages (*p<0.05). Results expressed as means±SD of phospho/total specific protein kinase. **B:** Representative image of immunoblots of Lamp2A, p-p70S6K, and Beclin-1. Signals were normalized to β -actin expression (42 kDa).

D4T modulation of NLRP3, β-arrestin-1 and EAAT1 mRNA expression

By qPCR we analyzed whether D4T modulates the gene expression of the NLRP3, β -arrestin-1 and EAAT1. In order to verify whether D4T modulates the expression of the NLRP3-inflammasome qPCR analysis were performed. A significant upregulation of the mRNA expression of NLRP3 inflammasome was detected upon A β +LPS stimulation, suggesting inflammasome activation (p<0.02), whereas D4T significantly reduced NLRP3 mRNA expression (p<0.05) (Fig. 10A). In order to understand how D4T dampened NLRP3 activation, we analysed β -arrestin-1 gene expression. β -arrestin-1 is a member of multifunctional small molecular proteins which played a key role in the assembly and activation of NLRP3 inflammasome in the condition of inflammatory stimulation ^{519,520}. Data herein show that β -arrestin-1 gene expression is increased following LPS priming and A β stimulation (p<0.01), while D4T treatment reduced its expression (p<0.05) (Fig. 10B), suggesting a role of D4T in dampening inflammasome activation by decreasing β -arrestin-1.



Figure 10: NLRP3 (**A**) and β -arrestin-1 (**B**) mRNA expression calculated relative to GAPDH housekeeping gene in THP-1-derived macrophages that were either unstimulated (medium) or were stimulated with A β after LPS priming in the presence/absence of D4T. Data are expressed as mean±SEM. **A:** °p<0.02 vs Basal *p<0.05 vs LPS+A β . **B:** **p<0.01 vs basal *p<0.02 vs basal °p<0.05 vs LPS+A β one-way ANOVA

The glutamate transporter excitatory amino acid transporter 1 (EAAT1) is mainly expressed in glial cells in the CNS, but also in peripheral cells ⁵²¹. It is upstream regulated by the ERK/CREB pathway through phosphorylation and its expression is impaired in AD patients, increasing the susceptibility to glutamate toxicity and contributing to neuronal damage ^{95,500}. Considering the D4T modulation observed in ERK1/2 signaling pathway, we evaluated the gene expression of EAAT1. In THP-1 derived macrophages, a significant upregulation of the EAAT1 mRNA expression was detected upon LPS+A β stimulation (p<0.05), even though, D4T did not modulate the transcription of the glutamate transporter (Fig.11).


Figure 11: EAAT1 mRNA expression by THP-1 cells. EAAT1 mRNA expression calculated relative to GAPDH housekeeping gene in THP-1-derived macrophages that were either unstimulated (medium) or were stimulated with A β after LPS priming in the presence/absence of D4T. Data are expressed as mean±SEM. * p<0.05 vs Basal one-way ANOVA

• D4T modulation of Ras/MAPK and GSK3β/PI3K signaling pathways

ERK, p38 and AKT phosphorylation levels were evaluated by western blot in PBMC-derived monocytes from HC and AD patients.

In our "in vitro" model, D4T had not any effect on Aβ-phagocytosis, but it stimulated autophagy-mediated Aβ-clearing ⁴⁹⁰, as evidenced in our results obtained in THP-1 cells, D4T modulated ERK1/2 and AKT signaling pathway and upregulated LAMP2A and p70S6K, their downstream autophagy-related targets. Since the molecular and biochemical mechanisms involved in AD have been detected also at systemic level, the analysis of intracellular signaling pathways in ex vivo peripheral models can provide useful information about the changes which occur in the CNS.

Given that, we performed our investigation using PBMC-derived monocytes, which represent a peripheral model of microglial cells' precursors. We explored the effect of D4T on modulation of Ras/MAPK and GSK3β/PI3K signaling pathways which downstream mediate Aβ autophagy using monocytes from AD patients and HC subjects following 2h LPS priming and 22h Aβ stimulation with or without D4T.

Results herein show that D4T can prevent the toxic effect due to A β exposure significantly reducing phosphorylation of p38 in both controls (p<0.05) (Fig.12A-B) and AD patients (p<0.001) (Fig.12A and C). In addition, D4T reduces p-p38 in patients cells compared to the related basal (p<0.05), while it decreased in HC (p<.0.05) (Fig.12B).



Figure 12A: Representative image of immunoblot of p38 phosphorylation state (38kDa). Results were normalized to β -actin expression (42kDa). **B:** Data expressed as percentage of p-p38/actin ratio vs basal in HC PBMC-derived monocytes, ANOVA with Tukey's post-test *p<0.05 vs LPS+A β ; mean±SEM **C:** Data expressed as percentage of p-p38/actin ratio vs basal in AD PBMC-derived monocytes ANOVA with Tukey's post-test *p<0.001 vs LPS+A β ; mean±SEM.

D4T up-regulated both p-ERK (p<0.001) (Fig. 13A-C) and p-AKT (p<0.02) (Fig. 14A-C) in HC and AD compared to LPS+A β stimulated cells. Moreover, D4T increased both ERK and AKT phosphorylation compared to the untreated basal in monocytes from AD patients (p<0.05) (Fig.14C).





Figure 13A: Representative image of immunoblot of p-ERK phosphorylation state (42-44kDa). Results were normalized to β -actin expression (42kDa). **B:** Data expressed as percentage of p-ERK/actin ratio vs basal in HC PBMC-derived monocytes, ANOVA with Tukey's post-test °p<0.05vs basal *p<0.05 vs LPS+A β ; mean±SEM **C:** Data expressed as percentage of p-ERK/actin ratio vs basal in AD PBMC-derived monocytes ANOVA with Tukey's post-test *p<0.05vs basal *p<0.001 vs LPS+A β ; mean±SEM.



Figure 14A: Representative image of immunoblot of p-AKT phosphorylation state (60kDa). Results were normalized to β -actin expression (42kDa). **B:** Data expressed as percentage of p-ERK/actin ratio vs basal in HC PBMC-derived monocytes **C:** Data expressed as percentage of p-AKT/actin ratio vs basal in AD PBMC-derived monocytes ANOVA with Tukey's post-test *p<0.05vs basal **p<0.02 vs LPS+A β ; mean±SEM.

D4T impacts on autophagy signaling pathway

Beclin-1, LAMP2A and phospho-p70S6K signals, key autophagy regulators, were examined by western blot analysis in protein extracts from monocytes from AD patients and HC subjects following LPS priming and Aβ stimulation in the absence or presence of D4T.

Beclin-1 is a molecular platform which regulate the initiation of the autophagosome formation, the expression level and post-translational modifications of Beclin-1 regulate macroautophagy induction ³⁶⁴. Results herein show that Beclin-1 was only marginally increased by D4T treatment in LPS-primed and Aβ-stimulated monocytes from AD patients (Fig. 15A and C), while any significant modulation due to D4T was detected in HC PBMC-derived monocytes.



Figure 15A: Representative image of immunoblot of Beclin-1 expression levels (52kDa). Results were normalized to β -actin expression (42kDa). **B:** Data expressed as percentage of Beclin-1/actin ratio vs basal in HC PBMC-derived monocytes **C:** Data expressed as percentage of Beclin-1/actin ratio vs basal in AD PBMC-derived monocytes.

We also analyzed both p70S6-kinase and p85S6-kinase expression levels, which are ERK1/2 and AKT downstream effectors. In particular, the 70kDa isoform is involved in regulation of cell-cycle and also in the activation of Tau protein synthesis and its phosphorylation, while the 85KDa isoform exclusively nuclear and modulates the transcriptional mechanisms ³²⁰.

Our results shown that in HC monocytes and in AD as well, both phospho-p70S6K isoforms: the 70kDa cytosolic form and the 85kDa nuclear one, were significantly upregulated by D4T (p<0.05) (Fig. 16A, C and E) when they were compared to the respective unstimulated basal cells (p<0.05) (Fig. 16A, B and D).



Figure 16A: Representative image of immunoblot of p70S6K and p85S6K phosphorylation state (70 and 85 kDa). Results were normalized to β -actin expression (42kDa). **B-D:** Data expressed as percentage of p70- and p85S6K/actin ratio vs basal in HC PBMC-derived monocytes ANOVA with Tukey's post-test *p<0.05 vs basal; mean±SEM. **C-E:** Data expressed as percentage of p70- and p85S6K/actin ratio vs basal in AD PBMC-derived monocytes ANOVA with Tukey's post-test *p<0.05 vs LPS+A β ; mean±SEM.

Another target of our interest was LAMP2A. The expression of this channel protein can be also regulated by AKT signaling and plays a pivotal role in the chaperon mediated autophagy pathway (CMA), another type of lysosomal degradation, in fact LAMP2A bind and translocate substrate proteins into the lysosome for degradation ⁵²².

Our data shown that D4T increased LAMP2A expression in LPS primed and A β stimulated monocytes from HC (p<0.001) (Fig. 17A-B) and AD (Fig.17A-C) compared to monocytes exposed to cytotoxic stimuli (p<0.001) and to the respective unstimulated basal cells (p<0.05).



Figure 17A: Representative image of immunoblot of LAMP2A (100kDa). Results were normalized to β -actin expression (42kDa). **B:** Data expressed as percentage of LAMP2A/actin ratio vs basal in HC PBMC-derived monocytes, one-way ANOVA with Tukey's post-test *p<0.05 vs basal **p<0.001 vs LPS+A β mean±SEM. **C:** Data expressed as percentage of LAMP2A/actin ratio vs basal in AD PBMC-derived monocytes ANOVA with Tukey's post-test *p<0.05 vs basal **p<0.001 vs LPS+A β mean±SEM.

D4T effects on MEK and AKT downstream pathways

Protein expression of CREB and Bax, two ERK and AKT downstream mediators were also analyzed. CREB is a transcription factor which plays a pivotal role in memory acquisition and consolidation through the transcription of genes involved in synaptic plasticity and long-term memory ²⁴³.

Our data in shown that D4T induced pCREB in monocytes from HC and AD patients compared to the relative LPS primed and A β -stimulated cells (p<0.01) (Fig.18A-C). Regarding to the untreated basal, D4T increased pCREB in both HC and AD monocytes (p<0.05) (Fig. 18C).



Figure 18A: Representative image of immunoblot of pCREB (43kDa). Results were normalized to β -actin expression (42kDa). **B:** Data expressed as percentage of pCREB/actin ratio vs basal in HC PBMC-derived monocytes, one-way ANOVA with Tukey's post-test **p<0.01 vs LPS+A β mean±SEM. **C:** Data expressed as percentage of pCREB/actin ratio vs basal in AD PBMC-derived monocytes ANOVA with Tukey's post-test *p<0.01 vs LPS+A β ; mean±SEM

Bax belongs to the multi-BH domains pro-apoptotic subfamily, which promotes apoptosis by translocating into the mitochondrial membrane and facilitating cytochrome c release. It has been reported that reduction in Bax expression protects neurons from Ab-induced cell death ⁵²³.

In monocytes from AD patients, D4T increased Bax expression compared to the untreated basal (p<0.05) and the stimulated cells as well (p<0.05) (Fig.19A-C), suggesting that D4T could facilitate apoptosis to counteract A β cytotoxicity. No significant modulation has been detected in HC monocytes (Fig 19B).





Figure 19A: Representative image of immunoblot of Bax (21kDa). Results were normalized to β -actin expression (42kDa). **B:** Data expressed as percentage of Bax/actin ratio vs basal in HC PBMC-derived monocytes mean±SEM. **C:** Data expressed as percentage of Bax/actin ratio vs basal in AD PBMC-derived monocytes, one-way ANOVA with Tukey's post-test °p<0.05 vs basal *p<0.05 vs LPS+A β ; mean±SEM

• D4T modulation on TREM2

TREM2 is a cell surface receptor expressed by monocyte derived dendritic cells and microglia in the CNS, which is required for microglia migration and plays a pivotal role in cytokine release and phagocytosis ⁴²⁷. Data herein show that, in our experimental conditions D4T had not any significant effect on TREM2 protein levels in both HC and AD monocytes (Fig. 20A-C).



Figure 20A: Representative image of immunoblot of TREM2 (25-28kDa). Results were normalized to β -actin expression (42kDa). **B:** Data expressed as percentage of TREM2/actin ratio vs basal in HC PBMC mean±SEM. **C:** Data expressed as percentage of TREM2/actin ratio vs basal in AD PBMC, mean±SEM.

6.3 Investigation of NLRP3 inflammasome pathway activation in Aβ-related pathology

In the third part of this study, we focused our attention on the role NLRP3-inflammasome activation pathway by Aβ oligomer in AD pathogenesis. In particular, our goal was to characterize the NLRP3 inflammasome pathway activation and its interaction with other inflammatory pathways in AD using THP-1 cells and patient and healthy controls-derived monocytes-derived microglial cells (MDMIs). Experiments were carried out in collaboration with Prof. Dr. Heneka's laboratory at the German Center for Neurodegenerative Diseases (DZNE) in Bonn, Germany.

• Inflammasome activation and phagocytosis tests in THP-1 cells

In order to characterize the NLRP3 inflammasome pathway activation in MDMIs, preliminary test experiments in THP-1 cells have been performed. In order to avoid NLRP3 inflammasome activation due to LPS only, we decreased LPS concentration and increased the incubation time, priming THP-1 cells for 3h with 100ng/ml LPS, thereafter cells were stimulated with increasing concentrations (10mM and 20mM) of Nigericin, a strong NLRP3 activator. By western blot, we observed a dose dependent increase of NLRP3, ASC, Caspase-1 (p<0.05) and the cleaved form p20 protein expression upon LPS priming and stimulation with Nigericin on total cell lysates and proteins precipitated from the RPMI-1640 supernatants, too (Fig. 21A-C). Moreover, we observed the same dose dependent trend on IL-1 β release (p<0.001) on the supernatants suggesting a strong NLRP3 inflammasome activation (Fig 21D).





Fig 21 A-C: Representative image of immunoblot on cells lysates and supernatants, quantification of NLRP3, ASC (**B**) Caspase-1 and Caspase-1 p20 proteins expression (**C**). Signals were normalized to the α -tubulin expression (55 KDa) *p<0.05 vs NT. **D:** IL-1 β release on cells supernatants; experiments carried out in triplicates; ***p<0.001 one-way ANOVA, mean ± SEM.

THP-1 cells can eliminate A β through phagocytosis. Thus, A β -FAM and A β -TAMRA phagocytosis were tested in order to identify the best fluorescent tagged peptide. Cells were pre-incubated for 30min with Cytochalasin D, a phagocytosis inhibitor, and exposed to A β -FAM, A β -TAMRA peptide and pHRodo beads for 6h, 4h, 2h and 30min. We observed an increase of A β -FAM phagocytosis in time dependent manner until 4h, after 6h degradation of the peptide may occur. While THP-1 cells did not seem engulf A β -TAMRA (Fig 22). Given that, A β -FAM was selected for further phagocytosis experiments in MDMIs.



Fig 22: Percentage of engulfed A β -FAM and A β -TAMRA at different time points evaluated by flow cytometry, pHRodo beads were used as phagocytosis positive control. Data analysed by FlowJo software V.10.

Monocytes-derived microglial cells express typical surface and intracellular myeloid markers

In order to characterize the expression of surface and intracellular microglial markers MDMIs were stained with a panel of different antibodies. By flow cytometry analysis (Fig.23B) and immunocytochemistry (Fig.23C-D) we found that these differentiated cells had a ramified morphology (Fig.23A) and displayed a myeloid phenotype, expressing typical myeloid surface markers (CD11b, CD45, CD14, CD16, HLA-DR); hematopoietic markers (CD43 and CD34), intracellular scavenger receptors (CD36 and CD68), and chemokine receptors (CCR2, CCR4, CX3CR1). Moreover, they also express the microglial markers TREM2, TMEM119, IBA1, Pu.1 and P2YR12.



Α



Ε



Figure 23A: Image representing monocytes-derived microglia cells (MDMIs) acquired using a Nikon Eclipse Ti fluorescence 20X microscope (Nikon). Scale bar: 150μm **B-C**: Representative images of flow cytometry dot plots and histograms representing myeloid markers expression in HC MDMIs. Data analyzed with FlowJo. **D-E**: immunocytochemical detection in AD MDMIs of TMEM119, Pu.1 in green (**D**), TREM2 and IBA1 in green (**E**), DAPI (blue) was used as a nuclear counterstain; scale bar: 150 μm.

• Analysis of the NLRP3 inflammasome pathway activation in MDMIs

In order to characterize NLRP3 inflammasome pathway activation, we investigated the expression of NLRP3-related proteins and the subsequent pro-inflammatory cytokines release. At this purpose, IL-1 β and IL-18 pro-inflammatory cytokines release was measured on cell culture supernatants collected from HC and AD MDMIs. Unfortunately, the current pandemic situation has restricted patients and healthy subjects' recruitment, for this reason the expression of caspase-1; caspase-1 p20, its active form, and ASC proteins were detected in MDMIs cell lysates and supernatants obtained from AD patients only. We observed higher pro-inflammatory cytokines release in supernatants collected from AD MDMIs compared to HC (p<0.001) upon LPS priming and ATP and A β stimulation (Fig 24A). Proinflammatory cytokines IL-1 β and IL-18 production was increased both in A β and ATP stimulated MDMIs from AD patients and HC following LPS priming compared to untreated cells (p<0.001) (Fig. 24B-C), while CRID3 treatment could counteract pro-inflammatory cytokines release in HC and also AD MDMIs (p<0.001) (Fig. 24A-C).





нс





Fig 24A: IL-18 and IL-1 β release on HC vs AD MDMIs supernatants; experiments carried out in triplicates; ***p<0.001 AD vs HC; °°p<0.01 L+ATP vs L+ATP+CRID3 °°°p<0.001 L+A β vs L+A β +CRID3 **B:** IL-1 β and IL-18 release on HC MDMIs supernatants. Experiments carried out in triplicates; ***p<0.001; °°°°p<0.0001 vs NT. **C:** IL-1 β and IL-18 release on AD MDMIs supernatants. ***p<0.001 L+A β vs L+A β +CRID3; ***p<0.001 L+ATP vs L+ATP+CRID3; °°°p<0.001 vs NT. **C:** IL-1 β and IL-18 release on AD MDMIs supernatants. ***p<0.001 L+A β vs L+A β +CRID3; ***p<0.001 L+ATP vs L+ATP+CRID3; °°°p<0.001 vs NT; °°°°p<0.0001 vs NT. Two-way ANOVA, mean ± SEM.

NLRP3-related proteins expression was also investigated upon ATP and A β stimulation following LPS priming in AD MDMIs (Fig 25A-C). Results showed an increasing trend in caspase-1, its active form

caspase-1 p20 and ASC following LPS priming and ATP and A β stimulation (Fig 25B). While CRID3 seems to reduce ASC protein expression due to ATP and A β stimulation in MDMIs from AD patients (Fig 25C). Unfortunately, due to the low sample size it is not possible to obtain statistical significance. The data herein shown only reveals a trend of the effect of CRID3.



Fig 25A-C: Representative images of immunoblots of Caspase-1 (45kDa), ASC (20-25kDa) and Caspase-1 p20 (20kDa) on AD MDMIs cells lysates and supernatants. **B-C:** quantification of Caspase-1, Caspase-1 p20 and ASC protein levels. Signals were normalized to the α -tubulin expression (55 KDa); mean ± SEM.

• Aβ Phagocytosis and degradation in MDMIs from AD patients

MDMIs can ingulf A β peptide through phagocytosis and degradation, but NLRP3 activation negatively affects the microglial clearance function ⁵²⁴. We analyzed the modulation of this process inhibiting inflammasome activation, treating MDMIs obtained from AD patients with CRID3, a selective NLRP3 inhibitor. Cells were pre-incubated for 30 min with Cytochalasin D which inhibits phagocytosis and exposed to A β -FAM peptide for 6h, 4h, 2h, 1h and 30 minutes, with or without CRID3. MDMIs shown increased A β uptake in time-dependent manner as well as in CRID3 treated cells, while Cytochalasin D pretreatment dampened A β uptake (p<0.001) (Fig. 26A and C). Any significant impact of CRID3 treatment was detected on A β phagocytosis in our experimental condition. In addition to phagocytic uptake, we determined the degradation capacity of MDMIs, assessing the degradation of the internalized A β 17h after the peptide exposure. Results shown that only a small fraction of A β -FAM was still inside the cells upon longer time of A β exposure (4h and 6h) (Fig.26B and D), suggesting that MDMIs are able to clear A β and the clearance rate depends on the amount of the engulfed peptide.





Figure 26A: Representative dot plots demonstrating the engulfment of A β -FAM by AD MDMIs. **B:** Representative dot plots demonstrating the engulfment of A β -FAM by AD MDMIs after 17h degradation. **C-D:** Quantification of MDMIs engulfing A β overtime (**C**) t-student test **p<0.01 ***p<0.001 vs CytoD, and after 17h of degradation (**D**).

Chapter 7 Discussion

7.1 Main study

The overall aim of our study was to characterize the complex interactions between Aβ oligomers and intracellular signaling in sporadic AD patients, with different disease severity, in order to evaluate any molecular pathways and related drugs, that could prevent or modulate Aβ-induced toxicity. We have investigated different molecular mechanisms using a combination of in vitro and specific ex vivo cellular models from sporadic patients and HC subjects, such as human primary fibroblasts, peripheral cells that in adequate conditions, express some of the molecular and biochemical alterations, observed in the CNS of AD patients ^{500,525}. Fibroblasts represent an outstanding opportunities for longitudinal mechanistic studies, since they could be kept in culture for a long time and could be differentiated into patient-specific neural cell lines using inducible pluripotent stem cell (iPSC) technologies ^{526,527}.

The existing bi-directional communication between the brain and the periphery provides the chance to investigate central alterations at systemic level. Since monocytes provide a peripheral model of central myeloid cells precursor of microglia ⁵²⁸, we isolated PBMC-derived monocytes from AD patients and HC subjects to perform our analysis. Furthermore, we differentiated monocytes into microglia-like cells which represent a versatile and attractive in vitro model of human adult microglia and enable the study of microglia in vitro ⁵²⁹. The human neuronal cell line (SH-SY5Y) and human macrophage-derived THP1 cells have been also employed for preliminary studies and to set up the proper experimental methods.

Because Aβ accumulation induces the activation of NLRP3 inflammasome complex in microglia, which is a key contributor to the development of neuroinflammation, therefore particular interest was given also to the analysis of NLRP3-inflammasome activation and modulation pathways. At this purpose, we investigated the possible involvement of NLRP3 inflammasome activation on Ras/MAPK and PI3K/AKT signaling and their downstream pathways such as autophagy, apoptosis, cytokine release, intracellular homeostasis and protein epigenetic modulations; and the related effects of two different NLRP3 inflammasome activation, blocking P2X7R ⁴⁸⁸ and preventing the transcription caspase-1 and the subsequent maturation of IL-18; whereas the selective NLRP3 inhibitor CRID3, interacts directly with the NACHT domain of NLRP3, thereby blocking ATP hydrolysis ⁴⁸⁶. Furthermore, CRID3 is highly specific for NLRP3 since it does not inhibit any other identified inflammasomes ⁴⁸⁷.

7.2 Intracellular signal transduction and potential protective role of Hop extract against Aβ cytotoxicity

A wide range of evidences has demonstrated that compromised Ras/MAPK and PI3K/AKT signaling pathways play key roles in the pathogenesis of various diseases including neurodegenerative disorders such as AD ^{219,494,530}.

It has been reported that, PI3K/AKT is linked to tau hyperphosphorylation ⁵³¹, whereas Ras/MAPK are triggered by A β_{42} and contribute as cascade to neuroinflammation ²⁶⁴. ERK is involved in APP metabolism through the regulation of α -secretase activity and it also modulates the glutamate transporter EAAT1 expression by phosphorylating CREB.

First of all, we investigated a panel of proteins in the MAPK and PI3K/AKT cascades, in fibroblasts from AD patients and MCI subjects compared to HC, highlighting the role of these pathways in Aβ-induced oxidative stress, APP metabolism, Tau phosphorylation and their involvement in the etiopathogenesis and progression of the disease. In particular, since the early stages of AD, p38 and JNK SAPK increased their phosphorylation state and a similar trend has been shown in MCI cells, these modifications may be due to cell bio-energetic impairment but any correlation to the disease severity has been detected. Several research teams, using human post-mortem tissues from AD patients, confirmed the observations that in human AD brains the p38 MAPK activation occurs from the early stage of the disease 265,266 . Furthermore, it has been reported that p38 MAPK signal transduction plays a pivotal role in Aβ-induced neuroinflammation in microglial cells 272 . In fact phosphorylated JNK and p38 in activated microglia, observed from the early stage of the disease, induce the production of pro-inflammatory factors which are toxic to neurons 532 .

Several lines of evidence support a role for the ERK signaling pathway activation in the pathogenesis of AD. Aβ can induce an overactivation of the RAS/ERK signaling cascade ²³⁵ and high levels of activated ERK1/2 have been found in neurons and dystrophic neuritis from AD patients ²³⁸. Furthermore, high levels of phosphorylated ERK (p-ERK) have been also found in degenerating neurons, in APP mouse models ²³⁵, in CNS from patients ²³⁶. In line with these data, we analyzed the specific ERK1/2 involvement in AD fibroblasts. We observed that ERK1/2 phosphorylation is linked to the disease severity: p-ERK was increased in fibroblasts from severe AD patients compared to mild, moderate and healthy controls ones, whereas it was reduced in MCI, mild and moderate AD fibroblasts. Noteworthy, we observed an inverse correlation between MMSE score and p-ERK levels in AD patients and converter MCI, instead in non-converter MCI this correlation was lost, which strengthened the modulation of ERK1/2 signaling in different disease stages.

ERK1/2 is involved in APP metabolism, the regulation of EAAT1 glutamate transporter expression, the inhibition of inflammation and protection against oxidative stress ⁵³³, and its enhanced phosphorylation in patients with more advanced AD have been reported in neuronal cell bodies and dystrophic neurites around A β plaque ⁵³⁴. In fact, an imbalance between the kinases and the phosphatase system has been reported in the fibroblasts of patients with severe AD ⁵³⁵, then we assume that a compensatory mechanism may occur as a subsequent attempt of the cells to balance the oxidative stress induced by A β deposition, which is involved in the inflammatory mechanisms in AD pathogenesis ²³⁶.

PI3K/AKT pathway plays a pivotal role in mediating neuronal survival and upstream regulates the mTOR-p70S6K signaling pathway, modulating autophagy and Tau protein phosphorylation ²⁸⁷ in neurons and in glial cells ²³⁷.

In agreement with these data, our results have shown the upregulation of PI3K/AKT phosphorylation (p-AKT) signaling pathway in fibroblasts from severe AD patients compared to HC cells while, in the early stages of the disease, an increasing trend has also observed. On the contrary, p-AKT status was reduced in MCI. Moreover, a positive correlation between p-AKT and the disease severity was also observed. Hyperactivation of the PI3K/AKT increases also Bax expression, regulating apoptosis ³²⁷. Abnormal activation of PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway is linked to synaptic loss and cognitive decline in AD brains ²⁹⁹ and p-AKT is increased in hippocampal and cortical neurons in AD brains ³⁰⁰, and it is associated to enhanced Aβ deposition, due to the autophagy impairment ³⁰¹. The phosphorylation of p70S6K at T389 is a hallmark of activated p70S6K in human brain is linked to neurofibrillary degeneration, since abnormal p70S6K phosphorylation at T389 has been also associated with hyperphosphorylated tau in AD patients ³²³.

Our results have shown an increasing of p-p70S6K in fibroblasts from AD patients compared to HC. These data could be correlated to the increase of p-AKT previously mentioned. Moreover, we observed the induction in the cytoplasmic levels of Bax only in fibroblasts from AD patients, suggesting the triggering of apoptosis ⁵¹⁸. These results could be due to the activation of p38 and JNK pathways that integrate with the modulation of ERK1/2 and AKT signal transduction.

As a matter of fact, ERK1/2 is linked to APP metabolism and promotes the non-amyloidogenic APP processing by α -secretase ²⁴¹. Our results have shown a significant reduction of the α APP levels, in particular in fibroblasts obtained from severe patients, compared to healthy subjects. p-ERK and α APP levels correlated in HC subjects, demonstrating the ERK1/2 involvement in α APP metabolism, whereas in MCI subjects and AD patients this correlation was lost. This might be related to the disease progression that impairs α -secretase activity. As previously mentioned, we observed that in MCI subjects that converted to AD, p-ERK levels correlated with MMSE score, while it did not show in non-converter MCI. We propose that this parameter might be helpful to predict the progression of MCI status, suggesting p-ERK as a useful peripheral biomarker.

The assessment of p-AKT and p-ERK levels in fibroblasts from AD patients may be a molecular support to clinical investigations and it might be also useful to better understand their relationship with A β toxicity and Tau hyperphosphorylation ⁵³⁷.

Molecular compounds able to regulate the abnormal activation of these pathways might be useful therapeutic strategies in the treatment of this neurodegenerative disorder.

Because of the lack of a disease-modifying therapy for dementia, preventive approaches such as diet, physical exercise, and learning are being explored. In the last decade, several studies focused their attention on the potential role of natural compounds to suppress neuroinflammation and improve cognitive functions ^{206,538}.

Emerging evidences suggest that flavonoids, a group of phytochemicals compounds, are able to induce improvements in memory acquisition, consolidation and storage ⁵⁰³. Moreover, they are effective in reversing age-related declines in memory, activating intracellular signaling pathways which regulate synaptic plasticity ⁵³⁹. Hop (Humulus Lupulus) which is used as both a natural preservative and a flavoring agent in the beer-brewing process, contains flavonoids, aromatic molecules which have antioxidant, antinflammatory and antiatherogenic properties ²⁰⁴. Furthermore, it also modulates specific intracellular signaling pathways, such as ERK1/2-CREB pathway and the PI3K/mTOR cascade, underlying neuronal survival and cognitive performances ^{197,208}. In addiction it has been reported that hop extracts may interact with A β oligomers preventing their aggregation and production in "in vitro" cell lines ⁵⁰².

Given that, we assessed the antioxidant and anti-inflammatory properties of hop extracts and their involvement in intracellular signaling pathways, which are deregulated in AD, in order to evaluate any molecular mechanisms that could prevent or modulate Aβ-induced toxicity.

Human SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells have been employed as a CNS cellular model to investigate the role of Hop extract (HT) on energetic metabolism and on the activation of PI3K/AKT and ERK1/2 signaling pathways as well as p70S6K, their downstream target.

Short-term treatments with HT reduced both ERK and AKT phosphorylation. The down-modulation of these signaling pathways results in the reduction of mTOR inhibition thereby inducing macroautophagy. Regarding p-p70S6K, we observed that it is also reduced upon short-time exposure to HT, and p70S6K phosphorylation levels are still decreased after 24h, as observed for p-ERK. Given that, we can assume that Hop modulates key intracellular signaling pathways which are deregulated in AD. However, further investigations are required to test whether this compound may have a protective role in mediating autophagy and reducing tau hyperphosphorylation.

Thereafter, we tested the potential protective role of hop extracts against A β cytotoxicity on fibroblasts obtained from HC, MCI and AD patients. Previous data obtained in our laboratory have been demonstrated that 5 μ M A β oligomers are able to induce biomolecular modifications in HC fibroblasts as observed in fibroblasts from AD patients ⁵¹⁶, reducing cell viability and energetic metabolism. In line with these data, we observed that acute exposure to A β oligomers significantly reduces the functionality of energetic metabolism in fibroblasts, while HT treatment seems to prevent this toxic effect, restoring the proper mitochondrial functions at the basal level. We have hypothesized that the protective effect of hop extracts on A β toxicity is due to the antioxidant action of the flavonoids content in hops which improve mitochondrial activity, interacting with amyloid protein aggregates or binding to A β receptors, as an

agonist drug, counteracting A β induced oxidative stress ⁵⁴⁰, the subsequent toxic action on cellular metabolism and the glutamate transporter EAAT1 impairment, that is energy dependent.

Therefore, we exposed fibroblasts from recruited AD and MCI subjects to HT for 24h in order to investigate HT involvement in PI3K/AKT and MAPK signaling pathways. Our data shown reduced phosphorylated p38 SAPK upon HT treatment in AD fibroblasts, which is activated since the early stage of the disease, confirming that hop extracts might reduce oxidative stress related pathways.

Previous results, obtained in fibroblasts from mild/moderate AD patients, revealed a decreasing in p-ERK, following hop exposure it increased. As we just said, ERK1/2 is involved in regulation of α -secretase activity and glutamate transporter EAAT1 expression, by phosphorylating CREB which regulates EAAT1 transcription and expression. Thus, p-ERK increase could enhance the glutamate uptake, also at the peripheral level. In fact, glutamate is also the substrate required for the production of glutathione, which is essential to counteract oxidative stress ⁵⁰⁰. We suppose that hop treatment might be beneficial in AD preclinical stage, promoting the non-amyloidogenic pathway and preventing A β accumulation. In addition, the anti-inflammatory action of ERK could be helpful in the later stages of the disease, reducing the pro-inflammatory cascade triggered by A β .

Regarding PI3K/AKT signaling pathway, we observed that AKT is highly phosphorylated in AD fibroblasts. The overactivation of AKT in AD brains suggests that neurons might activate this prosurvival pathway to counteract A β induced damages ⁵⁴¹. However, this excessive and non-selective phosphorylation of AKT could be deleterious to neuronal survival, leading to the subsequent deregulation of AKT downstream targets, among them GSK3, mTOR and Bax, which regulate cell survival, autophagy and apoptosis ³⁰⁰. In addiction abnormal p-AKT levels in AD patients are associated with the tau hyperphosphorylation and the subsequent development of neurofibrillary pathology ⁵⁴².

Our results in fibroblasts exposed to HT treatment have shown that hop extracts were able to reduce AKT phosphorylation status in MCI fibroblasts only, while any significant modulation has been detected in AD cells. We assume that hop treatment cannot counteract alterations in PI3K/AKT signaling pathway at the progressive stages of the disease, while it might be useful in AD preclinical stage.

7.3 Involvement of NLRP3 inflammasome activation on Ras/MAPK and PI3K/AKT pathways and autophagy modulation

Beyond investigating the detrimental impact of $A\beta$ oligomers in the intracellular signaling pathways that are also involved in the anti-inflammatory mechanisms, in the second part of this study we have directed our attention on mechanisms involved in neuroinflammation.

Several studies have been focused on mutual interaction of innate immune mechanisms and neurodegenerative processes, demonstrating that activated microglia and the subsequent innate immune

response play a pivotal AD pathogenesis and progression ⁴⁶². Microglia can sense Aβ expressing receptors that promote Aβ clearance and phagocytosis, although during AD pathogenesis, microglia phagocytic activity is compromised, leading to senile plaque formation and accumulation ⁴²⁰. Moreover, Aβ represents a crucial NLRP3 inflammasome activator in AD patients contributing to amyloidosis and neuropathology. The activation of this process concerns not only microglial cells but also circulating peripheral monocytes ³⁵⁹.

The degradation of extracellular A β by microglia can also occur through autophagy which is important for the regulation of A β -mediated NLRP3 inflammasome activation. Alterations of autophagy have been involved in the pathogenesis of AD and it has also been largely reported that neuroinflammation can downregulate autophagy pathway ⁵⁰⁵. There is an interplay between autophagy and NLRP3inflammasome activation, autophagy can interfere with multiple steps of inflammasome activation, through the removal of its activators, clearing its protein components, and mediating the downstream cytokines degradation ³⁶⁰. Our results obtained in macrophage-derived THP-1 cells have shown that, D4T downregulated the expression of NLRP3 proteins-related mRNA and also IL-18 production and release. Moreover, D4T together with its dampening effect on NLRP3 activation, significantly reduced p-ERK and p-AKT phosphorylation ⁴⁹⁰. This modulation might upregulate macroautophagy, dampening mTOR inhibitory signals. Noteworthy, D4T significantly upregulated Beclin-1, Lamp2A, and p70S6K expression levels, suggesting that this compound stimulates autophagy-mediated AB clearing acting on different catabolic pathways, possibly as a consequence of its ability to hamper NLRP3 inflammasome activation ⁴⁹⁰. Therefore, we analyzed D4T role on gene expression of the glutamate transporter EAAT1, NLRP3 and β-arrestin-1 to evaluate D4T regulation on NLRP3 and to investigate its possible effect on molecular mechanisms that are impaired in AD. In fact, EAAT1 expression is impaired in AD patients' brains, where it is mainly expressed, but it is also present in peripheral cells ⁵²¹. The expression of EAAT1 is upstream regulated by the ERK/CREB pathway through their phosphorylation ⁹⁵, albeit the modulation observed in phospho-ERK1/2 signaling pathway upon D4T exposure, no significant effects have been reported in EAAT1 mRNA levels. At this regard, we propose to investigate whether D4T could modulate EAAT1 protein levels through translational or post-translational modifications.

Noteworthy, D4T reduced NLRP3 gene expression in presence of cytotoxic stimuli, suggesting that it might prevents the Aβ induced inflammation acting on NLRP3 transcription.

In order to understand the mechanism by which D4T dampened NLRP3 activation, we analyzed β -arrestin-1 gene expression. β -arrestin-1 is a member of multifunctional proteins, involved in various signaling pathways ⁵⁴³, and it also plays an important role in the assembly and activation of NLRP3 inflammasome in condition of inflammatory stimulation ⁵⁴⁴. It has been hypothesized that activation of the α 7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor (α 7nAChR) inhibits NLRP3 inflammasome activation by regulating β -arrestin-1 ^{519,545}. To verify whether D4T dampened NLRP3 activation through this pathway, we analysed β -arrestin-

1 mRNA levels. In line with the literature, our results have been shown that β -arrestin-1 transcription is significantly induced by A β stimulation, while it decreased upon D4T exposure, suggesting that D4T probably dampened inflammasome activation by decreasing β -arrestin-1. Therefore, we can hypothesize that D4T could also modulate the nicotinic acetylcholine receptors, which are well-known to be compromised in AD. In order to confirm our hypothesis, we propose to extend our analysis on β -arrestin-1 protein levels and the expression of the α 7nAChR.

Recently we have described that D4T counteracts inflammasome activation preventing active caspase-1 production and release, but it did not restore microglial A β phagocytosis ⁴⁹⁰. Starting from these findings, we investigated the role of D4T on Ras/MAPK and GSK3 β /PI3K pathways and autophagy modulation, in A β_{42} treated PBMC-derived monocytes from recruited AD patients.

First of all, we focused our attention on p38 SAPK, ERK1/2 and PI3K/AKT signaling pathways, which are deregulated in AD. p38 SAPK is activated in macrophages and neutrophils extracellular inflammatory mediators such as cytokines, chemokines, and also LPS, regulating the progression of the cell cycle and promoting pyroptosis ⁵⁴⁶. Moreover, p38 signaling is induced in AD patients by elevated levels of IL-1β leading to tau hyperphosphorylation ²⁷¹.

In line with these findings, our results showed increasing p-p38 levels following LPS priming and A β stimulation in PBMC-derived monocytes, whereas D4T can prevent the toxic effect due to A β exposure significantly reducing phosphorylation of p38 in HC and AD monocytes as well. These observations suggest that D4T-mediated downregulation on p-p38 could be beneficial in reducing neuroinflammation.

Then, we analyzed D4T modulation on ERK1/2 and PI3K/AKT signaling pathways which upstream regulate autophagy, a complex cellular process, which mediates the degradation of intracellular components and it plays an important role in regulation of innate and adaptive immunity, modulating caspase-1 mediated immune response ⁵⁴⁷. Moreover, autophagic process is essential for homeostasis and development of the CNS, clearing expired organelles, and damaged intracytoplasmic contents in neurons, which otherwise could lead neuronal activity impairment ³³⁹. Three major forms of autophagy have been described: micro-autophagy, macroautophagy, and CMA which crosstalk with each other, in order to eliminate aberrant proteins and modulating apoptosis ⁵⁴⁸. Autophagy counteract the apoptotic cell death by promoting cell survival through the removal of damaged organelles that are source of cytotoxic ROS or thereby the catabolism of macromolecules and degrading misfolded proteins aggregates ⁵⁴⁹.

Several studies have been reported that neuroinflammation can hamper autophagy pathway and its malfunction can lead to AD progression ^{344,508} because of A β peptides accumulation in autophagosomes of dystrophic neurites. Thus, it can lead to a further accumulation of intracellular A β plaques and neurodegeneration ^{550,551}. Neurons engulfed by A β plaques are surrounded by reactive microglia which

release pro-inflammatory cytokines. This can modify the progression of the disease, demonstrating a key involvement of neuroinflammation in AD ¹².

ERK1/2 is involved in the regulation of autophagy, modulating the mTOR pathway and phosphorylation of p70S6 kinase, moreover PI3K/AKT phosphorylates mTOR, leading to inhibition of macroautophagy. P-AKT regulates CMA also, inducing phosphorylation of intermediate proteins, which hamper the oligomerization of LAMP2A, a channel protein which mediate the translocation of the proteins within lysosome for degradation ⁵⁵². We observed that D4T up-regulated both p-ERK and p-AKT in HC and AD PBMC-derived monocytes following cytotoxic stimuli, suggesting that D4T might modulate also their downstream targets.

Therefore, we investigated D4T impact on Beclin-1, LAMP2A, p-p70S6K and its nuclear isoform p-p85S6K. Our results have been shown that D4T upregulated both phospho-p70S6K isoforms and LAMP2A expression, while a reduced modulation has been detected on Beclin-1. Given the fact that p-ERK1/2 and p-AKT exert an inhibitory effect on autophagy, we expected a reduction on Beclin-1 and LAMP2A expression upon D4T treatment, otherwise the results herein shown the contrary effect. We assume that D4T up-regulates the downstream ERK1/2 and PI3K/AKT pathways, it is mainly effective on stimulating chaperone-mediated autophagy related target instead of macroautophagy.

Thereafter, we analyzed the D4T impact on apoptosis, investigating the expression of Bax, which is upstream regulated by AKT. Apoptosis is a highly regulated process that promotes death and phagocytic clearance of damaged cells. When Bax is activated, oligomerize with BAK and permeabilize the mitochondrial membrane facilitating cytochrome c release and inducing apoptotic cell death ⁵⁵³. Furthermore, a possible mechanism of p38 SAPK mediated apoptosis has been reported in AD. Activated p38 can phosphorylate Thr residue of Bax leading to its subsequent translocation to mitochondria and apoptosis of neuronal cells ⁵¹⁸.

Since, our previous results showed that D4T significantly reduced p38 activation, we expected a consequent reduction in Bax expression too, instead D4T increased Bax expression in monocytes from recruited AD patients, while any modulations are detected in HC ones. We assume that in AD patients, apoptotic mechanisms could be impaired, thus cells may do not respond properly to acute stress stimuli, such as $A\beta$ exposure. We hypothesized that D4T could facilitate apoptosis to counteract $A\beta$ cytotoxicity, leading to death the damaged neurons.

ERK1/2 and PI3K/AKT signaling pathways, upstream regulate also CREB activation ²²⁰, which plays many different roles in immune function promoting anti-inflammatory immune responses, through the inhibition of NF-kB activity and the induction of anti-inflammatory cytokines ³⁰⁸, while in the CNS, CREB has a well-known role in neuronal plasticity and memory functions. Low levels of p-CREB have been reported in the prefrontal cortex and in the hippocampus of postmortem AD brains and the same

alteration have been found also in PBMCs³¹⁴. Noteworthy, our data have shown that D4T increased pCREB in monocytes from HC and AD patients, probably as a consequence of p-ERK and p-AKT increasing due to this compound. Based on these results, we assume that D4T could attenuate the inflammatory response on the peripheral level and might counteract the alterations on pCREB observed in AD.

Beyond autophagy and apoptosis, we have investigated possible modulations of D4T on phagocytosis, evaluating its impact on TREM2 expression. TREM2 is a cell membrane receptor expressed by monocyte derived dendritic cells and microglia in the CNS⁴²⁷, and it plays a pivotal role in microglia migration, cytokine release, phagocytosis and proliferation⁴²⁸. Previous studies in macrophage-derived THP-1 cells have been described that D4T counteracts inflammasome activation, but it did not restore microglial Aβ phagocytosis⁴⁹⁰. In line with these data, our results have shown that D4T slightly reduced TREM2 expression in monocytes from AD patients, suggesting that this compound is not effective in mediating Aβ clearing through phagocytosis, which is compromised in AD. However, we hypothesize a role of D4T on inducing Aβ clearing through autophagy, in particular this compound seems to be more effective on CMA rather than macroautophagy.

7.4 Investigation of NLRP3 inflammasome pathway activation in Aβ-related pathology

Several lines of evidence have found a mutual interaction of innate immune mechanisms and neurodegeneration ^{374,554}. In particular, the NLRP3 inflammasomes activation in microglia, play a key role in mediating the innate immune reaction in AD ⁴⁶³, since is activated by different size of Aβ aggregates and also by lower molecular weight Aβ oligomers and protofibrils ⁴⁶⁴. Microglia can sense Aβ, and high presence of oligomers in the AD brain, can result in the increased of Aβ phagocytosis by the microglia and by the recruited peripheral monocytes ⁵⁵⁵. This chronic inflammation state, alters microglial clearance capacity and leads to the engulfment of these cells, favoring the Aβ accumulation and deposition in plaques in a self-feeding pathogenic loop ^{406,524}.

For these reasons, in the third part of this study, we investigated the NLRP3 inflammasome pathway activation in AD using THP-1 human monocytes cells and monocytes-derived microglial cells (MDMIs) obtained from recruited HC subjects and AD patients. First of all, we performed cell signaling and functional studies in THP-1 cells, to set up the best experimental conditions in order to analyze NLRP3 inflammasome activation. THP1 cells constitutively express NLRP3, and its activation occurs in response to well-known NLRP3 activation stimuli including LPS and Nigericin, which subsequently lead to extracellular release of IL-1 β ⁵⁵⁶.

In line with these data, we analyzed the expression of NLRP3, ASC, caspase-1 and its active form caspase-1 p20, in THP-1 cells following 3h priming with LPS and 1h stimulation with 10µM and 20µM Nigericin, to induce a strong inflammasome activation. We also quantified IL-1 β release in supernatant as a result of NLRP3 activation. Our results have shown an increasing dose dependent trend of NLRP3, ASC, Caspase-1 and the cleaved form p20 protein expression upon LPS priming and stimulation with Nigericin on cell lysates and proteins precipitated from the supernatants. Moreover, we observed a strong dose dependent IL-1 β release on the supernatants suggesting a strong NLRP3 inflammasome activation.

THP-1 cells can eliminate A β through phagocytosis ⁵⁵⁷. We tested A β -FAM and A β -TAMRA phagocytosis in order to identify the best fluorescent tagged peptide in pre-incubated THP-1 cells for 30min with Cytochalasin D. Functionally, cytochalasin D inhibits microfilament function and polymerization by blocking actin monomer addition ⁵⁵⁸ and it is used as a phagocytosis inhibitor ⁵⁵⁹. Thereafter, THP-1 cells were exposed to A β -FAM, A β -TAMRA peptide and pHRodo beads ⁵⁶⁰, as a positive control of phagocytosis for 6h, 4h, 2h and 30min. We observed an increase of A β -FAM phagocytosis in time dependent manner until 4h, after 6h THP-1 may started to degrade the peptide. While THP-1 cells did not seem engulf A β -TAMRA. We hypothesized that the lower uptake of A β -TAMRA could be due to the different chemical composition of the fluorescent reporter. Given that, A β -FAM was selected for further phagocytosis experiments in MDMIs.

Microglial cells are the resident immune cells in the central nervous system, and play a pivotal role, not only in neurogenesis, neuronal plasticity, and regeneration but also in immune defense ³⁸³. As a matter of fact, that is very hard obtaining living brain cells including microglial cells from human brains. To solve this limitation, we derived microglia-like cells from human monocytes, isolated after blood withdrawal from recruited AD patients and HC. We observed that monocytes when cultured with, GM-CSF ⁵⁶¹ and IL-34 ⁵⁶², acquired a ramified morphology, typical of microglia. After 14 days of differentiation, we tested whether the monocytes derived microglia-like cells displayed a myeloid phenotype, analyzing the expression of surface and intracellular microglial markers. Our results have shown that MDMIs expressed CD11b, CD45, CD14, CD16, HLA-DR, typical myeloid surface markers ⁵⁶³. Microglia-like cells displayed also CD43 and CD34 hematopoietic markers, the intracellular scavenger receptors CD36 and CD68, and chemokine receptors such as CCR2, CCR4, CX3CR1, suggesting that MDMIs have many characterization of microglial cells ⁵⁶⁴. Since, a single microglial specific marker is still unknow, it is not easy to distinguish microglia from macrophages or other myeloid cells ⁵²⁹. Hence, we characterized MDMIs for markers which are mainly expressed in microglia, in particular TREM2, TMEM119, IBA1, Pu.1 and P2YR12 ^{565–567}. We observed that MDMIs exhibited all of these markers, suggesting that they have a myeloid phenotype. Noteworthy, MDMIs expressed TMEM119 and P2YR12. TMEM119 is a cell-surface protein specifically expressed by parenchymal myeloid cells in the CNS and it is the best promising candidate for human microglial marker ³⁹⁵. P2RY12 is a purinergic receptor typically expressed in homeostatic or non-activated microglia ⁵⁶⁸. Taken together these findings, suggest that monocytes derived microglial cells reflected a myeloid

phenotype, hance they have revealed to be an attractive in vitro model of human adult microglia, suitable for in vitro microglial cell studies.

The microglia-specific activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome is pivotal for AD pathogenesis, hence we analyzed NLRP3 inflammasome pathway activation in MDMIs, analyzing the expression of NLRP3-related proteins and the subsequent pro-inflammatory cytokines release. At this purpose, MDMIs were primed for 3h with LPS and stimulated with ATP for 1h and Aβ for 24h with or without CRID3, a selective NLRP3 inflammasome inhibitor. Several lines of evidence have demonstrated the increased expression of NLRP3 inflammasome and the subsequent production of IL-1β and IL-18 pro-inflammatory cytokines in AD brains ^{466,569}. In line with these data, our results have shown higher pro-inflammatory cytokines release in supernatants collected from AD MDMIs compared to HC, upon LPS priming and ATP and Aβ stimulation, indicating that MDMIs might reflect the same pro-inflammatory conditions found in AD brains. Furthermore,

IL-1β and IL-18 production was increased both in Aβ and ATP stimulated MDMIs from AD patients and HC following LPS priming compared to untreated cells, while CRID3 treatment could counteract proinflammatory cytokines release in HC and also AD MDMIs, suggesting CRID3 inhibited the Aβ-induced immune response. Regarding the expression of NLRP3-related proteins, our results showed an increasing trend in caspase-1, its cleaved form caspase-1 p20 and ASC following LPS priming and ATP and Aβ stimulation, whereas CRID3 could reduce ASC protein expression due to ATP and Aβ stimulation in MDMIs from AD patients. Unfortunately, there are some limitations in this study due to the low sample size and for this reason it is not possible to obtain statistical significances. The data herein shown only reveals a decreasing trend of NLRP3-related proteins expression upon CRID3 treatment.

Exposure of microglia to $A\beta$ triggers two distinct responses: phagocytosis and clearance of the peptide, but NLRP3 activation negatively affects the microglial clearance functions ⁵⁷⁰. Recently, have been reported that the inhibition of NLRP3 inflammasome due to CRID3 exposure, increases the phagocytic ability of microglia, reduces $A\beta$ accumulation and has a beneficial effect on cognitive functions in AD mouse model ⁴⁸⁵. We analyzed the modulation of this processes in MDMIs from AD patients, inhibiting inflammasome activation with CRID3 and pre-incubating MDMIs for 30 min with Cytochalasin D, to inhibit phagocytosis. Thereafter, MDMIs were exposed to $A\beta$ -FAM peptide for 6h, 4h, 2h, 1h and 30 minutes. Our results have shown that in microglia-like cells, $A\beta$ uptake increased in time-dependent manner, while Cytochalasin D pretreatment dampened $A\beta$ phagocytosis. Degradation of the peptide was analyzed after 17h, and we observed that only a small fraction of $A\beta$ -FAM was still inside the cells upon a long time of exposure to the peptide, suggesting that MDMIs are able to clear $A\beta$ and the clearance rate depends on the amount of the peptide which they have previously up-taken. Nevertheless, any significant effect due to CRID3 on $A\beta$ uptake and clearance has been detected. We hypothesized that the acute

exposure to CRID3 might not be enough to induce a significant effect on Aβ phagocytosis and degradation pathways in AD MDMIs. Moreover, because of the small sample size, we must consider these results as preliminary data, further investigations are needed to clarify the role of CRID3 on Aβ phagocytosis. Furthermore, it would be interesting investigate the impact of CRID3 on other catabolic pathways involved in Aβ degradation such as autophagy and ubiquitin-proteasome system.

Several data have reported the efficacy of CRID3 in blocking inflammasome activation and the subsequent production and release of pro-inflammatory mediators in AD animal models ^{464,484,487}. Our data confirmed these evidences in human monocytes-derived microglia cells for the first time. For these reasons, MDMIs have revealed to be an attractive in vitro model of human adult microglia, suitable for in vitro microglial cell studies. However, our study presented some limitations that should be considered. MDMIs cells were differentiated from peripheral blood monocytes and may be different from microglia in the brain. Nevertheless, our data revealed that MDMIs may reflect microglial phenotype and functions. For these reasons, MDMIs cells represent an interesting and useful tool for generating microglia-like cells quickly and easily from human monocytes.

Chapter 8

Conclusions

Our study has investigated the molecular mechanisms involved in AD and in neuroinflammation, using peripheral ex vivo cellular models, in order to characterize the complex interactions among A β oligomers and intracellular signaling pathways. Furthermore, we investigated the potential protective role of natural and synthetic drugs against neuroinflammation and A β toxicity, to understand whether these compounds could be a suitable strategy for AD therapy.

Exploring Ras/MAPK and PI3K/AKT signaling pathways in fibroblasts from recruited subjects, we demonstrated that there is a close relationship between p-AKT and p-ERK levels and the disease severity and these signaling pathways could be suitable to check the disease molecular mechanisms in fibroblasts from AD and MCI patients, and p-ERK could help to discriminate between converter and non-converter MCI.

The correlation between α APP and ERK phosphorylation in HC fibroblasts demonstrated a direct involvement of ERK1/2 pathway in α APP metabolism, but this correlation is discontinued during AD progression. The hyperactivation of PI3K/AKT signaling pathway, as a consequence, lead to increased expression of its downstream targets, p70S6K and Bax. For these reasons AKT seems to play a more specific role in tau phosphorylation, autophagy and apoptosis regulation. Moreover, we underlined that the regulation of mTOR signaling in AD also has a kay role in fibroblasts, which are a useful ex vivo model for biomolecular and pharmacological research.

Targeting toxic oligomers by dis-aggregating agents could be an attractive strategy to prevent A β aggregation. In particular, interest in nutraceuticals, functional foods and the potential benefits of natural compounds consumption, such as coffee ²¹⁴ and Hop have greatly increased in recent years. In particular, we investigated the potential protective role of hop extracts against A β toxicity. Our findings suggested that Hop modulates specific signaling pathway activated in response to cytotoxic stimuli and involved in the disease pathogenesis, suggesting that Hop has potential to be a promising prophylactic strategy against AD. Starting from these data, could be interesting to investigate the Hop extracts role on ERK1/2 and PI3K/AKT downstream targets, autophagy and inflammation related pathways, to clarify whether interventions aimed at strengthening mitochondrial activity and stimulating macroautophagy and CMA could therefore prevent the neurodegenerative process in AD.

Adult human fibroblasts could be reprogrammed to obtain human induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs) and differentiated into cell-types of their relevant diseases ⁵⁷¹. Fibroblasts provide a useful cellular model for studying AD, since these cells have been shown to express a broad spectrum of AD-related cellular abnormalities. For these reasons, fibroblasts have a great potential for research and clinical purposes by providing a useful tool for the development of cell models for neurodegenerative diseases. Regarding the influence of peripheral inflammation in AD, we examined the involvement of NLRP3 inflammasome activation on Ras and GSK3/PI3K pathways and autophagy modulation in PBMC-derived

monocytes from AD patients and healthy subjects upon D4T treatment, that reduces NLRP3 inflammasome activation.

Our findings revealed that D4T, modulates Ras/MAPK and PI3K/AKT signaling pathways, through which it prevents inflammasome activation, it also up-regulates CMA, CREB phosphorylation and modulates Bax, a pro-apoptotic protein.

Since D4T can hamper NLRP3 inflammasome activation, and as a consequence the neuroinflammation, we explored the involvement of D4T on catabolic pathways among them, autophagy and phagocytosis, and we observed that D4T induces the intracellular A β clearing processes. Further investigations will be focused on the ubiquitin-proteasome system, another catabolic pathway which plays a pivotal role on intracellular A β clearance. We will perform further investigations to explore D4T molecular mechanisms and to better understand its involvement in A β catabolism. We propose to investigate D4T impact on the regulation of gene expression of macroautophagy and CMA related targets, taken in exam in this study, to assess whether D4T acts on these targets at transcriptional or post-transcriptional level. We propose to expand our analysis, investigating other autophagy regulators such as LC3 and p62, which mediate the catabolism of polyubiquitinated protein aggregates thereby autophagy ³³⁸; and also hsc70, the main carrier protein of CMA together with LAMP2A.

Preliminary data generated in our laboratory have shown that D4T increased caspase-8 expression in AD PBMC-derived monocytes in presence of cytotoxic stimuli, strengthening the hypothesis of a possible D4T role in apoptosis induction. We assume that the induction of apoptosis due to D4T could be protective, leading to death the damaged cells by Aβ exposure.

However, in light with our results D4T seems to be a promising approach in AD therapy, but further analysis are required to clarify its possible use on a clinical scenario, possibly using AD animal models to assess the D4T impact on cognitive function and to investigate its role on A β catabolism "in vivo".

To date efficient treatments that aim at preventing or mitigating the cognitive deficits and AD progression are still lacking. One of the main reasons is the difficulty in obtaining relevant models that show all aspects of AD pathology. Noteworthy, sporadic AD patients, often present comorbidities that are risk or promoter factors of AD, which are not easily replicable in animal models. Moreover, it is very hard obtaining cells from the human brain. In order to characterize the microglia-specific NLRP3 inflammasome activation, we used an in vitro model composed of human AD and HC monocytes differentiated into microglial-like cells. We demonstrated that these microglia-like cells maintain myeloid functional phenotypes including A β peptide phagocytosis and induction of pro-inflammatory cytokines release in response to inflammatory stimuli. In the future we propose to examine the genetic profile of MDMI cells analyzing the expression of microglia-specific genes.

Furthermore, we explored the role of the NLRP3 inhibitor CRID3, to investigate the effects of NLRP3 inflammasome inhibition through another pathway. Compared to D4T, which inhibits NLRP3 activation blocking the purinergic receptor P2X7R, CRID3 is a selective and direct NLRP3 inhibitor and we demonstrated that this synthetic drug is able of significantly reducing NLRP3 inflammasome activation and the subsequent downstream production of proinflammatory cytokines in both MDMIs from healthy subjects and AD patients. MDMIs share many features with human microglia and provide a useful tool for exploration of several biological behaviors of human microglia in neurodegenerative disorders. For these reasons, monocytes-derived microglia cells could be a useful ex vivo model for exploring microglia function and dysfunction. MDMI cells are differentiated from patient's monocytes and they could be useful in drug screening, in analysis of biochemical or functional changes in response to drugs and in setting up a personalized therapy.

However, additional investigations are required to better characterize NLRP3 inflammasome activation pathway. NLRP3 inflammasome activation requires the oligomerization of the adaptor protein ASC into a large 'ASC speck' complex via CARD-CARD domains. This is a crucial step for NLRP3 inflammasome assembly and activation since it leads to caspase-1 activation, which subsequently cleaves pro-IL-1 β to the mature and active form IL-1 β ⁵⁷². We propose to investigate more deeply the NLRP3 inflammasome activation pathway and the mechanism of action of CRID3, analyzing the impact of this drug on NLRP3 downstream targets including ASC speck formation and caspase-1 activity in MDMIs.

Activated caspases can mediate the cleavage of downstream gasdermin D (GSDMD), which forms oligomers, on the cell plasma membrane leading cells to pyroptosis ⁵⁷³, a lytic form of cell death that is important for immune defense, and also GSDMD plays a key role in IL-1 β release ⁴⁵⁵. Despite the importance of gasdermin in pyroptosis and inflammation, the mechanisms of action of the gasdermin family are still unknown ⁵⁷⁴.

It will be interesting investigate the impact of CRID3 on GSDMD activation, to better understand its mechanism of action and to verify whether NLRP3 inhibition by this compound could subsequently hinder GSDMD activation and pyroptosis.

Furthermore, due to the small sample size, this study exhibits some limitations. Unfortunately, the current pandemic situation has restricted patients' recruitment, and therefore it is required to proceed in the future to increase the number of AD and age-matched HC samples to compare the different responses to NLRP3 activation and better understand whether new therapeutic strategies, which in our ex-vivo model inhibit or prevent the NLRP3 inflammasome assembly and activation, could be an effective AD therapy. In addiction further investigations are needed to better understand whether CRID3 treatment could prevent or counteract the alterations on microglial phagocytosis due to inflammasome activation. We observed that D4T does not modulate phagocytosis in both macrophages-derived THP-1 cells and PBMC-

derived monocytes from recruited subjects, while this compound seems to mediate A^β clearing through autophagy. We propose to investigate the role of CRID3 on other pathways involved in A β degradation such as macroautophagy, CMA and ubiquitin-proteasome system, to compare the effects between the two different NLRP3 inhibitors on A β clearance.



Intracellular signaling pathways and new strategies against A β cytotoxicity and neuroinflammation



Representative image of NLRP3 inflammasome activation pathway.

Chapter 9

Bibliography
- 1. Blennow, K., de Leon, M. J. & Zetterberg, H. Alzheimer's disease. *Lancet* **368**, 387–403 (2006).
- 2. Galimberti, D. & Scarpini, E. Progress in Alzheimer's disease research in the last year. *J. Neurol.* **260**, 1936–1941 (2013).
- 3. Rubio-Perez, J. M. & Morillas-Ruiz, J. M. A review: Inflammatory process in Alzheimer's disease, role of cytokines. *The Scientific World Journal* vol. 2012 (2012).
- 4. Cummings, J. L., Disorders, C. & As-, R. D. Alzheimer's Disease. 56–67 (2004).
- 5. Deture, M. A. & Dickson, D. W. The neuropathological diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease. *Molecular Neurodegeneration* vol. 14 (2019).
- 6. Querfurth, H. W. & Laferla, F. M. Alzheimer's Disease. 329–344 (2010).
- SELKOE, D. J. Toward a Comprehensive Theory for Alzheimer's Disease. Hypothesis: Alzheimer's Disease Is Caused by the Cerebral Accumulation and Cytotoxicity of Amyloid β-Protein. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 924, 17–25 (2006).
- 8. Lane, C. A., Hardy, J. & Schott, J. M. Alzheimer's disease. *European Journal of Neurology* vol. 25 59–70 (2018).
- 9. Katzman, R. & Saitoh, T. Advances in Alzheimer's disease. *FASEB J.* **5**, 278–286 (1991).
- 10. Holtzman, D. M., Morris, J. C. & Goate, A. M. Alzheimer's disease: The challenge of the second century. *Science Translational Medicine* vol. 3 (2011).
- 11. Apostolova, L. G. Alzheimer disease. *CONTINUUM Lifelong Learning in Neurology* vol. 22 419–434 (2016).
- 12. Bekris, L. M., Yu, C. E., Bird, T. D. & Tsuang, D. W. Review article: Genetics of Alzheimer disease. *Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry and Neurology* vol. 23 213–227 (2010).
- 13. Mendez, M. F. Early-Onset Alzheimer Disease. *Neurologic Clinics* vol. 35 263–281 (2017).
- 14. Galimberti, D., Fenoglio, C. & Scarpini, E. Genetics and molecular biology of Alzheimer's disease and frontotemporal lobar degeneration. *Eur. Neurol. Rev.* **5**, 12–16 (2010).
- 15. Rossor, M. N., Fox, N. C., Mummery, C. J., Schott, J. M. & Warren, J. D. The diagnosis of young-onset dementia. *The Lancet Neurology* vol. 9 793–806 (2010).
- 16. 2020 Alzheimer's disease facts and figures. *Alzheimer's Dement.* **16**, 391–460 (2020).
- 17. Goate, A. Segregation of a missense mutation in the amyloid β-protein precursor gene with familial Alzheimer's disease. *Nature* vol. 349 704–704 (1991).
- Sascha, W. & Dirk, B. Molecular consequences of amyloid precursor protein and presenilin mutations causing autosomal-dominant Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's Res. Ther.* 4, 1–14 (2012).
- 19. Bateman, R. J. *et al.* Autosomal-dominant Alzheimer's disease: A review and proposal for the prevention of Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's Res. Ther.* **2**, 1–13 (2011).
- Kamboh, M. I. Molecular genetics of late-onset Alzheimer's disease. Ann. Hum. Genet.
 68, 381–404 (2004).
- 21. Siest, G. *et al.* Apolipoprotein E: An important gene and protein to follow in laboratory medicine. *Clin. Chem.* **41**, 1068–1086 (1995).
- 22. Raulin, A. C. *et al.* The Molecular Basis for Apolipoprotein E4 as the Major Risk Factor for Late-Onset Alzheimer's Disease. *J. Mol. Biol.* **431**, 2248–2265 (2019).
- 23. Reitz, C. Genetic diagnosis and prognosis of Alzheimer's disease: Challenges and opportunities. *Expert Review of Molecular Diagnostics* vol. 15 339–348 (2015).
- 24. Huang, Y. & Mahley, R. W. Apolipoprotein E: Structure and function in lipid metabolism, neurobiology, and Alzheimer's diseases. *Neurobiology of Disease* vol. 72 3–12 (2014).
- 25. Theendakara, V., Peters-Libeu, C. A., Bredesen, D. E. & Rao, R. V. Transcriptional Effects of ApoE4: Relevance to Alzheimer's Disease. *Molecular Neurobiology* vol. 55 5243–5254 (2018).

- 26. Harold, D. *et al.* Meta-analysis of 74,046 individuals identifies 11 new susceptibility loci for Alzheimer's disease NIH Public Access Author Manuscript. *Nat Genet* **45**, 1452–1458 (2013).
- 27. Jun, G. *et al.* Meta-analysis confirms CR1, CLU, and PICALM as Alzheimer disease risk loci and reveals interactions with APOE genotypes. *Arch. Neurol.* **67**, 1473–1484 (2010).
- 28. Sims, R. *et al.* Rare coding variants in PLCG2, ABI3 and TREM2 implicate microglialmediated innate immunity in Alzheimer's disease. *Physiol. Behav.* **176**, 139–148 (2017).
- 29. Zhou, S. L. *et al.* TREM2 Variants and Neurodegenerative Diseases: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *J. Alzheimer's Dis.* **68**, 1171–1184 (2019).
- 30. Kawas, C., Gray, S., Brookmeyer, R., Fozard, J. & Zonderman, A. Age-specific incidence rates of Alzheimer's disease: The Baltimore longitudinal study of aging. *Neurology* **54**, 2072–2077 (2000).
- 31. Barnes, D. E. & Yaffe, K. The projected effect of risk factor reduction on Alzheimer's disease prevalence. *The Lancet Neurology* vol. 10 819–828 (2011).
- 32. Mendiola-Precoma, J., Berumen, L. C., Padilla, K. & Garcia-Alcocer, G. Therapies for Prevention and Treatment of Alzheimer's Disease. *BioMed Research International* vol. 2016 (2016).
- 33. Verdile, G. *et al.* Inflammation and Oxidative Stress: The Molecular Connectivity between Insulin Resistance, Obesity, and Alzheimer's Disease. *Mediators of Inflammation* vol. 2015 (2015).
- 34. Jones, N. S. & Rebeck, G. W. The synergistic effects of APOE genotype and obesity on Alzheimer's Disease risk. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* vol. 20 63 (2019).
- 35. Breteler, M. M. B. Vascular risk factors for Alzheimer's disease: An epidemiologic perspective. in *Neurobiology of Aging* vol. 21 153–160 (2000).
- 36. Li, X., Song, D. & Leng, S. X. Link between type 2 diabetes and Alzheimer's disease: From epidemiology to mechanism and treatment. *Clinical Interventions in Aging* vol. 10 549–560 (2015).
- 37. Crous-Bou, M., Minguillón, C., Gramunt, N. & Molinuevo, J. L. Alzheimer's disease prevention: From risk factors to early intervention. *Alzheimer's Research and Therapy* (2017) doi:10.1186/s13195-017-0297-z.
- Skoog, I. & Gustafson, D. Update on hypertension and Alzheimer's disease. *Neurol. Res.* 28, 605–611 (2006).
- 39. Masters, C. L. *et al.* Neuronal origin of a cerebral amyloid: neurofibrillary tangles of Alzheimer's disease contain the same protein as the amyloid of plaque cores and blood vessels. *EMBO J.* **4**, 2757–2763 (1985).
- 40. Haass, C. & Selkoe, D. J. *Cellular processing of β-amyloid precursor protein and the genesis of amyloid β-peptide. Cell* vol. 75 (1993).
- 41. Colciaghi, F. *et al.* α-secretase ADAM10 as well as αAPPs is reduced in platelets and CSF of Alzheimer disease patients. *Mol. Med.* **8**, 67–74 (2002).
- 42. Zhang, X., Li, Y., Xu, H. & Zhang, Y. W. The γ-secretase complex: From structure to function. *Front. Cell. Neurosci.* **8**, (2014).
- 43. Greenfield, J. P., Gross, R. S., Gouras, G. K. & Xu, H. Cellular and molecular basis of betaamyloid precursor protein metabolism. *Frontiers in bioscience : a journal and virtual library* vol. 5 72–83 (2000).
- 44. Zheng, H. & Koo, E. H. The amyloid precursor protein: Beyond amyloid. *Mol. Neurodegener.* **1**, 1–12 (2006).
- 45. Cole, S. L. & Vassar, R. The Alzheimer's disease β-secretase enzyme, BACE1. *Mol. Neurodegener.* **2**, 1–25 (2007).

- 46. Cole, S. L. & Vassar, R. The role of amyloid precursor protein processing by BACE1, the β-secretase, in Alzheimer disease pathophysiology. *J. Biol. Chem.* 283, 29621–29625 (2008).
- 47. Kirkitadze, M. D. & Kowalska, A. Molecular mechanisms initiating amyloid β-fibril formation in Alzheimer's disease. *Acta Biochim. Pol.* **52**, 417–423 (2005).
- 48. Kim, W. & Hecht, M. H. Sequence determinants of enhanced amyloidogenicity of Alzheimer Aβ42 peptide relative to Aβ40. *J. Biol. Chem.* **280**, 35069–35076 (2005).
- 49. Lublin, A. L. & Gandy, S. Amyloid-β oligomers: Possible roles as key neurotoxins in Alzheimer's disease. *Mount Sinai Journal of Medicine* vol. 77 43–49 (2010).
- 50. Wang, Z. X., Tan, L., Liu, J. & Yu, J. T. The Essential Role of Soluble Aβ Oligomers in Alzheimer's Disease. *Molecular Neurobiology* vol. 53 1905–1924 (2016).
- 51. Götz, J., Eckert, A., Matamales, M., Ittner, L. M. & Liu, X. Modes of Aβ toxicity in Alzheimer's disease. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences* vol. 68 3359–3375 (2011).
- 52. Reiss, A. B., Arain, H. A., Stecker, M. M., Siegart, N. M. & Kasselman, L. J. Amyloid toxicity in Alzheimer's disease. *Rev. Neurosci.* **29**, 613–627 (2018).
- 53. Fabiani, C. & Antollini, S. S. Alzheimer's disease as a membrane disorder: Spatial crosstalk among beta-amyloid peptides, nicotinic acetylcholine receptors and lipid rafts. *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience* vol. 13 (2019).
- 54. Li, S. & Selkoe, D. J. A mechanistic hypothesis for the impairment of synaptic plasticity by soluble Ab oligomers from Alzheimer brain. *J. Neurochem.* jnc.15007 (2020) doi:10.1111/jnc.15007.
- 55. Forloni, G. & Balducci, C. Alzheimer's Disease, Oligomers, and Inflammation. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease* vol. 62 1261–1276 (2018).
- Keller, J. N. *et al.* Impairment of Glucose and Glutamate Transport and Induction of Mitochondrial Oxidative Stress and Dysfunction in Synaptosomes by Amyloid β-Peptide: Role of the Lipid Peroxidation Product 4-Hydroxynonenal. *J. Neurochem.* 69, 273–284 (2002).
- 57. Fonseca, A. C. R. G. *et al.* Amyloid-Beta Disrupts Calcium and Redox Homeostasis in Brain Endothelial Cells. *Mol. Neurobiol.* **51**, 610–622 (2015).
- 58. Sakono, M. & Zako, T. Amyloid oligomers: Formation and toxicity of Aβ oligomers. *FEBS Journal* vol. 277 1348–1358 (2010).
- 59. Novo, M., Freire, S. & Al-Soufi, W. Critical aggregation concentration for the formation of early Amyloid-β (1-42) oligomers. *Sci. Rep.* **8**, 1–8 (2018).
- 60. Villemagne, V. L. *et al.* Amyloid β deposition, neurodegeneration, and cognitive decline in sporadic Alzheimer's disease: A prospective cohort study. *Lancet Neurol.* 12, 357–367 (2013).
- 61. Mawuenyega, K. G. *et al.* Decreased clearance of CNS β-amyloid in Alzheimer's disease. *Science (80-.).* **330**, 1774 (2010).
- 62. Kang, D. E. *et al.* Modulation of amyloid β-protein clearance and Alzheimer's disease susceptibility by the LDL receptor-related protein pathway. *J. Clin. Invest.* **106**, 1159–1166 (2000).
- 63. Kanekiyo, T. & Bu, G. The low-density lipoprotein receptor-related protein 1 and amyloid-β clearance in Alzheimer's disease. *Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience* vol. 6 (2014).
- 64. Liu, C. C. *et al.* Astrocytic LRP1 mediates brain Aβ clearance and impacts amyloid deposition. *J. Neurosci.* **37**, 4023–4031 (2017).
- 65. Drubin, D. G. & Kirschner, M. W. Tau protein function in living cells. *J. Cell Biol.* **103**, 2739–2746 (1986).
- 66. Von Bergen, M., Barghorn, S., Jeganathan, S., Mandelkow, E. M. & Mandelkow, E.

Spectroscopic approaches to the conformation of tau protein in solution and in paired helical filaments. in *Neurodegenerative Diseases* vol. 3 197–206 (2006).

- 67. Goedert, M., Spillantini, M. G., Jakes, R., Rutherford, D. & Crowther, R. A. Multiple isoforms of human microtubule-associated protein tau: sequences and localization in neurofibrillary tangles of Alzheimer's disease. *Neuron* **3**, 519–526 (1989).
- 68. Wang, Y. & Mandelkow, E. Tau in physiology and pathology. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience* vol. 17 5–21 (2016).
- 69. Goode, B. L., Chau, M., Denis, P. E. & Feinstein, S. C. Structural and functional differences between 3-repeat and 4-repeat tau isoforms: Implications for normal tau function and the onset of neurodegenerative disease. *J. Biol. Chem.* **275**, 38182–38189 (2000).
- Alonso, A. D. C., Zaidi, T., Novak, M., Grundke-Iqbal, I. & Iqbal, K. Hyperphosphorylation induces self-assembly of τ into tangles of paired helical filaments/straight filaments. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 98, 6923–6928 (2001).
- 71. Hoover, B. R. *et al.* Tau Mislocalization to Dendritic Spines Mediates Synaptic Dysfunction Independently of Neurodegeneration. *Neuron* **68**, 1067–1081 (2010).
- 72. Ingelsson, M. *et al.* Early Aβ accumulation and progressive synaptic loss, gliosis, and tangle formation in AD brain. 925–931 (2004).
- 73. De Calignon, A. *et al.* Propagation of Tau Pathology in a Model of Early Alzheimer's Disease. *Neuron* **73**, 685–697 (2012).
- 74. Castillo-Carranza, D. L. *et al.* Tau immunotherapy modulates both pathological tau and upstream amyloid pathology in an alzheimer's disease mouse model. *J. Neurosci.* **35**, 4857–4868 (2015).
- Duan, Y., Dong, S., Gu, F., Hu, Y. & Zhao, Z. Advances in the Pathogenesis of Alzheimer's Disease: Focusing on Tau-Mediated Neurodegeneration. *Transl. Neurodegener.* 1, 1 (2012).
- 76. Rapoport, M., Dawson, H. N., Binder, L. I., Vitek, M. P. & Ferreira, A. Tau is essential to βamyloid-induced neurotoxicity. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **99**, 6364–6369 (2002).
- 77. Roberson, E. D. *et al.* Reducing Endogenous Tau Ameliorates Amyloid b–Induced Deficits in an Alzheimer's Disease Mouse Model. *Science (80-.).* **316**, 750–754 (2007).
- 78. Ittner, L. M. *et al.* Dendritic function of tau mediates amyloid-β toxicity in alzheimer's disease mouse models. *Cell* **142**, 387–397 (2010).
- 79. Bartus, R., Dean, R., Beer, B. & Lippa, A. The cholinergic hypothesis of geriatric memory dysfunction. *Science (80-.).* **217**, 408–414 (1982).
- 80. Terry, A. V & Buccafusco, J. J. The cholinergic hypothesis of age and Alzheimer's diseaserelated cognitive deficits: Recent challenges and their implications for novel drug development. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics* vol. 306 821–827 (2003).
- 81. Kasa, P., Rakonczay, Z. & Gulya, K. The cholinergic system in Alzheimer's disease. *Prog. Neurobiol.* **52**, 511–535 (1997).
- 82. Auld, D. S., Kornecook, T. J., Bastianetto, S. & Quirion, R. Alzheimer's disease and the basal forebrain cholinergic system. *Prog. Neurobiol.* **68**, 209–245 (2002).
- 83. Strada, O. *et al.* Decreased choline acetyltransferase mRNA expression in the nucleus basalis of Meynert in Alzheimer disease: An in situ hybridization study. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **89**, 9549–9553 (1992).
- Be Felice, F. G. *et al.* Aβ oligomers induce neuronal oxidative stress through an N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor-dependent mechanism that is blocked by the Alzheimer drug memantine. *J. Biol. Chem.* 282, 11590–11601 (2007).
- 85. Parsons, C. G., Danysz, W., Dekundy, A. & Pulte, I. Memantine and cholinesterase

inhibitors: Complementary mechanisms in the treatment of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurotoxicity Research* vol. 24 358–369 (2013).

- 86. Zhang, P., Xu, S., Zhu, Z. & Xu, J. Multi-target design strategies for the improved treatment of Alzheimer's disease. *European Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* vol. 176 228–247 (2019).
- 87. Giasson, B. I., Ischiropoulos, H., Lee, V. M. Y. & Trojanowski, J. Q. The relationship between oxidative/nitrative stress and pathological inclusions in Alzheimer's and Parkinson's diseases. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* **32**, 1264–1275 (2002).
- 88. Perry, G. *et al.* Is oxidative damage the fundamental pathogenic mechanism of Alzheimer's and other neurodegenerative diseases? *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* **33**, 1475–1479 (2002).
- 89. Nunomura, A. *et al.* Oxidative damage is the earliest event in Alzheimer disease. *J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol.* **60**, 759–767 (2001).
- Delanty, N. & Dichter, M. A. Oxidative injury in the nervous system. *Acta Neurol. Scand.* 98, 145–153 (1998).
- 91. Migliore, L. *et al.* Oxidative DNA damage in peripheral leukocytes of mild cognitive impairment and AD patients. *Neurobiology of Aging* vol. 26 567–573 (2005).
- 92. Facchinetti, F., Dawson, V. L. & Dawson, T. M. Free Radicals as Mediators of Neuronal Injury. *Cell. Mol. Neurobiol.* **18**, 667–682 (1998).
- 93. Francis, P. T. Glutamatergic systems in Alzheimer's disease. in *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry* vol. 18 S15–S21 (2003).
- 94. Parameshwaran, K., Dhanasekaran, M. & Suppiramaniam, V. Amyloid beta peptides and glutamatergic synaptic dysregulation. *Experimental Neurology* vol. 2107–13 (2008).
- 95. Scott, H. L., Pow, D. V, Tannenberg, A. E. G. & Dodd, P. R. Aberrant expression of the glutamate transporter excitatory amino acid transporter 1 (EAAT1) in Alzheimer's disease. *J. Neurosci.* **22**, (2002).
- 96. Kamat, P. K. *et al.* Mechanism of Oxidative Stress and Synapse Dysfunction in the Pathogenesis of Alzheimer's Disease: Understanding the Therapeutics Strategies. *Molecular Neurobiology* vol. 53 648–661 (2016).
- 97. Passamonti, L. *et al.* Neuroinflammation and Functional Connectivity in Alzheimer's Disease: Interactive Influences on Cognitive Performance. *J. Neurosci.* **39**, 7218–7226 (2019).
- 98. Colonna, M. & Butovsky, O. Microglia Function in the Central Nervous System During Health and Neurodegeneration. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* **35**, 441–468 (2017).
- Cummings, J. L., Vinters, H. V., Cole, G. M. & Khachaturian, Z. S. Alzheimer's disease: Etiologies, pathophysiology, cognitive reserve, and treatment opportunities. *Neurology* 51, (1998).
- 100. Mc Khann, G. *et al.* Clinical diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease: Report of the NINCDS-ADRDA Work Group* under the auspices of Department of Health and Human Services Task Force on Alzheimer's Disease. *Neurology* **34**, 939–944 (1984).
- 101. Dubois, B. *et al.* Advancing research diagnostic criteria for Alzheimer's disease: The IWG-2 criteria. *The Lancet Neurology* vol. 13 614–629 (2014).
- 102. Dubois, B. *et al.* Research criteria for the diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease: revising the NINCDS-ADRDA criteria. *Lancet Neurol.* **6**, 734–746 (2007).
- McKhann, G. M. *et al.* The diagnosis of dementia due to Alzheimer's disease: Recommendations from the National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association workgroups on diagnostic guidelines for Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's Dement.* 7, 263–269 (2011).

- Albert, M. S. *et al.* The diagnosis of mild cognitive impairment due to Alzheimer's disease: Recommendations from the National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association workgroups on diagnostic guidelines for Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's Dement.* 7, 270–279 (2011).
- 105. Pandya, S. Y., Clem, M. A., Silva, L. M. & Woon, F. L. Does mild cognitive impairment always lead to dementia? A review. *J. Neurol. Sci.* **369**, 57–62 (2016).
- 106. Petersen, R. C. Mild cognitive impairment. *Contin. (Minneap Minn)* **22**, 404–418 (2016).
- 107. Arvanitakis, Z., Shah, R. C. & Bennett, D. A. Diagnosis and Management of Dementia: Review. JAMA - J. Am. Med. Assoc. **322**, 1589–1599 (2019).
- 108. Nasreddine, Z. S. *et al.* The Montreal Cognitive Assessment, MoCA: A brief screening tool for mild cognitive impairment. *J. Am. Geriatr. Soc.* **53**, 695–699 (2005).
- 109. Rosen, W. G., Mohs, R. C. & Davis, K. L. A new rating scale for Alzheimer's disease. *Am. J. Psychiatry* **141**, (1984).
- Gélinas, I., Gauthier, L., McIntyre, M. & Gauthier, S. Development of a Functional Measure for Persons With Alzheimer's Disease: The Disability Assessment for Dementia. *J. Occup. Ther.* 53, 471–81 (1999).
- Pinto, T. C. C. *et al.* Is the Montreal Cognitive Assessment (MoCA) screening superior to the Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) in the detection of mild cognitive impairment (MCI) and Alzheimer's Disease (AD) in the elderly? *Int. Psychogeriatrics* **31**, 491–504 (2019).
- Folstein, M. F., Folstein, S. E. & McHugh, P. R. 'Mini-mental state'. A practical method for grading the cognitive state of patients for the clinician. *J. Psychiatr. Res.* 12, 189–198 (1975).
- 113. Tombaugh, T. N. & McIntyre, N. J. The Mini-Mental State Examination: A Comprehensive Review. *J. Am. Geriatr. Soc.* **40**, 922–935 (1992).
- 114. Henneges, C., Reed, C., Chen, Y. F., Dell'Agnello, G. & Lebrec, J. Describing the Sequence of Cognitive Decline in Alzheimer's Disease Patients: Results from an Observational Study. *J. Alzheimer's Dis.* **52**, 1065–1080 (2016).
- 115. Hort, J., Bartos, A., Pirttilä, T. & Scheltens, P. Use of cerebrospinal fluid biomarkers in diagnosis of dementia across Europe. *Eur. J. Neurol.* **17**, 90–96 (2010).
- Braak, H. & Braak, E. Morphological criteria for the recognition of Alzheimer's disease and the distribution pattern of cortical changes related to this disorder. *Neurobiol. Aging* 15, 355–356 (1994).
- 117. Scheltens, P. *Imaging in Alzheimer's disease*. *Dialogues Clin Neurosci* vol. 11 www.dialogues-cns.org (2009).
- 118. Silverman, D. H. S. & Alavi, A. PET imaging in the assessment of normal and impaired cognitive function. *Radiologic Clinics of North America* vol. 43 67–77 (2005).
- Hellwig, S. *et al.* Amyloid imaging for differential diagnosis of dementia: incremental value compared to clinical diagnosis and [18 F]FDG PET. *Eur. J. Nucl. Med. Mol. Imaging* 46, 312–323 (2019).
- 120. Shivamurthy, V. K. N., Tahari, A. K., Marcus, C. & Subramaniam, R. M. Brain FDG PET and the diagnosis of dementia. *AJR. American journal of roentgenology* vol. 204 W76–W85 (2015).
- 121. Edison, P. *et al.* Microglia, amyloid, and cognition in Alzheimer's disease: An [11C](R)PK11195-PET and [11C]PIB-PET study. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 32, 412–419 (2008).
- 122. Mok, V. *et al.* Pittsburgh compound B binding in poststroke dementia. *J. Neurol. Sci.* **290**, 135–137 (2010).
- 123. Jack, C. R. et al. Longitudinal tau PET in ageing and Alzheimer's disease. Brain 141, 1517–

1528 (2018).

- 124. Bateman, R. J. *et al.* Clinical and biomarker changes in dominantly inherited Alzheimer's disease. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **367**, 795–804 (2012).
- 125. Blennow, K. & Hampel, H. CSF markers for incipient Alzheimer's disease. *Lancet Neurology* vol. 2 605–613 (2003).
- 126. Jack, C. R. & Holtzman, D. M. Biomarker modeling of alzheimer's disease. *Neuron* vol. 80 1347–1358 (2013).
- 127. Jack, C. R. *et al.* A/T/N: An unbiased descriptive classification scheme for Alzheimer disease biomarkers. *Neurology* vol. 87 539–547 (2016).
- 128. Struyfs, H. *et al.* Diagnostic Accuracy of Cerebrospinal Fluid Amyloid-β Isoforms for Early and Differential Dementia Diagnosis. *J. Alzheimer's Dis.* **45**, 813–822 (2015).
- 129. Blennow, K., Hampel, H., Weiner, M. & Zetterberg, H. Cerebrospinal fluid and plasma biomarkers in Alzheimer disease. *Nature Reviews Neurology* vol. 6 131–144 (2010).
- 130. Schoonenboom, N. S. M. *et al.* CSF and MRI markers independently contribute to the diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol. Aging* **29**, 669–675 (2008).
- 131. Strozyk, D., Blennow, K., White, L. R. & Launer, L. J. CSF Aß 42 levels correlate with amyloid-neuropathology in a population-based autopsy study. *Neurology* **60**, 652–656 (2003).
- 132. Buerger, K. *et al.* CSF phosphorylated tau protein correlates with neocortical neurofibrillary pathology in Alzheimer's disease. *Brain* (2006) doi:10.1093/brain/awl269.
- 133. Blom, E. S. *et al.* Rapid progression from mild cognitive impairment to alzheimer's disease in subjects with elevated levels of tau in cerebrospinal fluid and the Apoe ε4/ε4 genotype. *Dement. Geriatr. Cogn. Disord.* 27, 458–464 (2009).
- 134. Chipi, E., Salvadori, N., Farotti, L. & Parnetti, L. Biomarker-based signature of alzheimer's disease in pre-MCI individuals. *Brain Sci.* **9**, (2019).
- 135. Moghekar, A. *et al.* CSF biomarker changes precede symptom onset of mild cognitive impairment. *Neurology* **81**, 1753–1758 (2013).
- 136. Holsinger, R. M. D., McLean, C. A., Collins, S. J., Masters, C. L. & Evin, G. Increased βsecretase activity in cerebrospinal fluid of Alzheimer's disease subjects [3]. Annals of Neurology vol. 55 898–899 (2004).
- Lewczuk, P. *et al.* Soluble amyloid precursor proteins in the cerebrospinal fluid as novel potential biomarkers of Alzheimer's disease: A multicenter study. *Mol. Psychiatry* 15, 138–145 (2010).
- 138. Portelius, E., Westman-Brinkmalm, A., Zetterberg, H. & Blennow, K. Determination of βamyloid peptide signatures in cerebrospinal fluid using immunoprecipitation-mass spectrometry. J. Proteome Res. (2006) doi:10.1021/pr050475v.
- 139. Hampel, H. *et al.* Correlation of cerebrospinal fluid levels of tau protein phosphorylated at threonine 231 with rates of hippocampal atrophy in Alzheimer disease. *Arch. Neurol.* 62, 770–773 (2005).
- 140. Montine, T. J., Quinn, J., Kaye, J. & Morrow, J. D. F2-isoprostanes as biomarkers of lateonset Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Molecular Neuroscience* (2007) doi:10.1007/s12031-007-0044-1.
- 141. Kimura, A., Yoshikura, N., Hayashi, Y. & Inuzuka, T. Cerebrospinal Fluid C-C Motif Chemokine Ligand 2 Correlates with Brain Atrophy and Cognitive Impairment in Alzheimer's Disease. J. Alzheimer's Dis. **61**, 581–588 (2017).
- 142. Wennström, M. *et al.* The inflammatory marker YKL-40 is elevated in cerebrospinal fluid from patients with Alzheimer's but not Parkinson's disease or dementia with Lewy bodies. *PLoS One* **10**, (2015).

- 143. Heslegrave, A. *et al.* Increased cerebrospinal fluid soluble TREM2 concentration in Alzheimer's disease. *Mol. Neurodegener.* **11**, (2016).
- 144. Zhong, L. *et al.* Soluble TREM2 induces inflammatory responses and enhances microglial survival. *J. Exp. Med.* **214**, 597–607 (2017).
- 145. Rauchmann, B. S., Schneider-Axmann, T., Alexopoulos, P. & Perneczky, R. CSF soluble TREM2 as a measure of immune response along the Alzheimer's disease continuum. *Neurobiol. Aging* **74**, 182–190 (2019).
- 146. Mayeux, R. & Schupf, N. Blood-based biomarkers for Alzheimer's disease: Plasma Aβ40 and Aβ42, and genetic variants. *Neurobiol. Aging* **32**, (2011).
- 147. Lin, Y. S., Lee, W. J., Wang, S. J. & Fuh, J. L. Levels of plasma neurofilament light chain and cognitive function in patients with Alzheimer or Parkinson disease. *Sci. Rep.* **8**, (2018).
- 148. Lewczuk, P. *et al.* Plasma neurofilament light as a potential biomarker of neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's Res. Ther.* **10**, (2018).
- 149. Mattsson, N. *et al.* Association of plasma neurofilament light with neurodegeneration in patients with Alzheimer disease. *JAMA Neurol.* **74**, 557–566 (2017).
- 150. Aisen, P. S., Cummings, J. & Schneider, L. S. Symptomatic and nonamyloid/tau based pharmacologic treatment for Alzheimer disease. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Med.* **2**, (2012).
- 151. Bales, K. R. *et al.* Cholinergic dysfunction in a mouse model of Alzheimer disease is reversed by an anti-Aβ antibody. *J. Clin. Invest.* **116**, 825–832 (2006).
- Raina, P. *et al.* Effectiveness of cholinesterase inhibitors and memantine for treating dementia: Evidence review for a clinical practice guideline. *Ann. Intern. Med.* 148, 379–397 (2008).
- 153. Caccamo, A. *et al.* M1 receptors play a central role in modulating AD-like pathology in transgenic mice. *Neuron* **49**, 671–682 (2006).
- 154. Konishi, K. *et al.* Adverse effects of anticholinergic activity on cognitive functions in Alzheimer's disease. *Psychogeriatrics* **10**, 34–38 (2010).
- 155. Joung, K. in, Kim, S., Cho, Y. H. & Cho, S. il. Association of Anticholinergic Use with Incidence of Alzheimer's Disease: Population-based Cohort Study. *Sci. Rep.* **9**, (2019).
- 156. Maidment, I. D. *et al.* Efficacy of memantine on behavioral and psychological symptoms related to dementia: A systematic meta-analysis. *Ann. Pharmacother.* **42**, 32–38 (2008).
- 157. Song, M. S., Rauw, G., Baker, G. B. & Kar, S. Memantine protects rat cortical cultured neurons against β-amyloid-induced toxicity by attenuating tau phosphorylation. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 28, 1989–2002 (2008).
- 158. A, A. S. & Sherri, F. Memantine for dementia. *Cochrane database Syst. Rev.* **14**, 1–33 (2004).
- 159. de Jong, I. E. M. & Mørk, A. Antagonism of the 5-HT6 receptor Preclinical rationale for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease. *Neuropharmacology* vol. 125 50–63 (2017).
- 160. Upton, N., Chuang, T. T., Hunter, A. J. & Virley, D. J. 5-HT6 Receptor Antagonists as Novel Cognitive Enhancing Agents for Alzheimer's Disease. *Neurotherapeutics* **5**, 458–469 (2008).
- 161. Ghezzi, L., Scarpini, E. & Galimberti, D. Disease-modifying drugs in Alzheimer's disease. *Drug Des. Devel. Ther.* **7**, 1471–1479 (2013).
- 162. Bateman, R. J. *et al.* A γ-secretase inhibitor decreases amyloid-β production in the central nervous system. *Ann. Neurol.* **66**, 48–54 (2009).
- 163. Reinhardt, S. *et al.* Identification of disulfiram as a secretase-modulating compound with beneficial effects on Alzheimer's disease hallmarks. *Sci. Rep.* **8**, (2018).
- 164. Kumar, A. et al. Current and novel therapeutic molecules and targets in Alzheimer's

disease. Journal of the Formosan Medical Association vol. 115 3–10 (2016).

- 165. Evin, G., Sernee, M. F. & Masters, C. L. Inhibition of γ-secretase as a therapeutic intervention for Alzheimer's disease: Prospects, limitations and strategies. *CNS Drugs* vol. 20 351–372 (2006).
- 166. Kumar, D. *et al.* Secretase inhibitors for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease: Long road ahead. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* **148**, 436–452 (2018).
- 167. Corbett, G. T., Gonzalez, F. J. & Pahan, K. Activation of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor α stimulates ADAM10-mediated proteolysis of APP. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 112, 8445–8450 (2015).
- Lee, D., Lee, G. & Yoon, D. S. Anti-Aβ drug candidates in clinical trials and plasmonic nanoparticle-based drug-screen for Alzheimer's disease. *Analyst* vol. 143 2204–2212 (2018).
- 169. Colin, M. *et al.* From the prion-like propagation hypothesis to therapeutic strategies of anti-tau immunotherapy. *Acta Neuropathologica* vol. 139 3–25 (2020).
- 170. Rockwood, K. *et al.* Use of lipid-lowering agents, indication bias, and the risk of dementia in community-dwelling elderly people. *Arch. Neurol.* **59**, 223–227 (2002).
- 171. Awasthi, M., Singh, S., Pandey, V. P. & Dwivedi, U. N. Alzheimer's disease: An overview of amyloid beta dependent pathogenesis and its therapeutic implications along with in silico approaches emphasizing the role of natural products. *Journal of the Neurological Sciences* vol. 361 256–271 (2016).
- Mangialasche, F., Solomon, A., Winblad, B., Mecocci, P. & Kivipelto, M. Alzheimer's disease: clinical trials and drug development. *The Lancet Neurology* vol. 9 702–716 (2010).
- 173. Kotilinek, L. A. *et al.* Reversible memory loss in a mouse transgenic model of Alzheimer's disease. *J. Neurosci.* **22**, 6331–6335 (2002).
- 174. Nicoll, J. A. R. *et al.* Aβ species removal after Aβ42 immunization. *J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol.* **65**, 1040–1048 (2006).
- 175. Gilman, S. *et al.* Clinical effects of Aβ immunization (AN1792) in patients with AD in an interrupted trial. *Neurology* **64**, 1553–1562 (2005).
- 176. van Dyck, C. H. Anti-Amyloid-β Monoclonal Antibodies for Alzheimer's Disease: Pitfalls and Promise. *Biological Psychiatry* vol. 83 311–319 (2018).
- Wilcock, D. M. & Colton, C. A. Anti-amyloid-β immunotherapy in Alzheimer's disease: Relevance of transgenic mouse studies to clinical trials. *Adv. Alzheimer's Dis.* **15**, 555–569 (2008).
- 178. Brody, D. L. & Holtzman, D. M. Active and Passive Immunotherapy for Neurodegenerative Disorders. *Annu. Rev. Neurosci.* **31**, 175–193 (2008).
- 179. Sevigny, J. *et al.* The antibody aducanumab reduces Aβ plaques in Alzheimer's disease. *Nature* **537**, 50–56 (2016).
- Sperling, R. *et al.* Amyloid-related imaging abnormalities in patients with Alzheimer's disease treated with bapineuzumab: A retrospective analysis. *Lancet Neurol.* **11**, 241–249 (2012).
- 181. Karran, E. & Hardy, J. Antiamyloid therapy for Alzheimer's disease Are we on the right road? *N. Engl. J. Med.* **370**, 377–378 (2014).
- 182. Boche, D. *et al.* Consequence of Aβ immunization on the vasculature of human Alzheimer's disease brain. *Brain* **131**, 3299–3310 (2008).
- 183. Ulland, T. K. & Colonna, M. TREM2 a key player in microglial biology and Alzheimer disease. *Nature Reviews Neurology* vol. 14 667–675 (2018).
- 184. Cheng, Q. et al. TREM2-activating antibodies abrogate the negative pleiotropic effects of

the Alzheimer's disease variant Trem2R47H on murine myeloid cell function. *J. Biol. Chem.* **293**, 12620–12633 (2018).

- Schlepckow, K. *et al.* Enhancing protective microglial activities with a dual function <scp>TREM</scp> 2 antibody to the stalk region. *EMBO Mol. Med.* (2020) doi:10.15252/emmm.201911227.
- 186. Bartfai, T. & Lees, G. V. Alzheimer Drug Trials: Combination of Safe and Efficacious Biologicals to Break the Amyloidosis-Neuroinflammation Vicious Cycle. Am. Soc. Neurochem. 12, 1–7 (2020).
- 187. Goñi, F. *et al.* Anti-β-sheet conformation monoclonal antibody reduces tau and Aβ oligomer pathology in an Alzheimer's disease model. *Alzheimer's Res. Ther.* **10**, (2018).
- Qiu, C., Kivipelto, M. & Von Strauss, E. Epidemiology of Alzheimer's disease: Occurrence, determinants, and strategies toward intervention. *Dialogues in Clinical Neuroscience* vol. 11 111–128 (2009).
- 189. Sala, G. *et al.* The impact of leisure activities on older adults' cognitive function, physical function, and mental health. *PLoS One* **14**, (2019).
- 190. Rashid, M. H., Zahid, M. F., Zain, S., Kabir, A. & Hassan, S. U. The Neuroprotective Effects of Exercise on Cognitive Decline: A Preventive Approach to Alzheimer Disease. *Cureus* (2020) doi:10.7759/cureus.6958.
- 191. Molteni, R., Ying, Z. & Gómez-Pinilla, F. Differential effects of acute and chronic exercise on plasticity-related genes in the rat hippocampus revealed by microarray. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* **16**, 1107–1116 (2002).
- 192. Azimi, M., Gharakhanlou, R., Naghdi, N., Khodadadi, D. & Heysieattalab, S. Moderate treadmill exercise ameliorates amyloid-β-induced learning and memory impairment, possibly via increasing AMPK activity and up-regulation of the PGC-1α/FNDC5/BDNF pathway. *Peptides* **102**, 78–88 (2018).
- 193. Larson, E. B. *et al.* Exercise is associated with reduced risk for incident dementia among persons 65 years of age and older. *Ann. Intern. Med.* **144**, 73–81 (2006).
- 194. Wang, Y. *et al.* Inhibition of beta-amyloid-induced neurotoxicity by pinocembrin through Nrf2/HO-1 pathway in SH-SY5Y cells. *J. Neurol. Sci.* **368**, 223–230 (2016).
- 195. Zandi, P. P. *et al.* Reduced Risk of Alzheimer Disease in Users of Antioxidant Vitamin Supplements: The Cache County Study. *Arch. Neurol.* **61**, 82–88 (2004).
- 196. Luchsinger, J. A. & Mayeux, R. Dietary factors and Alzheimer's disease. *Lancet Neurol* **3**, 579–87 (2004).
- 197. Karunaweera, N., Raju, R., Gyengesi, E. & Munch, G. Plant polyphenols as inhibitors of nf-Kb induced cytokine production—A potential anti-inflammatory treatment for alzheimer's disease? *Front. Mol. Neurosci.* **8**, 24 (2015).
- Hui, Y. *et al.* Resveratrol Attenuates the Cytotoxicity Induced by Amyloid-β1–42 in PC12 Cells by Upregulating Heme Oxygenase-1 via the PI3K/Akt/Nrf2 Pathway. *Neurochem. Res.* 43, 297–305 (2018).
- 199. Marambaud, P., Zhao, H. & Davies, P. Resveratrol promotes clearance of Alzheimer's disease amyloid-β peptides. *J. Biol. Chem.* **280**, 37377–37382 (2005).
- 200. Moussa, C. *et al.* Resveratrol regulates neuro-inflammation and induces adaptive immunity in Alzheimer's disease. *J. Neuroinflammation* **14**, (2017).
- 201. Teter, B. *et al.* Curcumin restores innate immune Alzheimer's disease risk gene expression to ameliorate Alzheimer pathogenesis. *Neurobiol. Dis.* **127**, 432–448 (2019).
- 202. Tozsér, J. & Benko, S. Natural Compounds as Regulators of NLRP3 Inflammasome-Mediated IL-1 β Production. *Mediators Inflamm.* **2016**, (2016).
- 203. Li, Y. et al. Curcumin attenuates glutamate neurotoxicity in the hippocampus by

suppression of ER stress-associated TXNIP/NLRP3 inflammasome activation in a manner dependent on AMPK. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* **286**, 53–63 (2015).

- 204. Karabin, M., Hudcova, T., Jelinek, L. & Dostalek, P. Biotransformations and biological activities of hop flavonoids. *Biotechnol. Adv.* **33**, 1063–1090 (2014).
- 205. Park, T. S. *et al.* Humulus japonicus inhibits the progression of Alzheimer's disease in a APP/PS1 transgenic mouse model. *Int. J. Mol. Med.* **39**, 21–30 (2017).
- 206. Ano, Y. *et al.* Iso-α-acids, bitter components of beer, prevent inflammation and cognitive decline induced in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *J. Biol. Chem.* 292, 3720–3728 (2017).
- 207. Guzzi, C. *et al.* Flavonoids and Their Glycosides as Anti-amyloidogenic Compounds: Aβ1–
 42 Interaction Studies to Gain New Insights into Their Potential for Alzheimer's Disease
 Prevention and Therapy. *Chem. An Asian J.* **12**, 67–75 (2017).
- 208. Williams, R. J. & Spencer, J. P. E. Flavonoids, cognition, and dementia: Actions, mechanisms, and potential therapeutic utility for Alzheimer disease. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* **52**, 35–45 (2012).
- 209. Arendash, G. W. *et al.* Caffeine reverses cognitive impairment and decreases brain amyloid-β levels in aged alzheimer's disease mice. *J. Alzheimer's Dis.* **17**, 661–680 (2009).
- 210. Van Gelder, B. M. *et al.* Coffee consumption is inversely associated with cognitive decline in elderly European men: the FINE Study. *Eur. J. Clin. Nutr.* **61**, 226–232 (2007).
- 211. Arendash, G. W. & Cao, C. Caffeine and Coffee as Therapeutics Against Alzheimer's Disease. J. Alzheimer's Dis. **20**, 117–126 (2010).
- 212. Lee, M., McGeer, E. G. & McGeer, P. L. Quercetin, not caffeine, is a major neuroprotective component in coffee. *Neurobiol. Aging* **46**, 113–123 (2016).
- 213. Moreira, A. S. P., Nunes, F. M., Domingues, M. R. & Coimbra, M. A. Coffee melanoidins: Structures, mechanisms of formation and potential health impacts. in *Food and Function* vol. 3 903–915 (2012).
- 214. Ciaramelli, C. *et al.* NMR-driven identification of anti-amyloidogenic compounds in green and roasted coffee extracts. *Food Chem.* **252**, 171–180 (2018).
- 215. Zeitlin, R., Patel, S., Burgess, S., Arendash, G. W. & Echeverria, V. Caffeine induces beneficial changes in PKA signaling and JNK and ERK activities in the striatum and cortex of Alzheimer's transgenic mice. *Brain Res.* **1417**, 127–136 (2011).
- 216. Zhang, L. F. *et al.* Coffee and caffeine potentiate the antiamyloidogenic activity of melatonin via inhibition of aβ oligomerization and modulation of the Tau-mediated pathway in N2a/APP cells. *Drug Des. Devel. Ther.* **9**, 241–272 (2015).
- 217. Parasrampuria, D. A., Benet, L. Z. & Sharma, A. Why Drugs Fail in Late Stages of Development: Case Study Analyses from the Last Decade and Recommendations. *AAPS Journal* vol. 20 (2018).
- 218. Elmaleh, D. R. *et al.* Developing Effective Alzheimer's Disease Therapies: Clinical Experience and Future Directions. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease* vol. 71 715–732 (2019).
- 219. Kim, E. K. & Choi, E. J. Compromised MAPK signaling in human diseases: an update. *Archives of Toxicology* vol. 89 867–882 (2015).
- 220. Kyriakis, J. M. & Avruch, J. Mammalian mitogen-activated protein kinase signal transduction pathways activated by stress and inflammation. *Physiological Reviews* vol. 81 807–869 (2001).
- 221. Chang, L. & Karin, M. Mammalian MAP kinase signalling cascades. *Nature* vol. 410 37–40 (2001).
- 222. Cargnello, M. & Roux, P. P. Activation and Function of the MAPKs and Their Substrates, the MAPK-Activated Protein Kinases. *Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev.* **75**, 50–83 (2011).

- 223. Åberg, E. *et al.* Docking of PRAK/MK5 to the atypical MAPKs ERK3 and ERK4 defines a novel MAPK interaction motif. *J. Biol. Chem.* **284**, 19392–19401 (2009).
- 224. Perander, M. *et al.* Regulation of atypical MAP kinases ERK3 and ERK4 by the phosphatase DUSP2. *Sci. Rep.* **7**, (2017).
- 225. Coulombe, P. & Meloche, S. Atypical mitogen-activated protein kinases: Structure, regulation and functions. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta Molecular Cell Research* vol. 1773 1376–1387 (2007).
- 226. Shaul, Y. D. & Seger, R. The MEK/ERK cascade: From signaling specificity to diverse functions. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta Molecular Cell Research* vol. 1773 1213–1226 (2007).
- 227. Roux, P. P. & Blenis, J. ERK and p38 MAPK-Activated Protein kinases: a Family of Protein Kinases with Diverse Biological Functions. *Microbiol. Mol. Biol.* **68**, 1–25 (2004).
- 228. Lu, N. & Malemud, C. J. Extracellular signal-regulated kinase: A regulator of cell growth, inflammation, chondrocyte and bone cell receptor-mediated gene expression. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* vol. 20 (2019).
- 229. Chen, Z. et al. MAP kinases. Chem. Rev. 101, 2449–2476 (2001).
- 230. Catling, A. D., Schaeffer, H. J., Reuter, C. W., Reddy, G. R. & Weber, M. J. A proline-rich sequence unique to MEK1 and MEK2 is required for raf binding and regulates MEK function. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **15**, 5214–5225 (1995).
- 231. Gureasko, J. *et al.* Membrane-dependent signal integration by the Ras activator Son of sevenless. *Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol.* **15**, 452–461 (2008).
- 232. Yoon, S. & Seger, R. The extracellular signal-regulated kinase: Multiple substrates regulate diverse cellular functions. *Growth Factors* **24**, 21–44 (2006).
- 233. Schroeter, H. *et al.* MAPK signaling in neurodegeneration: Influences of flavonoids and of nitric oxide. *Neurobiol. Aging* **23**, 861–880 (2002).
- 234. Cagnol, S. & Chambard, J. C. ERK and cell death: Mechanisms of ERK-induced cell death Apoptosis, autophagy and senescence. *FEBS Journal* vol. 277 2–21 (2010).
- 235. Kirouac, L., Rajic, A. J., Cribbs, D. H. & Padmanabhan, J. Activation of Ras-ERK signaling and GSK-3 by amyloid precursor protein and amyloid beta facilitates neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's disease. *eNeuro* **4**, 149–165 (2017).
- 236. Webster, B. *et al.* Astroglial activation of extracellular-regulated kinase in early stages of Alzheimer disease. *J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol.* **65**, 142–151 (2006).
- 237. Ferrer, I. *et al.* Current Advances on Different Kinases Involved in Tau Phosphorylation, and Implications in Alzheimers Disease and Tauopathies. *Curr. Alzheimer Res.* **2**, 3–18 (2005).
- 238. Perry, G. *et al.* Activation of neuronal extracellular receptor kinase (ERK) in Alzheimer disease links oxidative stress to abnormal phosphorylation. *Neuroreport* **10**, 2411–2415 (1999).
- 239. Stanciu, M. *et al.* Persistent activation of ERK contributes to glutamate-induced oxidative toxicity in a neuronal cell line and primary cortical neuron cultures. *J. Biol. Chem.* **275**, 12200–12206 (2000).
- 240. Tamagno, E. *et al.* JNK and ERK1/2 pathways have a dual opposite effect on the expression of BACE1. *Neurobiol. Aging* **30**, 1563–1573 (2009).
- 241. Wang, Y.-Q., Qu, D.-H. & Wang, K. Therapeutic approaches to Alzheimer's disease through stimulating of non-amyloidogenic processing of amyloid precursor protein. *Eur. Rev. Med. Pharmacol. Sci.* **20**, 2389–2403 (2016).
- 242. Adams, J. P. & Sweatt, J. D. MOLECULAR PSYCHOLOGY : Roles for the ERK MAP Kinase Cascade in Memory. *Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol.* **42**, 135–163 (2002).

- 243. Zhou, Y. *et al.* CREB regulates excitability and the allocation of memory to subsets of neurons in the amygdala. *Nat. Neurosci.* **12**, 1438–1443 (2009).
- 244. Spitzer, P. *et al.* Evidence for elevated cerebrospinal fluid ERK1/2 levels in Alzheimer dementia. *Int. J. Alzheimers. Dis.* **2011**, (2011).
- 245. Davis, R. J. Signal transduction by the JNK group of MAP kinases. *Cell* **103**, 239–252 (2000).
- 246. Yarza, R., Vela, S., Solas, M. & Ramirez, M. J. c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) signaling as a therapeutic target for Alzheimer's disease. *Front. Pharmacol.* **6**, 1–12 (2016).
- 247. Ito, M. *et al.* JSAP1, a Novel Jun N-Terminal Protein Kinase (JNK)-Binding Protein That Functions as a Scaffold Factor in the JNK Signaling Pathway. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **19**, 7539– 7548 (1999).
- 248. Cui, J., Zhang, M., Zhang, Y. Q. & Xu, Z. H. JNK pathway: Diseases and therapeutic potential. *Acta Pharmacologica Sinica* vol. 28 601–608 (2007).
- 249. Lin, A. Activation of the JNK signaling pathway: Breaking the brake on apoptosis. *BioEssays* **25**, 17–24 (2003).
- 250. Liu, J. & Lin, A. Wiring the cell signaling circuitry by the NF-κB and JNK1 crosstalk and its applications in human diseases. *Oncogene* **26**, 3267–3278 (2007).
- 251. Tournier, C. *et al.* Requirement of JNK for stress-induced activation of the cytochrome cmediated death pathway. *Science (80-.).* **288**, 870–874 (2000).
- 252. Savage, M. J., Lin, Y. G., Ciallella, J. R., Flood, D. G. & Scott, R. W. Activation of c-Jun N-Terminal Kinase and p38 in an Alzheimer's Disease Model Is Associated with Amyloid Deposition. *J. Neurosci.* **22**, 3376–3385 (2002).
- 253. Okazawa, H. & Estus, S. The JNK/c-Jun cascade and Alzheimer?s disease. *Am. J. Alzheimers. Dis. Other Demen.* **17**, 79–88 (2002).
- 254. Zhu, X. *et al.* Activation and redistribution of c-Jun N-terminal kinase/stress activated protein kinase in degenerating neurons in Alzheimer's disease. *J. Neurochem.* **76**, 435–441 (2001).
- 255. Gourmaud, S. *et al.* Increased levels of cerebrospinal fluid JNK3 associated with amyloid pathology: Links to cognitive decline. *J. Psychiatry Neurosci.* **40**, 151–161 (2015).
- 256. Yenki, P., Khodagholi, F. & Shaerzadeh, F. Inhibition of phosphorylation of JNK suppresses Aβ-induced ER stress and upregulates prosurvival mitochondrial proteins in rat hippocampus. *J. Mol. Neurosci.* **49**, 262–269 (2013).
- 257. Zhou, Q. *et al.* Inhibition of c-Jun N-terminal kinase activation reverses Alzheimer disease phenotypes in APPswe/PS1dE9 mice. *Ann. Neurol.* **77**, 637–654 (2015).
- 258. Ashwell, J. D. The many paths to p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase activation in the immune system. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* **6**, 532–540 (2006).
- 259. Cuadrado, A. & Nebreda, A. R. Mechanisms and functions of p38 MAPK signalling. *Biochemical Journal* vol. 429 403–417 (2010).
- 260. Lanna, A., Henson, S. M., Escors, D. & Akbar, A. N. The kinase p38 activated by the metabolic regulator AMPK and scaffold TAB1 drives the senescence of human T cells. *Nat. Immunol.* **15**, 965–972 (2014).
- 261. Zarubin, T. & Han, J. Activation and signaling of the p38 MAP kinase pathway. *Cell Research* vol. 15 11–18 (2005).
- 262. He, Y. *et al.* p38 MAPK inhibits autophagy and promotes microglial inflammatory responses by phosphorylating ULK1. *J. Cell Biol.* **217**, 315–328 (2018).
- 263. Chen, X. *et al.* Enhancement of long-term depression by soluble amyloid β protein in rat hippocampus is mediated by metabotropic glutamate receptor and involves activation of p38MAPK, STEP and caspase-3. *Neuroscience* **253**, 435–443 (2013).

- 264. Munoz, L. & Ammit, A. J. Targeting p38 MAPK pathway for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease. *Neuropharmacology* vol. 58 561–568 (2010).
- 265. Pei, J. J. *et al.* Localization of active forms of C-jun kinase (JNK) and p38 kinase in Alzheimer's disease brains at different stages of neurofibrillary degeneration. *J. Alzheimer's Dis.* **3**, 41–48 (2001).
- 266. Sun, A., Liu, M., Nguyen, X. V & Bing, G. p38 MAP kinase is activated at early stages in Alzheimer's disease brain. *Exp. Neurol.* **183**, 394–405 (2003).
- 267. Zhu, X. *et al.* Activation of p38 kinase links tau phosphorylation, oxidative stress, and cell cycle-related events in Alzheimer disease. *J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol.* **59**, 880–888 (2000).
- 268. Giraldo, E., Lloret, A., Fuchsberger, T. & Viña, J. Aβ and tau toxicities in Alzheimer's are linked via oxidative stress-induced p38 activation: Protective role of vitamin E. *Redox Biol.* 2, 873–877 (2014).
- Ghasemi, R., Zarifkar, A., Rastegar, K., Maghsoudi, N. & Moosavi, M. Repeated intrahippocampal injection of beta-amyloid 25-35 induces a reproducible impairment of learning and memory: Considering caspase-3 and MAPKs activity. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 726, 33–40 (2014).
- 270. Origlia, N. *et al.* Receptor for advanced glycation end product-dependent activation of p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase contributes to amyloid-β-mediated cortical synaptic dysfunction. *J. Neurosci.* 28, 3521–3530 (2008).
- 271. Li, Y., Liu, L., Barger, S. W. & Griffin, W. S. T. Interleukin-1 mediates pathological effects of microglia on tau phosphorylation and on synaptophysin synthesis in cortical neurons through a p38-MAPK pathway. *J. Neurosci.* **23**, 1605–1611 (2003).
- Giovannini, M. G. *et al.* β-amyloid-induced inflammation and cholinergic hypofunction in the rat brain in vivo: Involvement of the p38MAPK pathway. *Neurobiol. Dis.* **11**, 257–274 (2002).
- 273. Bachstetter, A. D. *et al.* Microglial p38α MAPK is a key regulator of proinflammatory cytokine up-regulation induced by toll-like receptor (TLR) ligands or beta-amyloid (Aβ). *J. Neuroinflammation* **8**, (2011).
- 274. Johnson, G. V. W. & Bailey, C. D. C. The p38 MAP kinase signaling pathway in Alzheimer's disease. *Experimental Neurology* vol. 183 263–268 (2003).
- 275. Lee, J. K. & Kim, N. J. Recent advances in the inhibition of p38 MAPK as a potential strategy for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease. *Molecules* vol. 22 (2017).
- 276. Munoz, L. *et al.* A novel p38α MAPK inhibitor suppresses brain proinflammatory cytokine up-regulation and attenuates synaptic dysfunction and behavioral deficits in an Alzheimer's disease mouse model. *J. Neuroinflammation* **4**, 1–14 (2007).
- 277. Koeberle, S. C. *et al.* Skepinone-L is a selective p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase inhibitor. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* **8**, 141–143 (2012).
- 278. Zhou, Z. *et al.* Retention of normal glia function by an isoform-selective protein kinase inhibitor drug candidate that modulates cytokine production and cognitive outcomes. *J. Neuroinflammation* **14**, (2017).
- Rutigliano, G., Stazi, M., Arancio, O., Watterson, D. M. & Origlia, N. An isoform-selective p38α mitogen-activated protein kinase inhibitor rescues early entorhinal cortex dysfunctions in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol. Aging* **70**, 86–91 (2018).
- 280. Maphis, N. *et al.* Selective suppression of the α isoform of p38 MAPK rescues late-stage tau pathology. *Alzheimer's Res. Ther.* **8**, 1–15 (2016).
- 281. Vanhaesebroeck, B., Guillermet-Guibert, J., Graupera, M. & Bilanges, B. The emerging

mechanisms of isoform-specific PI3K signalling. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology* vol. 11 329–341 (2010).

- 282. Burke, J. E. Structural Basis for Regulation of Phosphoinositide Kinases and Their Involvement in Human Disease. *Molecular Cell* vol. 71 653–673 (2018).
- 283. Cantley, L. C. The phosphoinositide 3-kinase pathway. *Science (80-.).* **296**, 1655–1657 (2002).
- 284. Song, G., Ouyang, G. & Bao, S. The activation of Akt/PKB signaling pathway and cell survival. *J. Cell. Mol. Med.* **9**, 59–71 (2005).
- 285. Calleja, V. *et al.* Intramolecular and intermolecular interactions of protein kinase B define its activation in vivo. *PLoS Biol.* **5**, 780–791 (2007).
- 286. Brazil, D. P., Yang, Z. Z. & Hemmings, B. A. Advances in protein kinase B signalling: AKTion on multiple fronts. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* **29**, 233–242 (2004).
- 287. Manning, B. D. & Toker, A. AKT/PKB Signaling: Navigating the Network. *Cell* **169**, 381–405 (2017).
- 288. Grimes, C. A. & Jope, R. S. Creb DNA binding activity is inhibited by glycogen synthase kinase-3β and facilitated by lithium. *J. Neurochem.* **78**, 1219–1232 (2001).
- 289. Hu, Y. S., Long, N., Pigino, G., Brady, S. T. & Lazarov, O. Molecular Mechanisms of Environmental Enrichment: Impairments in Akt/GSK3β, Neurotrophin-3 and CREB Signaling. *PLoS One* 8, 64460 (2013).
- 290. Mercado-Gómez, O. *et al.* Inhibition of Wnt and PI3K signaling modulates GSK-3β activity and induces morphological changes in cortical neurons: Role of tau phosphorylation. *Neurochem. Res.* **33**, 1599–1609 (2008).
- 291. Pei, J. J. *et al.* Distribution, Levels, and Activity of Glycogen Synthase Kinase-3 in the Alzheimer Disease Brain. *J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol.* **56**, 70–78 (1997).
- 292. Ferrer, I., Barrachina, M. & Puig, B. Glycogen synthase kinase-3 is associated with neuronal and glial hyperphosphorylated tau deposits in Alzheimer's diasese, Pick's disease, progressive supranuclear palsy and corticobasal degeneration. *Acta Neuropathol.* **104**, 583–591 (2002).
- 293. Hooper, C., Killick, R. & Lovestone, S. The GSK3 hypothesis of Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Neurochemistry* vol. 104 1433–1439 (2008).
- 294. DaRocha-Souto, B. *et al.* Activation of glycogen synthase kinase-3 beta mediates βamyloid induced neuritic damage in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol. Dis.* **45**, 425–437 (2012).
- 295. Noble, W. *et al.* Inhibition of glycogen synthase kinase-3 by lithium correlates with reduced tauopathy and degeneration in vivo. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **102**, 6990–6995 (2005).
- 296. Bhaskar, P. T. & Hay, N. The Two TORCs and Akt. *Developmental Cell* vol. 12 487–502 (2007).
- 297. Slipczuk, L. *et al.* BDNF activates mTOR to regulate GluR1 expression required for memory formation. *PLoS One* **4**, (2009).
- 298. Caccamo, A., Majumder, S., Richardson, A., Strong, R. & Oddo, S. Molecular interplay between mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR), amyloid-β, and Tau: Effects on cognitive impairments. *J. Biol. Chem.* **285**, 13107–13120 (2010).
- 299. Heras-Sandoval, D., Pérez-Rojas, J. M., Hernández-Damián, J. & Pedraza-Chaverri, J. The role of PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway in the modulation of autophagy and the clearance of protein aggregates in neurodegeneration. *Cellular Signalling* vol. 26 2694–2701 (2014).
- 300. Griffin, R. J. *et al.* Activation of Akt/PKB, increased phosphorylation of Akt substrates and loss and altered distribution of Akt and PTEN are features of Alzheimer's disease

pathology. J. Neurochem. 93, 105-117 (2005).

- 301. Tramutola, A. *et al.* Alteration of mTOR signaling occurs early in the progression of Alzheimer disease (AD): Analysis of brain from subjects with pre-clinical AD, amnestic mild cognitive impairment and late-stage AD. *J. Neurochem.* **133**, 739–749 (2015).
- Majumder, S. *et al.* Lifelong rapamycin administration ameliorates age-dependent cognitive deficits by reducing IL-1β and enhancing NMDA signaling. *Aging Cell* **11**, 326–335 (2012).
- 303. Tischmeyer, W. *et al.* Rapamycin-sensitive signalling in long-term consolidation of auditory cortex-dependent memory. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* **18**, 942–950 (2003).
- 304. Ma, T. *et al.* Dysregulation of the mTOR pathway mediates impairment of synaptic plasticity in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *PLoS One* **5**, 1–10 (2010).
- 305. Zhang, S. *et al.* Rapamycin promotes β-amyloid production via ADAM-10 inhibition. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **398**, 337–341 (2010).
- 306. Maiese, K., Chong, Z. Z., Shang, Y. C. & Wang, S. MTOR: On target for novel therapeutic strategies in the nervous system. *Trends in Molecular Medicine* vol. 19 51–60 (2013).
- 307. Mayr, B. & Montminy, M. Transcriptional regulation by the phosphorylation-dependent factor creb. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology* vol. 2 599–609 (2001).
- 308. Wen, A. Y., Sakamoto, K. M. & Miller, L. S. The Role of the Transcription Factor CREB in Immune Function. *J. Immunol.* **185**, 6413–6419 (2010).
- 309. Conkright, M. D. et al. TORCs: Transducers of Regulated CREB Activity Additional regulatory contributions by the CREB bZIP The Salk Institute for Biological Studies CREB protein in certain cells, for example, represses cellular gene expression via a bZIP-dependent mecha-10010 No. Molecular Cell vol. 12 http://www.molecule.org/cgi/(2003).
- 310. Lonze, B. E. & Ginty, D. D. Function and regulation of CREB family transcription factors in the nervous system. *Neuron* vol. 35 605–623 (2002).
- Barco, A., Alarcon, J. M. & Kandel, E. R. Expression of constitutively active CREB protein facilitates the late phase of long-term potentiation by enhancing synaptic capture. *Cell* 108, 689–703 (2002).
- 312. Suzuki, A. *et al.* Upregulation of CREB-mediated transcription enhances both short- and long-term memory. *J. Neurosci.* **31**, 8786–8802 (2011).
- 313. Yamamoto-Sasaki, M., Ozawa, H., Saito, T., Rösler, M. & Riederer, P. Impaired phosphorylation of cyclic AMP response element binding protein in the hippocampus of dementia of the Alzheimer type. *Brain Res.* **824**, 300–303 (1999).
- Bartolotti, N., Bennett, D. A. & Lazarov, O. Reduced pCREB in Alzheimer's disease prefrontal cortex is reflected in peripheral blood mononuclear cells. *Mol. Psychiatry* 21, 1158–1166 (2016).
- 315. Bartolotti, N. & Lazarov, O. CREB signals as PBMC-based biomarkers of cognitive dysfunction: A novel perspective of the brain-immune axis. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity* vol. 78 9–20 (2019).
- 316. Gong, B. *et al.* Persistent improvement in synaptic and cognitive functions in an Alzheimer mouse model after rolipram treatment. *J. Clin. Invest.* **114**, 1624–1634 (2004).
- 317. Bruno, O. *et al.* GEBR-7b, a novel PDE4D selective inhibitor that improves memory in rodents at non-emetic doses. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **164**, 2054–2063 (2011).
- 318. Siu, Y. T. & Jin, D. Y. CREB A real culprit in oncogenesis. *FEBS Journal* vol. 274 3224–3232 (2007).
- 319. Barco, A., Pittenger, C. & Kandel, E. R. CREB, memory enhancement and the treatment of memory disorders: Promises, pitfalls and prospects. *Expert Opinion on Therapeutic*

Targets vol. 7 101–114 (2003).

- 320. Ferrari, S. & Thomas, G. S6 phosphorylation and the p70s6k/p85s6k. *Crit. Rev. Biochem. Mol. Biol.* **29**, 385–413 (1994).
- 321. Dufner, A. & Thomas, G. Ribosomal S6 kinase signaling and the control of translation. *Exp. Cell Res.* **253**, 100–109 (1999).
- 322. Pullen, N. *et al.* Phosphorylation and activation of p70(s6k) by PDK1. *Science (80-.).* **279**, 707–710 (1998).
- 323. An, W. L. *et al.* Up-regulation of phosphorylated/activated p70 S6 kinase and its relationship to neurofibrillary pathology in Alzheimer's disease. *Am. J. Pathol.* **163**, 591–607 (2003).
- 324. Pei, J. J. *et al.* P70 S6 kinase mediates tau phosphorylation and synthesis. *FEBS Lett.* **580**, 107–114 (2006).
- 325. Paccalin, M. *et al.* Peripheral p70S6k levels and emotional memory in patients with Alzheimer's disease. *Neurosci. Lett.* **410**, 162–164 (2006).
- 326. Paccalin, M. *et al.* The Relation Between p70S6k Expression in Lymphocytes and the Decline of Cognitive Test Scores in Patients With Alzheimer Disease. *JAMA J. Am. Med. Assoc.* **165**, (2005).
- 327. Fan, S. *et al.* PI3K/AKT/mTOR/p70S6K Pathway Is Involved in A β 25-35-Induced Autophagy. *Biomed Res. Int.* **2015**, (2015).
- Lafay-Chebassier, C. *et al.* mTOR/p70S6k signalling alteration by Abeta exposure as well as in APP-PS1 transgenic models and in patients with Alzheimer's disease. *J. Neurochem.* 94, 215–225 (2005).
- 329. Kelekar, A. Autophagy. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 1066, 259–271 (2006).
- 330. Shibutani, S. T., Saitoh, T., Nowag, H., Münz, C. & Yoshimori, T. Autophagy and autophagy-related proteins in the immune system. *Nature Immunology* vol. 16 1014–1024 (2015).
- 331. Mizushima, N., Levine, B., Cuervo, A. M. & Klionsky, D. J. Autophagy fights disease through cellular self-digestion. *Nature* vol. 451 1069–1075 (2008).
- 332. Ohsumi, Y. Historical landmarks of autophagy research. *Cell Research* vol. 24 9–23 (2014).
- 333. Glick, D., Barth, S. & Macleod, K. F. Autophagy: Cellular and molecular mechanisms. *Journal of Pathology* vol. 221 3–12 (2010).
- 334. Bejarano, E. & Cuervo, A. M. Chaperone-mediated autophagy. *Proceedings of the American Thoracic Society* vol. 7 29–39 (2010).
- 335. Itakura, E. & Mizushima, N. Characterization of autophagosome formation site by a hierarchical analysis of mammalian Atg proteins. *Autophagy* **6**, 764–776 (2010).
- 336. Kabeya, Y. *et al.* LC3, a mammalian homologue of yeast Apg8p, is localized in autophagosome membranes after processing. *EMBO J.* **19**, 5720–5728 (2000).
- 337. Zatloukal, K. *et al.* p62 is a common component of cytoplasmic inclusions in protein aggregation diseases. *Am. J. Pathol.* **160**, 255–263 (2002).
- 338. Bjørkøy, G. *et al.* p62/SQSTM1 forms protein aggregates degraded by autophagy and has a protective effect on huntingtin-induced cell death. *J. Cell Biol.* **171**, 603–614 (2005).
- 339. Kundu, M. & Thompson, C. B. Autophagy: Basic Principles and Relevance to Disease. *Annu. Rev. Pathol. Mech. Dis.* **3**, 427–455 (2008).
- 340. Komatsu, M. *et al.* Loss of autophagy in the central nervous system causes neurodegeneration in mice. *Nature* **441**, 880–884 (2006).
- 341. Nixon, R. A., Yang, D. S. & Lee, J. H. Neurodegenerative lysosomal disorders: A continuum from development to late age. *Autophagy* vol. 4 590–599 (2008).

- 342. Haung Yu, W. *et al.* Macroautophagy A novel β-amyloid peptide-generating pathway activated in Alzheimer's disease. *J. Cell Biol.* **171**, 87–98 (2005).
- 343. Yu, W. H. *et al.* Autophagic vacuoles are enriched in amyloid precursor protein-secretase activities: Implications for β-amyloid peptide over-production and localization in Alzheimer's disease. *Int. J. Biochem. Cell Biol.* **36**, 2531–2540 (2004).
- 344. Nixon, R. A. *et al.* Extensive involvement of autophagy in Alzheimer disease: An immunoelectron microscopy study. *J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol.* **64**, 113–122 (2005).
- 345. Nixon, R. A. Autophagy, amyloidogenesis and Alzheimer disease. *Journal of Cell Science* vol. 120 4081–4091 (2007).
- 346. Guglielmotto, M. *et al.* Aβ1-42 monomers or oligomers have different effects on autophagy and apoptosis. *Autophagy* **10**, 1827–1843 (2014).
- 347. Pickford, F. *et al.* The autophagy-related protein beclin 1 shows reduced expression in early Alzheimer disease and regulates amyloid β accumulation in mice. *J. Clin. Invest.* 118, 2190–2199 (2008).
- 348. Lucin, K. M. *et al.* Microglial Beclin 1 Regulates Retromer Trafficking and Phagocytosis and Is Impaired in Alzheimer's Disease. *Neuron* **79**, 873–886 (2013).
- 349. Lipinski, M. M. *et al.* Genome-wide analysis reveals mechanisms modulating autophagy in normal brain aging and in Alzheimer's disease. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **107**, 14164–14169 (2010).
- 350. Cai, Z., Chen, G., He, W., Xiao, M. & Yan, L. J. Activation of mTOR: A culprit of Alzheimer's disease? *Neuropsychiatr. Dis. Treat.* **11**, 1015–1030 (2015).
- 351. Kaeberlein, M. & Galvan, V. Rapamycin and Alzheimer's disease: Time for a clinical trial? *Science Translational Medicine* vol. 11 (2019).
- 352. Li, Q., Liu, Y. & Sun, M. Autophagy and Alzheimer's Disease. *Cell. Mol. Neurobiol.* **37**, 377–388 (2017).
- 353. Piras, A., Collin, L., Grüninger, F., Graff, C. & Rönnbäck, A. Autophagic and lysosomal defects in human tauopathies: analysis of post-mortem brain from patients with familial Alzheimer disease, corticobasal degeneration and progressive supranuclear palsy. *Acta Neuropathol. Commun.* **4**, 22 (2016).
- 354. Koga, H. & Cuervo, A. M. Chaperone-mediated autophagy dysfunction in the pathogenesis of neurodegeneration. *Neurobiology of Disease* vol. 43 29–37 (2011).
- 355. Wang, Y. *et al.* Tau fragmentation, aggregation and clearance: The dual role of lysosomal processing. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* **18**, 4153–4170 (2009).
- 356. Cheng, Y., Ren, X., Hait, W. N. & Yang, J. M. Therapeutic targeting of autophagy in disease: Biology and pharmacology. *Pharmacological Reviews* vol. 65 1162–1197 (2013).
- 357. Saitoh, T. *et al.* Loss of the autophagy protein Atg16L1 enhances endotoxin-induced IL-1β production. *Nature* **456**, 264–268 (2008).
- 358. Latz, E., Xiao, T. S. & Stutz, A. Activation and regulation of the inflammasomes. *Nature Reviews Immunology* vol. 13 397–411 (2013).
- 359. Saresella, M. *et al.* The NLRP3 and NLRP1 inflammasomes are activated in Alzheimer's disease. *Mol. Neurodegener.* **11**, 1–14 (2016).
- 360. Sun, Q., Fan, J., Billiar, T. R. & Scott, M. J. Inflammasome and autophagy regulation: A two-way street. *Mol. Med.* **23**, 188–195 (2017).
- Shi, C. S. *et al.* Activation of autophagy by inflammatory signals limits IL-1β production by targeting ubiquitinated inflammasomes for destruction. *Nat. Immunol.* **13**, 255–263 (2012).
- 362. Harris, J. *et al.* Autophagy controls IL-1β secretion by targeting Pro-IL-1β for degradation. *J. Biol. Chem.* **286**, 9587–9597 (2011).

- 363. Hara, T. *et al.* Suppression of basal autophagy in neural cells causes neurodegenerative disease in mice. *Nature* **441**, 885–889 (2006).
- 364. Salminen, A. *et al.* Impaired autophagy and APP processing in Alzheimer's disease: The potential role of Beclin 1 interactome. *Progress in Neurobiology* vols 106–107 33–54 (2013).
- 365. Halle, A. *et al.* The NALP3 inflammasome is involved in the innate immune response to amyloid-β. *Nat. Immunol.* **9**, 857–865 (2008).
- 366. Harris, J. et al. Autophagy and inflammasomes. Mol. Immunol. 86, 10–15 (2017).
- Scrivo, A., Bourdenx, M., Pampliega, O. & Cuervo, A. M. Selective autophagy as a potential therapeutic target for neurodegenerative disorders. *The Lancet Neurology* vol. 17 802–815 (2018).
- 368. Su, S. H., Wu, Y. F., Lin, Q., Wang, D. P. & Hai, J. URB597 protects against NLRP3 inflammasome activation by inhibiting autophagy dysfunction in a rat model of chronic cerebral hypoperfusion. *J. Neuroinflammation* **16**, (2019).
- 369. Czirr, E. & Wyss-Coray, T. The immunology of neurodegeneration. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* vol. 122 1156–1163 (2012).
- 370. Ransohoff, R. M. & Brown, M. A. Innate immunity in the central nervous system. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* vol. 122 1164–1171 (2012).
- 371. Eikelenboom, P., Zhan, S. S., van Gool, W. A. & Allsop, D. Inflammatory mechanisms in Alzheimer's disease. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* **15**, 447–450 (1994).
- 372. Rivest, S. Regulation of innate immune responses in the brain. *Nature Reviews Immunology* vol. 9 429–439 (2009).
- Ransohoff, R. M. & Engelhardt, B. The anatomical and cellular basis of immune surveillance in the central nervous system. *Nature Reviews Immunology* vol. 12 623–635 (2012).
- 374. Heneka, M. T., Kummer, M. P. & Latz, E. Innate immune activation in neurodegenerative disease. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* **14**, 463–477 (2014).
- 375. Deverman, B. E. & Patterson, P. H. Cytokines and CNS Development. *Neuron* vol. 64 61–78 (2009).
- 376. Prinz, M. & Priller, J. The role of peripheral immune cells in the CNS in steady state and disease. *Nat. Neurosci.* **20**, 136–144 (2017).
- 377. Frank-Cannon, T. C., Alto, L. T., McAlpine, F. E. & Tansey, M. G. Does neuroinflammation fan the flame in neurodegenerative diseases? *Mol. Neurodegener.* **4**, (2009).
- 378. Stephenson, J., Nutma, E., van der Valk, P. & Amor, S. Inflammation in CNS neurodegenerative diseases. *Immunology* **154**, 204–219 (2018).
- 379. Akiyama, H. et al. Inflammation and Alzheimer's disease. (2000).
- 380. Morales, I., Guzmán-Martínez, L., Cerda-Troncoso, C., Farías, G. A. & Maccioni, R. B. Neuroinflammation in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease. A rational framework for the search of novel therapeutic approaches. *Front. Cell. Neurosci.* **8**, (2014).
- 381. Dilger, R. N. & Johnson, R. W. Aging, microglial cell priming, and the discordant central inflammatory response to signals from the peripheral immune system. *J. Leukoc. Biol.* **84**, 932–939 (2008).
- 382. Wynne, A. M., Henry, C. J. & Godbout, J. P. Immune and behavioral consequences of microglial reactivity in the aged brain. *Integr. Comp. Biol.* **49**, 254–266 (2009).
- 383. Kim, S. U. & De Vellis, J. Microglia in health and disease. *J. Neurosci. Res.* **81**, 302–313 (2005).
- 384. Hanisch, U. K. & Kettenmann, H. Microglia: Active sensor and versatile effector cells in the normal and pathologic brain. *Nature Neuroscience* vol. 10 1387–1394 (2007).

- 385. Nimmerjahn, A., Kirchhoff, F. & Helmchen, F. Resting microglial cells are highly dynamic surveillants of brain parenchyma in vivo. *Science (80-.).* **11**, 1314–1317 (2005).
- 386. Luo, P., Chu, S. feng, Zhang, Z., Xia, C. yuan & Chen, N. hong. Fractalkine/CX3CR1 is involved in the cross-talk between neuron and glia in neurological diseases. *Brain Research Bulletin* vol. 146 12–21 (2019).
- 387. Cardona, A. E. *et al.* Control of microglial neurotoxicity by the fractalkine receptor. *Nat. Neurosci.* **9**, 917–924 (2006).
- 388. Wolf, S. A., Boddeke, H. W. G. M. & Kettenmann, H. Microglia in Physiology and Disease. *Annu. Rev. Physiol.* **79**, 619–643 (2017).
- 389. Stollg, G. & Jander, S. The role of microglia and macrophages in the pathophysiology of the CNS. *Prog. Neurobiol.* **58**, 233–247 (1999).
- 390. Heneka, M. T., Golenbock, D. T. & Latz, E. Innate immunity in Alzheimer's disease. *Nature Immunology* vol. 16 229–236 (2015).
- 391. Ransohoff, R. M. & Cardona, A. E. The myeloid cells of the central nervous system parenchyma. *Nature* vol. 468 253–262 (2010).
- 392. Mecca, C., Giambanco, I., Donato, R. & Arcuri, C. Microglia and Aging: The Role of the TREM2–DAP12 and CX3CL1-CX3CR1 Axes Carmen. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* **19**, 1–27 (2018).
- 393. Haynes, S. E. *et al.* The P2Y12 receptor regulates microglial activation by extracellular nucleotides. *Nat. Neurosci.* **9**, 1512–1519 (2006).
- 394. Bennett, M. L. *et al.* New tools for studying microglia in the mouse and human CNS. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **113**, E1738–E1746 (2016).
- 395. Satoh, J. ichi *et al.* TMEM119 marks a subset of microglia in the human brain. *Neuropathology* **36**, 39–49 (2016).
- 396. Crain, J. M., Nikodemova, M. & Watters, J. J. Microglia express distinct M1 and M2 phenotypic markers in the postnatal and adult central nervous system in male and female mice. *J. Neurosci. Res.* **91**, 1143–1151 (2013).
- 397. Melief, J. *et al.* Phenotyping primary human microglia: Tight regulation of LPS responsiveness. *Glia* **60**, 1506–1517 (2012).
- 398. Martinez, F. O. & Gordon, S. The M1 and M2 paradigm of macrophage activation: Time for reassessment. *F1000Prime Rep.* **6**, (2014).
- 399. Tam, W. Y. & Ma, C. H. E. Bipolar/rod-shaped microglia are proliferating microglia with distinct M1/M2 phenotypes. *Sci. Rep.* **4**, (2014).
- 400. Wes, P. D., Holtman, I. R., Boddeke, E. W. G. M., Möller, T. & Eggen, B. J. L. Next generation transcriptomics and genomics elucidate biological complexity of microglia in health and disease. *Glia* 64, 197–213 (2016).
- 401. Xue, J. *et al.* Transcriptome-Based Network Analysis Reveals a Spectrum Model of Human Macrophage Activation. *Immunity* **40**, 274–288 (2014).
- 402. von Bernhardi, R., Eugenín-von Bernhardi, L. & Eugenín, J. Microglial cell dysregulation in brain aging and neurodegeneration. *Front. Aging Neurosci.* **7**, 1–21 (2015).
- 403. Streit, W. J., Sammons, N. W., Kuhns, A. J. & Sparks, D. L. Dystrophic Microglia in the Aging Human Brain. *Glia* **45**, 208–212 (2004).
- 404. Meda, L. *et al.* Activation of microglial cells by β-amyloid protein and interferon-γ. *Nature* **374**, 647–650 (1995).
- 405. Regen, F., Hellmann-Regen, J., Costantini, E. & Reale, M. Neuroinflammation and Alzheimer's Disease: Implications for Microglial Activation. *Curr. Alzheimer Res.* **14**, 1140–1148 (2017).
- 406. Simard, A. R., Soulet, D., Gowing, G., Julien, J. P. & Rivest, S. Bone marrow-derived microglia play a critical role in restricting senile plaque formation in Alzheimer's disease.

Neuron 49, 489–502 (2006).

- 407. Yan, P. *et al.* Matrix metalloproteinase-9 degrades amyloid-β fibrils in vitro and compact plaques in situ. *J. Biol. Chem.* **281**, 24566–24574 (2006).
- 408. Hickman, S. E., Allison, E. K. & El Khoury, J. Microglial dysfunction and defective βamyloid clearance pathways in aging alzheimer's disease mice. J. Neurosci. 28, 8354– 8360 (2008).
- 409. Heneka, M. T. & O'Banion, M. K. M. Inflammatory processes in Alzheimer's disease. *J. Neuroimmunol.* **184**, 69–91 (2007).
- 410. Sarlus, H. & Heneka, M. T. Microglia in Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* (2017) doi:10.1172/JCI90606.
- 411. Liddelow, S. A. *et al.* Neurotoxic reactive astrocytes are induced by activated microglia. *Nature* **541**, 481–487 (2017).
- 412. Venegas, C. & Heneka, M. T. Danger-associated molecular patterns in Alzheimer's disease. *J. Leukoc. Biol.* **101**, 87–98 (2017).
- 413. Fiebich, B. L., Batista, C. R. A., Saliba, S. W., Yousif, N. M. & de Oliveira, A. C. P. Role of microglia TLRs in neurodegeneration. *Front. Cell. Neurosci.* **12**, (2018).
- 414. Grammas, P. & Ovase, R. Inflammatory factors are elevated in brain microvessels in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol. Aging* **22**, 837–842 (2001).
- 415. Heckmann, B. L. *et al.* LC3-Associated Endocytosis Facilitates β-Amyloid Clearance and Mitigates Neurodegeneration in Murine Alzheimer's Disease. *Cell* **178**, 536-551.e14 (2019).
- 416. DiCarlo, G., Wilcock, D., Henderson, D., Gordon, M. & Morgan, D. Intrahippocampal LPS injections reduce Aβ load in APP+PS1 transgenic mice. *Neurobiol. Aging* 22, 1007–1012 (2001).
- 417. Kitazawa, M., Oddo, S., Yamasaki, T. R., Green, K. N. & LaFerla, F. M. Lipopolysaccharideinduced inflammation exacerbates tau pathology by a cyclin-dependent kinase 5mediated pathway in a transgenic model of Alzheimer's disease. *J. Neurosci.* **25**, 8843– 8853 (2005).
- 418. Hopp, S. C. *et al.* The role of microglia in processing and spreading of bioactive tau seeds in Alzheimer's disease 11 Medical and Health Sciences 1109 Neurosciences. *J. Neuroinflammation* **15**, (2018).
- 419. Maphis, N. *et al.* Reactive microglia drive tau pathology and contribute to the spreading of pathological tau in the brain. *Brain* **138**, 1738–1755 (2015).
- 420. Tejera, D. & T. Heneka, M. Microglia in Alzheimer's Disease: The Good, the Bad and the Ugly. *Curr. Alzheimer Res.* **13**, 370–380 (2016).
- 421. Xiang, Z., Haroutunian, V., Ho, L., Purohit, D. & Pasinetti, G. M. Microglia activation in the brain as inflammatory biomarker of Alzheimer's disease neuropathology and clinical dementia. *Dis. Markers* **22**, 95–102 (2006).
- 422. McGeer, P. L., Itagaki, S., Tago, H. & McGeer, E. G. Reactive microglia in patients with senile dementia of the Alzheimer type are positive for the histocompatibility glycoprotein HLA-DR. *Neurosci. Lett.* **79**, 195–200 (1987).
- 423. Villegas-Llerena, C., Phillips, A., Reitboeck, P. G., Hardy, J. & Pocock, J. M. Microglial genes regulating neuroinflammation in the progression of Alzheimer's disease. *Curr. Opin. Neurobiol.* **36**, 74–81 (2016).
- 424. Griciuc, A. *et al.* Alzheimer's disease risk gene cd33 inhibits microglial uptake of amyloid beta. *Neuron* **78**, 631–643 (2013).
- 425. Schlepckow, K. *et al.* An Alzheimer-associated TREM2 variant occurs at the ADAM cleavage site and affects shedding and phagocytic function. *EMBO Mol. Med.* **9**, 1356–

1365 (2017).

- 426. Doens, D. & Fernández, P. L. Microglia receptors and their implications in the response to amyloid β for Alzheimer's disease pathogenesis. *J. Neuroinflammation* **11**, 1–14 (2014).
- 427. Bouchon, A., Dietrich, J. & Colonna, M. Cutting Edge: Inflammatory Responses Can Be Triggered by TREM-1, a Novel Receptor Expressed on Neutrophils and Monocytes. *J. Immunol.* **164**, 4991–4995 (2000).
- 428. Ulrich, J. D. & Holtzman, D. M. TREM2 Function in Alzheimer's Disease and Neurodegeneration. *ACS Chem. Neurosci.* **7**, 420–427 (2016).
- 429. Yuan, P. *et al.* TREM2 Haplodeficiency in Mice and Humans Impairs the Microglia Barrier Function Leading to Decreased Amyloid Compaction and Severe Axonal Dystrophy. *Neuron* **90**, 724–739 (2016).
- 430. Peng, Q. *et al.* TREM2- and DAP12-dependent activation of PI3K requires DAP10 and is inhibited by SHIP1. *Sci. Signal.* **3**, (2010).
- 431. Bouchon, A., Hernández-Munain, C., Cella, M. & Colonna, M. A DAP12-mediated pathway regulates expression of CC chemokine receptor 7 and maturation of human dendritic cells. *J. Exp. Med.* **194**, 1111–1122 (2001).
- 432. Wang, S. & Colonna, M. Microglia in Alzheimer's disease: A target for immunotherapy. *J. Leukoc. Biol.* **106**, 219–227 (2019).
- 433. Ulland, T. K. *et al.* TREM2 Maintains Microglial Metabolic Fitness in Alzheimer's Disease. *Cell* **170**, 649-663.e13 (2017).
- 434. Hsieh, C. L. *et al.* A role for TREM2 ligands in the phagocytosis of apoptotic neuronal cells by microglia. *J. Neurochem.* **109**, 1144–1156 (2009).
- 435. Wunderlich, P. *et al.* Sequential proteolytic processing of the triggering receptor expressed on myeloid cells-2 (TREM2) protein by ectodomain shedding and γ-secretase-dependent intramembranous cleavage. *J. Biol. Chem.* **288**, 33027–33036 (2013).
- 436. Mazaheri, F. *et al.* TREM 2 deficiency impairs chemotaxis and microglial responses to neuronal injury. *EMBO Rep.* **18**, 1186–1198 (2017).
- 437. Xiang, X. *et al.* TREM2 deficiency reduces the efficacy of immunotherapeutic amyloid clearance. *EMBO Mol. Med.* **8**, 992–1004 (2016).
- 438. Cheng-Hathaway, P. J. *et al.* The Trem2 R47H variant confers loss-of-function-like phenotypes in Alzheimer's disease. *Mol. Neurodegener.* **13**, (2018).
- 439. Kober, D. L. *et al.* Neurodegenerative disease mutations in TREM2 reveal a functional surface and distinct loss-of-function mechanisms. *Elife* **5**, (2016).
- 440. Song, W. M. *et al.* Humanized TREM2 mice reveal microglia-intrinsic and -extrinsic effects of R47H polymorphism. *J. Exp. Med.* **215**, 745–760 (2018).
- 441. Bemiller, S. M. *et al.* TREM2 deficiency exacerbates tau pathology through dysregulated kinase signaling in a mouse model of tauopathy. *Mol. Neurodegener.* **12**, (2017).
- 442. Leyns, C. E. G. *et al.* TREM2 deficiency attenuates neuroinflammation and protects against neurodegeneration in a mouse model of tauopathy. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 114, 11524–11529 (2017).
- 443. Sirkis, D. W. *et al.* Rare TREM2 variants associated with Alzheimer's disease display reduced cell surface expression. *Acta Neuropathol. Commun.* **4**, 98 (2016).
- 444. Wang, S. *et al.* Anti-human TREM2 induces microglia proliferation and reduces pathology in an Alzheimer's disease model. *J. Exp. Med.* **217**, (2020).
- 445. Gratuze, M., Leyns, C. E. G. & Holtzman, D. M. New insights into the role of TREM2 in Alzheimer's disease. *Mol. Neurodegener.* **13**, (2018).
- 446. Belloli, S. *et al.* Early upregulation of 18-kDa translocator protein in response to acute neurodegenerative damage in TREM2-deficient mice. *Neurobiol. Aging* **53**, 159–168

(2017).

- 447. Latz, E. The inflammasomes: mechanisms of activation and function. *Current Opinion in Immunology* vol. 22 28–33 (2010).
- 448. Groslambert, M. & Py, B. F. Spotlight on the NLRP3 inflammasome pathway. *J. Inflamm. Res.* **11**, 359–374 (2018).
- 449. Ting, J. P. Y. *et al.* The NLR Gene Family: A Standard Nomenclature. *Immunity* vol. 28 285–287 (2008).
- 450. Hoss, F., Rodriguez-Alcazar, J. F. & Latz, E. Assembly and regulation of ASC specks. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences* vol. 74 1211–1229 (2017).
- 451. Franklin, B. S. *et al.* The adaptor ASC has extracellular and 'prionoid' activities that propagate inflammation. *Nat. Immunol.* **15**, 727–737 (2014).
- 452. Fernandes-Alnemri, T. *et al.* The pyroptosome: A supramolecular assembly of ASC dimers mediating inflammatory cell death via caspase-1 activation. *Cell Death Differ.* **14**, 1590–1604 (2007).
- 453. Heneka, M. T., McManus, R. M. & Latz, E. Inflammasome signalling in brain function and neurodegenerative disease. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience* (2018) doi:10.1038/s41583-018-0055-7.
- 454. Schroder, K. & Tschopp, J. The Inflammasomes. Cell vol. 140 821–832 (2010).
- 455. Shi, J. *et al.* Cleavage of GSDMD by inflammatory caspases determines pyroptotic cell death. *Nature* **526**, 660–665 (2015).
- 456. Kayagaki, N. *et al.* Caspase-11 cleaves gasdermin D for non-canonical inflammasome signalling. *Nature* **526**, 666–671 (2015).
- 457. Bauernfeind, F. G. *et al.* Cutting Edge: NF-κB Activating Pattern Recognition and Cytokine Receptors License NLRP3 Inflammasome Activation by Regulating NLRP3 Expression. *J. Immunol.* **183**, 787–791 (2009).
- 458. Esen, N. & Kielian, T. Central Role for MyD88 in the Responses of Microglia to Pathogen-Associated Molecular Patterns. *J. Immunol.* **176**, 6802–6811 (2006).
- 459. Franchi, L., Eigenbrod, T., Muñoz-Planillo, R. & Nuñez, G. The inflammasome: A caspase-1-activation platform that regulates immune responses and disease pathogenesis. *Nature Immunology* vol. 10 241–247 (2009).
- 460. Mehta, V. B., Hart, J. & Wewers, M. D. ATP-stimulated Release of Interleukin (IL)-1β and IL-18 Requires Priming by Lipopolysaccharide and Is Independent of Caspase-1 Cleavage. *J. Biol. Chem.* 276, 3820–3826 (2001).
- 461. Hornung, V. *et al.* Silica crystals and aluminum salts activate the NALP3 inflammasome through phagosomal destabilization. *Nat. Immunol.* **9**, 847–856 (2008).
- 462. Webers, A., Heneka, M. T. & Gleeson, P. A. The role of innate immune responses and neuroinflammation in amyloid accumulation and progression of Alzheimer's disease. *Immunol. Cell Biol.* **98**, 28–41 (2020).
- 463. Heneka, M. T. Inflammasome activation and innate immunity in Alzheimer's disease. *Brain Pathol.* (2017) doi:10.1111/bpa.12483.
- 464. Lučiūnaitė, A. *et al.* Soluble Aβ oligomers and protofibrils induce NLRP3 inflammasome activation in microglia. *J. Neurochem.* (2019) doi:10.1111/jnc.14945.
- 465. Venegas, C. *et al.* Microglia-derived ASC specks crossseed amyloid-β in Alzheimer's disease. *Nature* **552**, 355–361 (2017).
- 466. Heneka, M. T. *et al.* NLRP3 is activated in Alzheimer's disease and contributes to pathology in APP/PS1 mice. *Nature* **493**, 674–678 (2013).
- 467. Friker, L. L. *et al.* β-Amyloid Clustering around ASC Fibrils Boosts Its Toxicity in Microglia. *Cell Rep.* **30**, 3743-3754.e6 (2020).

- Katsnelson, M. A., Rucker, L. G., Russo, H. M. & Dubyak, G. R. K + Efflux Agonists Induce NLRP3 Inflammasome Activation Independently of Ca 2+ Signaling. *J. Immunol.* 194, 3937–3952 (2015).
- 469. Heneka, M. T. *et al.* Neuroinflammation in Alzheimer's disease. *The Lancet Neurology* vol. 14 388–405 (2015).
- 470. Flores, J. *et al.* Caspase-1 inhibition alleviates cognitive impairment and neuropathology in an Alzheimer's disease mouse model. *Nat. Commun.* **9**, (2018).
- 471. Liu, L. & Christina, C. The role of inflammasome in Alzheimer's disease. *Ageing Res. Rev.* 6–15 (2015) doi:10.1016/j.arr.2013.12.007.The.
- 472. Sue, W. *et al.* Interleukin-1 mediates Alzheimer and Lewy body pathologies. doi:10.1186/1742-2094-3-5.
- 473. Stancu, I. C. *et al.* Aggregated Tau activates NLRP3–ASC inflammasome exacerbating exogenously seeded and non-exogenously seeded Tau pathology in vivo. *Acta Neuropathol.* **137**, 599–617 (2019).
- 474. Ising, C. *et al.* NLRP3 inflammasome activation drives tau pathology. *Nature* **575**, 669–673 (2019).
- 475. McLarnon, J. G., Ryu, J. K., Walker, D. G. & Choi, H. B. Upregulated expression of purinergic P2X7 receptor in Alzheimer disease and amyloid-β peptide-treated microglia and in peptide-injected rat hippocampus. *J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol.* 65, 1090–1097 (2006).
- 476. Pétrilli, V. *et al.* Activation of the NALP3 inflammasome is triggered by low intracellular potassium concentration. *Cell Death Differ.* **14**, 1583–1589 (2007).
- 477. Mitroulis, I., Skendros, P. & Ritis, K. Targeting IL-1β in disease; the expanding role of NLRP3 inflammasome. *European Journal of Internal Medicine* vol. 21 157–163 (2010).
- 478. White, C. S., Lawrence, C. B., Brough, D. & Rivers-Auty, J. Inflammasomes as therapeutic targets for Alzheimer's disease. *Brain Pathol.* **27**, 223–234 (2017).
- 479. Yang, Y., Wang, H., Kouadir, M., Song, H. & Shi, F. Recent advances in the mechanisms of NLRP3 inflammasome activation and its inhibitors. *Cell Death and Disease* vol. 10 (2019).
- 480. Carr, R. M., Oranu, A., & Khungar, V. NLRP3 inflammasome inhibitor ameliorates amyloid pathology in a mouse model of Alzheimer's Disease. *Physiol. Behav.* **176**, 139–148 (2016).
- 481. Daniels, M. J. *et al.* Fenamate NSAIDs inhibit the NLRP3 inflammasome and protect against Alzheimer's disease in rodent models. *Nat. Commun.* **7**, (2016).
- 482. Perregaux, D. G. *et al.* Identification and characterization of a novel class of interleukin-1 post-translational processing inhibitors. *J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther.* **299**, 187–197 (2001).
- 483. Lamkanfi, M. *et al.* Glyburide inhibits the Cryopyrin/Nalp3 inflammasome. *J. Cell Biol.*187, 61–70 (2009).
- 484. Coll, R. C. *et al.* A small-molecule inhibitor of the NLRP3 inflammasome for the treatment of inflammatory diseases. *Nat. Med.* **21**, 248–257 (2015).
- 485. Dempsey, C. *et al.* Inhibiting the NLRP3 inflammasome with MCC950 promotes nonphlogistic clearance of amyloid-beta and cognitive function in APP/PS1 mice. *Brain. Behav. Immun.* **61**, 306–316 (2017).
- 486. Coll, R. C. *et al.* MCC950 directly targets the NLRP3 ATP-hydrolysis motif for inflammasome inhibition. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* **15**, 556–559 (2019).
- 487. Primiano, M. J. *et al.* Efficacy and Pharmacology of the NLRP3 Inflammasome Inhibitor CP-456,773 (CRID3) in Murine Models of Dermal and Pulmonary Inflammation. *J. Immunol.* **197**, 2421–2433 (2016).
- 488. Fowler, B. J. et al. Nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors possess intrinsic anti-

inflammatory activity. 346, 1000–1003 (2015).

- 489. Kerur, N. *et al.* TLR-independent and P2X7-dependent signaling mediate Alu RNAinduced NLRP3 inflammasome activation in geographic atrophy. *Investig. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* **54**, 7395–7401 (2013).
- 490. La Rosa, F. *et al.* Stavudine Reduces NLRP3 Inflammasome Activation and Modulates Amyloid-β Autophagy. *J. Alzheimers. Dis.* **72**, 401–412 (2019).
- 491. Mangan, M. S. J. *et al.* Targeting the NLRP3 inflammasome in inflammatory diseases. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.* **17**, 588–606 (2018).
- 492. Hardy, J. & Selkoe, D. J. The amyloid hypothesis of Alzheimer's disease: Progress and problems on the road to therapeutics. *Science (80-.).* **297**, 353–356 (2002).
- 493. Cai, Z., Hussain, M. D. & Yan, L. J. Microglia, neuroinflammation, and beta-amyloid protein in Alzheimer's disease. *International Journal of Neuroscience* vol. 124 307–321 (2014).
- 494. Rai, S. N. *et al.* The Role of PI3K/Akt and ERK in Neurodegenerative Disorders. *Neurotox. Res.* **35**, 775–795 (2019).
- 495. Nakamura, A. *et al.* High performance plasma amyloid-β biomarkers for Alzheimer's disease. *Nature* **554**, 249–254 (2018).
- 496. Dionisio-Santos, D. A., Olschowka, J. A. & O'Banion, M. K. Exploiting microglial and peripheral immune cell crosstalk to treat Alzheimer's disease. *J. Neuroinflammation* 16, 1–13 (2019).
- 497. Di Luca, M. *et al.* Platelets as a peripheral district where to study pathogenetic mechanisms of Alzheimer disease: The case of amyloid precursor protein. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* **405**, 277–283 (2000).
- 498. M, G. *et al.* Platelet glutamate uptake and Th1 cells inversely correlate in relapsing/remitting and in progressive multiple sclerosis. *Mult. Scler. Relat. Disord.* **41**, 102007 (2020).
- 499. Connolly, G. P. Fibroblast models of neurological disorders: Fluorescence measurement studies. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* **19**, 171–177 (1998).
- 500. Zoia, C. P. *et al.* Fibroblast glutamate transport in aging and in AD: Correlations with disease severity. *Neurobiol. Aging* **26**, 825–832 (2005).
- 501. Govoni, S., Gasparini, L., Racchi, M. & Trabucchi, M. PERIPHERAL CELLS AS AN INVESTIGATIONAL TOOL FOR ALZHEIMER'S DISEASE. *Life Sci.* **59**, 461–468 (1996).
- 502. Sasaoka, N. *et al.* Long-term oral administration of hop flower extracts mitigates alzheimer phenotypes in mice. *PLoS One* **9**, 1–12 (2014).
- 503. Spencer, J. P. E. The impact of flavonoids on memory: Physiological and molecular considerations. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **38**, 1152–1161 (2009).
- 504. Jang, S. S. & Chung, H. J. Emerging link between Alzheimer's disease and homeostatic synaptic plasticity. *Neural Plasticity* vol. 2016 (2016).
- 505. Cho, M. H. *et al.* Autophagy in microglia degrades extracellular β-amyloid fibrils and regulates the NLRP3 inflammasome. *Autophagy* **10**, 1761–1775 (2014).
- 506. Martinez-Vicente, M., Sovak, G. & Cuervo, A. M. Protein degradation and aging. *Experimental Gerontology* vol. 40 622–633 (2005).
- 507. Deretic, V. & Levine, B. Autophagy balances inflammation in innate immunity. *Autophagy* vol. 14 243–251 (2018).
- 508. Cho, K. S., Lee, J. H., Cho, J., Cha, G.-H. & Song, G. J. Autophagy Modulators and Neuroinflammation. *Curr. Med. Chem.* **27**, 955–982 (2018).
- 509. Kaushik, S. & Cuervo, A. M. Chaperone-mediated autophagy: A unique way to enter the lysosome world. *Trends Cell Biol.* **22**, 407–417 (2012).

- 510. Town, T., Nikolic, V. & Tan, J. The microglial 'activation' continuum: From innate to adaptive responses. *Journal of Neuroinflammation* vol. 2 (2005).
- 511. Walsh, J. G., Muruve, D. A. & Power, C. Inflammasomes in the CNS. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience* vol. 15 84–97 (2014).
- 512. Venegas, C. & Heneka, M. T. Inflammasome-mediated innate immunity in Alzheimer's disease. *FASEB J.* (2019) doi:10.1096/fj.201900439.
- 513. Saraiva, M. & O'Garra, A. The regulation of IL-10 production by immune cells. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* **10**, 170–181 (2010).
- 514. Etemad, S., Zamin, R. M., Ruitenberg, M. J. & Filgueira, L. A novel in vitro human microglia model: Characterization of human monocyte-derived microglia. *J. Neurosci. Methods* **209**, 79–89 (2012).
- 515. Zoia, C. P. *et al.* Can Signaling Molecules in Fibroblasts Detect Prodromal Alzheimer's Disease ? Alzheimer's Disease & Parkinsonism. **10**, (2020).
- 516. Zoia, C. P. *et al.* Nonfibrillar Abeta1-42 Inhibits Glutamate Uptake and Phosphorylates p38 in Human Fibroblasts. *J. Alzheimer Dis. Assoc. Disord.* **25**, 164–172 (2011).
- 517. Sellgren, C. M. *et al.* Patient-specific models of microglia-mediated engulfment of synapses and neural progenitors. *Mol. Psychiatry* **22**, 170–177 (2017).
- 518. Henderson, L. E. *et al.* Enhanced Phosphorylation of Bax and Its Translocation into Mitochondria in the Brains of Individuals Affiliated with Alzheimer's Disease. *Open Neurol. J.* **11**, 48–58 (2017).
- 519. Ke, P. *et al.* Activating α7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor inhibits NLRP3 inflammasome through regulation of β-arrestin-1. *CNS Neurosci. Ther.* **23**, 875–884 (2017).
- 520. Thathiah, A. *et al.* β -Arrestin 2 regulates A β generation and γ -secretase activity in Alzheimer's disease. *Nat. Med.* **19**, 44–49 (2013).
- 521. Zoia, C. *et al.* Glutamate transporters in platelets: EAAT1 decrease in aging and in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol. Aging* **25**, 149–157 (2004).
- 522. Li, W., Yang, Q. & Mao, Z. Chaperone-mediated autophagy: Machinery, regulation and biological consequences. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences* vol. 68 749–763 (2011).
- 523. Kudo, W. *et al.* Inhibition of Bax protects neuronal cells from oligomeric Aβ neurotoxicity. *Cell Death Dis.* **3**, 309 (2012).
- 524. Tejera, D. *et al.* Systemic inflammation impairs microglial Aβ clearance through NLRP3 inflammasome. *EMBO J.* **38**, (2019).
- 525. Khan, T. K. & Alkon, D. L. Peripheral biomarkers of Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease* vol. 44 729–744 (2015).
- 526. Auburger, G. *et al.* Primary skin fibroblasts as a model of Parkinson's disease. *Mol. Neurobiol.* **46**, 20–27 (2012).
- 527. Jang, J. *et al.* Disease-specific induced pluripotent stem cells: A platform for human disease modeling and drug discovery. *Exp. Mol. Med.* **44**, 202–213 (2012).
- 528. Ginhoux, F., Lim, S., Hoeffel, G., Low, D. & Huber, T. Origin and differentiation of microglia. *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience* (2013) doi:10.3389/fncel.2013.00045.
- 529. Noto, D. *et al.* Development of a culture system to induce microglia-like cells from haematopoietic cells. *Neuropathol. Appl. Neurobiol.* **40**, 697–713 (2014).
- 530. O'Neill, C. PI3-kinase/Akt/mTOR signaling: Impaired on/off switches in aging, cognitive decline and Alzheimer's disease. *Experimental Gerontology* vol. 48 647–653 (2013).
- 531. Hur, E. M. & Zhou, F. Q. GSK3 signalling in neural development. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* **11**, 539–551 (2010).
- 532. Bodles, A. M. & Barger, S. W. Secreted β-amyloid precursor protein activates microglia via JNK and p38-MAPK. *Neurobiol. Aging* **26**, 9–16 (2005).

- 533. Sun, J. & Nan, G. The extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1/2 pathway in neurological diseases: A potential therapeutic target (Review). *Int. J. Mol. Med.* **39**, 1338–1346 (2017).
- 534. Guillot, F. *et al.* Brain-specific basal and novelty-induced alternations in PI3K-Akt and MAPK/ERK signaling in a middle-aged aβpp/ps1 mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *J. Alzheimer's Dis.* **51**, 1157–1173 (2016).
- 535. Zhao, W. Q., Feng, C. & Alkon, D. L. Impairment of phosphatase 2A contributes to the prolonged MAP kinase phosphorylation in Alzheimer's disease fibroblasts. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 14, 458–469 (2003).
- 536. Datan, E. *et al.* MTOR/p70S6K signaling distinguishes routine, maintenance-level autophagy from autophagic cell death during influenza A infection. *Virology* **452–453**, 175–190 (2014).
- 537. Yu, C. C. *et al.* Epigenetic modulation on tau phosphorylation in Alzheimer's disease. *Neural Plasticity* vol. 2019 (2019).
- 538. Hajieva, P. The effect of polyphenols on protein degradation pathways: Implications for neuroprotection. *Molecules* **22**, (2017).
- 539. Spencer, J. P. E. The interactions of flavonoids within neuronal signalling pathways. *Genes and Nutrition* vol. 2 257–273 (2007).
- 540. Yankner, B. A. Mechanisms of neuronal degeneration in Alzheimer's disease. *Neuron* **16**, 921–932 (1996).
- 541. Martín, D. *et al.* Effect of the Alzheimer amyloid fragment Aβ(25-35) on Akt/PKB kinase and survival of PC12 cells. *J. Neurochem.* **78**, 1000–1008 (2001).
- 542. Pei, J. J. *et al.* Role of protein kinase B in Alzheimer's neurofibrillary pathology. *Acta Neuropathol.* **105**, 381–392 (2003).
- 543. Shenoy, S. K. & Lefkowitz, R. J. β-arrestin-mediated receptor trafficking and signal transduction. *Trends in Pharmacological Sciences* vol. 32 521–533 (2011).
- 544. Mao, K. *et al.* β-arrestin1 Is Critical for the Full Activation of NLRP3 and NLRC4 Inflammasomes. *J. Immunol.* **194**, 1867–1873 (2015).
- 545. Lu, B. *et al.* α7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor signaling inhibits inflammasome activation by preventing mitochondrial DNA release. *Mol. Med.* **20**, 350–358 (2014).
- 546. Li, D., Ren, W., Jiang, Z. & Zhu, L. Regulation of the NLRP3 inflammasome and macrophage pyroptosis by the p38 MAPK signaling pathway in a mouse model of acute lung injury. *Mol. Med. Rep.* **18**, 4399–4409 (2018).
- 547. Nakahira, K. *et al.* Autophagy proteins regulate innate immune responses by inhibiting the release of mitochondrial DNA mediated by the NALP3 inflammasome. *Nat. Immunol.* 12, 222–230 (2011).
- 548. Wu, H. *et al.* Crosstalk Between Macroautophagy and Chaperone-Mediated Autophagy: Implications for the Treatment of Neurological Diseases. *Molecular Neurobiology* vol. 52 1284–1296 (2015).
- 549. Eisenberg-Lerner, A., Bialik, S., Simon, H. U. & Kimchi, A. Life and death partners: Apoptosis, autophagy and the cross-talk between them. *Cell Death Differ.* **16**, 966–975 (2009).
- 550. Uddin, M. S. *et al.* Autophagy and Alzheimer's disease: From molecular mechanisms to therapeutic implications. *Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience* vol. 10 (2018).
- 551. Nilsson, P. *et al.* Aβ Secretion and Plaque Formation Depend on Autophagy. *Cell Rep.* **5**, 61–69 (2013).
- 552. Arias, E. *et al.* Lysosomal mTORC2/PHLPP1/Akt Regulate Chaperone-Mediated Autophagy. *Mol. Cell* **59**, 270–284 (2015).
- 553. Vince, J. E. et al. The Mitochondrial Apoptotic Effectors BAX/BAK Activate Caspase-3 and

-7 to Trigger NLRP3 Inflammasome and Caspase-8 Driven IL-1β Activation. *Cell Rep.* **25**, 2339-2353.e4 (2018).

- 554. Dansokho, C. & Heneka, M. T. Neuroinflammatory responses in Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Neural Transmission* (2018) doi:10.1007/s00702-017-1831-7.
- 555. Thériault, P., Elali, A. & Rivest, S. The dynamics of monocytes and microglia in Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's Research and Therapy* vol. 7 (2015).
- 556. Guzova, J. A. *et al.* Optimized protocols for studying the NLRP3 inflammasome and assessment of potential targets of CP-453,773 in undifferentiated THP1 cells. *J. Immunol. Methods* **467**, 19–28 (2019).
- 557. Chimal-Ramírez, G. K., Espinoza-Sánchez, N. A., Chávez-Sánchez, L., Arriaga-Pizano, L. & Fuentes-Pananá, E. M. Monocyte Differentiation towards Protumor Activity Does Not Correlate with M1 or M2 Phenotypes. *J. Immunol. Res.* **2016**, (2016).
- 558. Schliwa, M. Action of cytochalasin D on cytoskeletal networks. *J. Cell Biol.* **92**, 79–91 (1982).
- 559. Ribes, S. *et al.* Toll-like receptor stimulation enhances phagocytosis and intracellular killing of nonencapsulated and encapsulated Streptococcus pneumoniae by murine microglia. *Infect. Immun.* **78**, 865–871 (2010).
- 560. Lindner, B., Burkard, T. & Schuler, M. Phagocytosis assays with different pH-sensitive fluorescent particles and various readouts. **68**, 245–250 (2020).
- 561. Lee, S. C., Liu, W., Brosnan, C. F. & Dickson, D. W. GM-CSF promotes proliferation of human fetal and adult microglia in primary cultures. *Glia* **12**, 309–318 (1994).
- 562. Nandi, S. *et al.* The CSF-1 receptor ligands IL-34 and CSF-1 exhibit distinct developmental brain expression patterns and regulate neural progenitor cell maintenance and maturation. *Dev. Biol.* **367**, 100–113 (2012).
- 563. Sedgwick, J. D. *et al.* Isolation and direct characterization of resident microglial cells from the normal and inflamed central nervous system. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **88**, 7438–7442 (1991).
- 564. Ohgidani, M. *et al.* Direct induction of ramified microglia-like cells from human monocytes: Dynamic microglial dysfunction in Nasu-Hakola disease. *Sci. Rep.* 4, 1–7 (2014).
- 565. Amos, P. J. *et al.* Modulation of hematopoietic lineage specification impacts TREM2 expression in microglia-like cells derived from human stem cells. *ASN Neuro* **9**, (2017).
- 566. Smith, A. M. *et al.* The transcription factor PU.1 is critical for viability and function of human brain microglia. *Glia* **61**, 929–942 (2013).
- 567. Colonna, M. Trems in the immune system and beyond. *Nature Reviews Immunology* vol. 3 445–453 (2003).
- 568. Walker, D. G. *et al.* Patterns of expression of purinergic receptor P2RY12, a putative marker for non-activated microglia, in aged and alzheimer's disease brains. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* **21**, (2020).
- 569. Wang, W. Y., Tan, M. S., Yu, J. T. & Tan, L. Role of pro-inflammatory cytokines released from microglia in Alzheimer's disease. *Annals of Translational Medicine* vol. 3 136 (2015).
- 570. Nizami, S., Hall-Roberts, H., Warrier, S., Cowley, S. A. & Di Daniel, E. Microglial inflammation and phagocytosis in Alzheimer's disease: Potential therapeutic targets. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **176**, 3515–3532 (2019).
- 571. Takahashi, K. *et al.* Induction of Pluripotent Stem Cells from Adult Human Fibroblasts by Defined Factors. *Cell* **131**, 861–872 (2007).
- 572. Srinivasula, S. M. *et al.* The PYRIN-CARD protein ASC is an activating adaptor for caspase-1. *J. Biol. Chem.* **277**, 21119–21122 (2002).

- 573. Aglietti, R. A. *et al.* GsdmD p30 elicited by caspase-11 during pyroptosis forms pores in membranes. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **113**, 7858–7863 (2016).
- 574. Ding, J. *et al.* Pore-forming activity and structural autoinhibition of the gasdermin family. *Nature* **535**, 111–116 (2016).